Robinson+Cole

LETICIA C. PIMENTEL

One Financial Plaza, 14th Floor Providence, RI 02903-2485 Main (401) 709-3300 Fax (401) 709-3378 lpimentel@rc.com Direct (401) 709-3337

Also admitted in Massachusetts

April 30, 2024

VIA HAND DELIVERY & ELECTRONIC MAIL

Luly E. Massaro, Commission Clerk Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission 89 Jefferson Boulevard Warwick, RI 02888

RE: 2024 Renewable Energy Growth Program Tariff and Rule Changes Docket No. 23-44-REG Compliance Filing

Dear Ms. Massaro:

On behalf of The Narragansett Electric Company d/b/a Rhode Island Energy ("Rhode Island Energy" or the "Company"), and pursuant to the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission's ("Commission") decision at its April 29, 2024 Open Meeting in the above referenced docket, enclosed for filing with the Commission are the following schedules:

Redlined Versions:

- 1. Schedule RIE-1 Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects (Redlined and Annotated);
- 2. Schedule RIE-2 Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Solar (Greater Than 25kW), Wind, Hydro and Anaerobic Digester Projects (Redlined and Annotated);
- 3. Schedule RIE-3 RIPUC No. 2151-K, Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers (Redlined and Annotated);
- 4. Schedule RIE-4 RIPUC No. 2152-K, Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers (Redlined and Annotated);

Boston | Hartford | New York | Providence | Miami | Stamford | Los Angeles | Wilmington | Philadelphia | Albany | New London | rc.com

Robinson+Cole

Luly E. Massaro, Commission Clerk Docket 23-44-REG Renewable Energy Growth Program – Compliance Filing April 30, 2024 Page 2 of 2

Clean Versions:

- 5. Schedule RIE-1 Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects (Clean Version);
- Schedule RIE-2 Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Solar (Greater Than 25kW), Wind, Hydro and Anaerobic Digester Projects (Clean Version and Annotated);
- 7. Revised Schedule RIE-3 RIPUC No. 2151-K, Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers (Clean Version);
- 8. Revised Schedule RIE-4 RIPUC No. 2152-K, Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers (Clean Version and Annotated).

Please note that in light of the Commission's decision at the April 29, 2024 Open Meeting to reject (without prejudice) the Company's proposal to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap, the Company respectfully withdraws its request to allow letters of credit to satisfy the deposit obligation for Large-Scale Solar II-IV renewable energy classes. The Company proposed the alternative non-cash deposit for the large-scale projects that would no longer be subject to the \$75,000 deposit cap, presumably because the deposits required for those larger projects could have been significantly higher.

To allow Large-Scale Solar II-IV renewable energy classes the option of providing a letter of credit as originally proposed, with the \$75,000 deposit cap still in place, would create an advantage over smaller projects that do not have that option – which is not the Company's intent. The letter of credit proposal was intended to lessen the burden on developers if their deposits were going to significantly increase going forward. Specifically, the requested ruling that the Company is seeking from the Commission is as follows:

To direct the Company to: (1) delete the language in Section 2.1.6 of the Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Solar (Greater than 25 kW), Wind, Hydro and Anaerobic Digester Projects that references a letter of credit being a permitted performance guarantee deposit (as highlighted by the Company in Schedule RIE-2 (Clean and Annotated) of its April 30, 2024 Compliance Filing; and (2)

Boston | Hartford | New York | Providence | Miami | Stamford | Los Angeles | Wilmington | Philadelphia | Albany | New London | rc.com

Robinson+Cole

Luly E. Massaro, Commission Clerk Docket 23-44-REG Renewable Energy Growth Program – Compliance Filing April 30, 2024 Page 3 of 2

> delete the language in Section 3(a) of the Renewable Energy Growth Program Tariff for Non-Residential Customers that reads: "Large-Scale Solar II-IV may alternatively provide the Company with a Letter of Credit (LC) no later than five (5) business days after a project is offered a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, instead of a Deposit. The LC will be reviewed by the Company, and the Company will notify the Applicant of any issues or required revisions, which must be addressed within a reasonable timeframe." and to delete the references to the Letter of Credit in Sections 3(b), 3(c) and 3(e) of the Tariff (as highlighted by the Company in Schedule RIE-4 (Clean and Annotated)) of its April 30, 2024 Compliance Filing.

The Company notes in the "Clean and Annotated" versions of the Rules and Tariffs the language which it requests to be excluded. The Company will promptly file clean versions of the Rules and Tariffs to reflect the Commission's decision.

Thank you for your attention to this matter. If you have any questions, please contact me at (401) 709-3337.

Very truly yours,

Leticia Pimentel

Leticia C. Pimentel

Enclosure

cc: Docket 23-44-REG Service List

Certificate of Service

I hereby certify that a copy of the cover letter and any materials accompanying this certificate were electronically transmitted to the individuals listed below.

The paper copies of this filing are being hand delivered to the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission and to the Rhode Island Division of Public Utilities and Carriers.

Nado

Heidi J. Seddon

<u>April 30, 2024</u> Date

Docket No. 23-44-REG – Renewable Energy Growth Program for Year 2024 The Narragansett Electric Company & RI Distributed Generation Board Service List updated 3/4/2024

Parties' Name/Address	E-Mail	Phone
The Narragansett Electric Company	AMarcaccio@pplweb.com;	
d/b/a Rhode Island Energy		401-784-4263
	COBrien@pplweb.com;	
Andrew S. Marcaccio, Esq.	JScanlon@pplweb.com;	
Celia B. O'Brien, Esq.	CAGill@RIEnergy.com;	
280 Melrose Street	KRCastro@rienergy.com;	
Providence, RI 02907	ERussell@rienergy.com;	
	RConstable@rienergy.com;	
	BLJohnson@pplweb.com;	
	KMCampbell@pplweb.com;	
	HDGonsalves@pplweb.com;	
	LKurdgelashvili@pplweb.com;	
	<u>_</u>	
Leticia Pimentel, Esq.	lpimentel@rc.com;	401-709-3337
Robinson & Cole LLP		
One Financial Plaza, 14th Floor	hseddon@rc.com;	
Providence, RI 02903		
National Grid	Thomas.Kender@nationalgrid.com;	
Thomas Kender		
Adam Crary	Adam.Crary@nationalgrid.com;	
DG Board / Office of Energy Resources	Albert.Vitali@doa.ri.gov;	401-222-8880
Albert Vitali, Esq.	Nancy.Russolino@doa.ri.gov;	

Division of Legal Services	Christopher.Kearns@energy.ri.gov;	
One Capitol Hill, 4 th Floor	Shauna.Beland@energy.ri.gov;	
Providence, RI 02908	Abigail.Hasenfus@energy.ri.gov;	
	Karen.Bradbury@energy.ri.gov;	
	William.Owen@energy.ri.gov;	
	Karen.Stewart@commerceri.com;	
Jim Kennerly	jkennerly@seadvantage.com;	
	<u>jkennerty e sedevandige.com</u> ,	
	jgifford@seadvantage.com;	
	Tarmstrong@seadvantage.com;	
Division of Public Utilities and Carriers	Margaret.L.Hogan@dpuc.ri.gov;	401-780-2120
Margaret L. Hogan, Esq.	christy.hetherington@dpuc.ri.gov;	
	John.bell@dpuc.ri.gov;	
	Paul.roberti@dpuc.ri.gov;	
	Joel.munoz@dpuc.ri.gov;	
	Ellen.Golde@dpuc.ri.gov;	
Mike Brennan	mikebrennan099@gmail.com;	919-219-2957
500 North Boundary St. Raleigh, NC 27604		
Gridwealth Development	seth@handylawllc.com;	401-626-4839
Seth H. Handy, Esq.	conor@handylawllc.com;	
Handy Law, LLC 42 Weybosset Street		
Providence, RI 02903	ispringsteel@gridwealth.com;	
A. Quincy Vale, Esq.	qvale@gridwealth.com;	617-694-5181
MassAmerican Energy LLC dba Gridwealth 33 Union Avenue		
Sudbury, MA 01776		
File an original & 9 copies w/:	Luly.massaro@puc.ri.gov;	401-780-2107
Luly E. Massaro, Commission Clerk		
Cynthia Wilson-Frias, Commission Counsel Public Utilities Commission	Alan.nault@puc.ri.gov;	
89 Jefferson Blvd.	<u>Todd.bianco@puc.ri.gov</u> ; Cynthia.WilsonFrias@puc.ri.gov;	<u> </u>
Warwick, RI 02888	Cynuna. wnsom mas@puc.m.gov,	
	Christopher.Caramello@puc.ri.gov;	

Interested Parties:	
Paul Rhodes	PRhodes@gridwealth.com;
Matt Sullivan, Green Development	ms@green-ri.com;
Hannah Morini, Green Development	hm@green-ri.com;
Doug Sabetti	doug@newportsolarri.com;
Fred Unger	unger@hrtwd.com;
Charlie Grant, Essex Capital Partners	cgrant@essexcapitalpartners.com;
Stuart Flanagan, NPTRE-Newport Renewables	sflanagan@nptre.com;
Seth Handy, Esq.	seth@handylawllc.com;
Maya Gibbs	mgibbs@ameresco.com;
Paul Raducha	praducha@ameresco.com;



The Narragansett Electric Company d/b/a Rhode Island Energy

Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program

Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects

Effective Date: April May 1, 20232024

Page 1 of 16<u>15</u>

Table of Contents

I. Introduction and Overview
<u>1.1 Purpose of the Solicitation and Enrollment</u>
1.2 Enrollment Framework
II. Application Evaluation and Selection Criteria and Process
2.1 Overview of Application Evaluation and Selection Process
2.2 Issuance of Certificates of Eligibility
2.3 Requirements to Initiate Payment for Output
2.4 Ownership of Products
2.5 Community Remote Distributed Generation
2.6 Shared Solar
III. Contact Information and Other Provisions
3.1 Official Contact
3.2 Submittal of Enrollment Applications
3.4 Confidentiality
3.5 Facility Inspection by Independent Quality Inspector
3.6 Modification or Cancellation of an Enrollment
Schedule 1
Schedule 2
Schedule 3
Schedule 4

Page 2 of 16<u>15</u>

I. Introduction and Overview

Rhode Island Energy (the Company) would like to welcome you to the Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program (RE Growth Program). The RE Growth Program seeks to make it easy and attractive to install solar photovoltaic (PV) systems at the homes and businesses of Rhode Island Energy's customers. An applicant (Applicant) to the RE Growth Program may be a solar developer or a Rhode Island Energy customer.

Residential customers or their developers may apply for the RE Growth Program on a firstcome, first-served basis. <u>The Standard Performance-Based Incentive (PBI) Payment will be the</u> <u>fixed per-kWh Performance-Based Incentive from the applicable Tariff applied to the measured</u> <u>kWh produced by the Project</u>. These solar systems will earn "Bill Credits" for the customer from the energy produced and used <u>and and to the value of the Bill Credits will be removed from the PBI</u> <u>payment amount, and the</u> remainder of the <u>Standard Performance Based Incentive</u> (PBI) payment <u>will be paid to the customer</u>. <u>for the renewable energy certificates from the enrolled</u> <u>system and any excess production</u>. This program year's Standard PBIs are listed in Schedule 2 in this document.

Non-residential customers or their developers may also apply to the RE Growth Program on a first-come, first-served basis. These solar systems will have the option to receive the entire incentive payment directly or a combination of a direct payment and a Bill Credit for the customer, as specified in the Non-Residential Tariff.

This document provides information on the Solicitation and Enrollment Rules necessary to participate and enroll in the RE Growth Program.

1.1 Purpose of the Solicitation and Enrollment

The RE Growth Program was developed pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws to facilitate the development of and compensation paid to distributed generation (DG) projects in Rhode Island. These Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects (Rules) provide the means by which a project can qualify for and enroll in the RE Growth Program. The Rules are only part of the RE Growth Program documents and should be read along with the Company's RE Growth Program Tariff for Residential Customers and the RE Growth Program Tariff for Non-Residential Customers (together, the Tariffs). Any term not defined in the Rules is defined in the Tariffs.

A Small-Scale Solar Project is a solar project with a nameplate generating capacity up to and including twenty-five kilowatts (25 kW). A Small-Scale Solar DG Project's nameplate capacity is the total rated power output of all solar panels measured in direct current (DC).

Under the RE Growth Program, Rhode Island Energy will not execute individual Power Purchase Agreement contracts with Applicants.

Page 3 of <u>1615</u>

1.2 Enrollment Framework

Rhode Island Energy is operating the RE Growth Program, as guided by the Distributed Generation Board (Board) in consultation with the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources (OER). The RE Growth Program is subject to the approval of the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission (Commission). Rhode Island Energy may also consult with the Rhode Island Division of Public Utilities and Carriers (Division). If there is an over-subscription in one class and an under-subscription in an enrollment MW target, then Rhode Island Energy, the OER, and the-Board may mutually agree to allocate megawatts from one class to another class within the RE-Growth Program without Commission approval as long as the re-allocated targets would notexceed the annual MW Target. The reallocation of MW capacity from a competitively bid classto the Small-Scale Solar class may only occur after the final enrollment of the program year.

For each program year, there will be a target amount of megawatts (MW) to be enrolled for the year (annual MW target) for each renewable energy class, which will be based on the projects' aggregate nameplate capacity. The nameplate capacity of a solar project is the total rated power output of all solar panels measured in DC. A "program year" means a year beginning April 1 and ending March 31.

A total of at least 3 MW of capacity shall be carved out exclusively for Small-Scale Solar Projects in each of the first four (4) program years. The Board may recommend and/or the Commission may adopt a new annual MW class target for Small-Scale Solar Projects. Please see Schedule 1 for the currently approved annual MW target for Small-Scale Solar Projects.

If there is an over-subscription in one class and an under-subscription in an enrollment MW target, then Rhode Island Energy, the OER, and the Board may mutually agree to allocate megawatts from one class to another class within the RE Growth Program without Commission approval as long as the re-allocated targets would not exceed the annual MW Target. The reallocation of MW capacity from a competitively bid class to the Small-Scale Solar class may only occur after the final enrollment of the program year.

For each program year, the Board will recommend the Standard Performance-Based Incentive (PBI) for each renewable energy class, subject to Commission approval. Small-scale solar projects will receive a Standard PBI under the tariff, further described in Section 2.1. See Schedule 2 for the approved Standard PBIs for the current program year. Program Years 2024 through 2026. These ceiling prices will remain the same, unless one of the following three conditions occur. If one or more of the following three conditions occur, the Board may update the ceiling prices with regards to the specific condition that was met for future Program Years, subject to Commission approval. The Board and/or its consultant will review the below three conditions in the third quarter prior to each Program Year. The three conditions are:

 Major deviations (± 50 basis points (bps)) in interest rate on term debt inputs from the Board's forecasted values, or;

Page 4 of <u>1615</u>

 <u>As measured between July 1 and September 30 of the calendar year prior to the Program Year in</u> guestion, there is a fifty (50) basis point (bps) deviation above or below the Board's forecasted estimate of interest rate inputs, or;

Major deviations (±10%) from the Board's forecasted installed capital cost inputs, or;

- As measured based on information reported to various northeastern state government and other databases over the 12 months prior to October 1st of the calendar year prior to the next Program Year, the Board determines there is a ten percent deviation above or below reported Total Project Costs, as defined in Section 2.1.4 below, based on an average of the 50th and 75thpercentile of a regional analysis, or;
- Any changes in state or federal law, regulation or policy that have a direct, material, and mandatory impact on program design, cost, performance, and financing inputs for eligible RE Growth projects, or upon any other factor that would change the expected rate of return for such projects, as determined by the Board.
- <u>The Board determines that there have been changes in state or federal law and/or regulations</u> with a direct, material, and mandatory impact on either program design or cost, performance and financing assumptions, or any other factor that would change the expected rate of return for said projects.</u>

1.2.1 Applications

During each program year, Applicants can enroll at any time until the annual MW target for the Small-Scale Solar Project class has been met, including the possible availability of additional capacity under the annual MW target. Applicants may elect to participate in the RE Growth Program within their application for interconnection, pursuant to the Company's Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation tariff. There is no separate enrollment application for Small-Scale Solar Projects.

To be eligible to receive approval for the current program year's tariff rates and capacity allocations, Small-Scale Solar Applicants must submit and the Company must receive all required forms and documentation, as listed on the RE Growth application checklist, and all must be filled out and signed with no deficiencies of information, by 4 p.m. Eastern Prevailing Time on March 31, 2022. Any application which is found to be missing required forms or information that is supplied after that time and date will considered for participation in the following program year at that year's tariff rates and class allocations.

Applicants will be selected for the RE Growth Program in accordance with the provisions below.

- 1.2.2 Eligibility Requirements
 - 1.2.2.1 Introduction

To be eligible, a Small-Scale Solar Project must meet certain requirements, and Rhode Island Energy will review the interconnection application to determine whether the project meets these requirements. Projects that do not meet eligibility requirements will be disqualified from the RE Growth Program.

Page 5 of <u>1615</u>

Commented [___]: Open Meeting.

]: Deleted to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24

1.2.2.2. Eligible Applicant

An Applicant must be in good standing with regard to obligations to Rhode Island Energy. Such obligations include but are not limited to being current with amounts due on the electric service account(s) or fulfilling the requirements of an approved payment plan.

Self-installers, and new installers who have not installed an RE Growth Small-Scale project prior to the 2019 Program Year will be required to complete mandatory training through a webinar prior to submitting an interconnection application. The training, offered by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, will be a recorded webinar that discusses the Minimum Technical Requirements and the unique interconnection requirements of the RE Growth Program. A Certificate of Completion, indicating that the installer has completed the training, must be submitted with the interconnection application.

A completed and signed Consumer Disclosure Form is required with all residential applications at the time of submission. There are separate forms for Customer-Owned systems, Third-Party Owned systems, and Self-Installed systems. These forms may be found on the RE Growth Program website at: <u>https://ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program</u>.

1.2.2.3 Eligible Facilities

To be eligible as a Small-Scale Solar Project, a project must: (1) be a Small-Scale Solar renewable energy resource; (2) have a nameplate capacity equal to or less than 25 kW; and (3) interconnect with the Company's electric power system. A Small-Scale Solar Project's nameplate capacity is the total rated power output of all solar panels measured in DC.

Before applying to the RE Growth Program, a project must not be: (1) already operating; or (2) under construction, except for preparatory site work that is less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the estimated total project cost.

Residential

To be eligible as a Residential Small-Scale Solar Project, a project must be located at a Rhode Island Energy customer's residence where the residential customer receives electric service under either Basic Residential Rate A-16 or Low Income Rate A-60. The project must meet the sizing requirements as defined in the Residential RE Growth Tariff.

Non-Residential

Any Small-Scale Solar Project that is not eligible to enroll as a Residential Small-Scale Solar Project will be enrolled as a Non-Residential Small-Scale Solar Project. Note that these projects may also be configured to receive Bill Credits under this program if they are sized as defined in Section 8.c. of the Non-Residential RE Growth Tariff, but are not required to do so. These projects will receive electric service pursuant to the appropriate general service retail delivery service tariff.

Page 6 of <u>1615</u>

1.2.2.3.1 Prohibition on Project Segmentation

Project segmentation occurs when one distributed generation project is divided or segregated into multiple projects on a single parcel or on contiguous parcels in order to qualify under smaller size project classifications. The Company may also require additional property information to verify that the project is eligible for participation in the program.

Under the RE Growth Program, project segmentation is not allowed. However, a project developer may designate an additional distributed generation unit or portion of a unit on the same parcel or on a contiguous parcel for net metering or for other means of participating in electricity markets, as long as any such unit or portion of such unit: (1) is not receiving Performance-Based Incentives through the RE Growth Program; (2) is segregated electrically; and (3) is separately metered.

A distributed generation project is not considered segmented if: (1) at least twenty-four (24) months elapse between the operating start-date of the distributed generation project and the start of construction of new distributed generation unit(s) on the same parcel or a contiguous parcel; or (2) the distributed generation projects use different renewable resources. In addition, DG projects installed on contiguous parcels or a single parcel will not be considered segmented if they serve different customers and both customers opt to receive Bill Credits under Option 2 as described in Section 8.c. of the Non-Residential RE Growth Tariff. In addition, if the separate projects on a single parcel in aggregate would not qualify the facilities as a larger class, then they will not be considered segmented, and would be allowed. For example, if a developer proposes a 12 kW and a 12 kW on the same parcel (totaling 24 kW together), this would be the same class and ceiling price as the projects are subject to individually.

1.2.2.3.2 Compliance with Sizing Limitations to Receive Bill Credits

In accordance with the Tariffs, Non-Residential Applicants for Small-Scale Solar Projects that have on-site load may receive a credit on their electric bill based upon the value of the on-site use, provided that the DG Project meets the sizing requirements as defined in the Non-Residential RE Growth Tariff. All Residential customers will receive Bill Credits and must meet the sizing limitations defined in the Residential RE Growth Tariff. The Project must be reasonably designed and sized to produce electricity at an annual level equal to or less than 1) the Residential Customer's On-Site Use as measured over the previous three (3) years at the electric service account located at the Residential Customer's service location; 2) the annualized On-Site Use over the period of service to the Residential Customer's service location if such service has been provided for less than three years; or 3) a reasonable estimate of annual On-Site Use if the Project is located at a new service location.

II. Interconnection Application, Selection, and Enrollment Process

2.1 Performance-Based Incentive (PBI) Payments for Small-Scale Solar Projects

Applicants may elect to enroll in the RE Growth Program within their interconnection applications.

Page 7 of 16<u>15</u>

Residential

The PBI is a price per kilowatt-hour for all of the Renewable Energy Certificates (RECs) and any other environmental attributes or market products that are created or produced by the facility for as long as the facility is enrolled in the RE Growth Program, less the value of Bill Credits for the energy and capacity value that is deemed to be used on site by the customer and must be deducted from the value listed in the Supplements.

Non-Residential

The PBI is a price per kilowatt-hour that will be paid for all of the energy, capacity, RECs, and other environmental attributes and market products that are created or produced by the facility for as long as the facility is enrolled in the RE Growth Program. <u>These solar systemsThe</u> <u>Applicant and/or Bill Credit Recipients will have the option to receive the entire incentive</u> <u>payment directly or a combination of a direct payment and a Bill Credit for the customer, as specified in the Non-Residential Tariff.</u>

2.2 Interconnection Application Prior to Enrollment

To apply, a prospective participant must submit an application for interconnection and elect to participate in the RE Growth Program. All interconnection costs must be paid by the Applicant of the distributed generation (DG) project.

For information regarding the interconnection process and the standards for the interconnection of generators in Rhode Island, please see: ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program

2.2.1 Site Control and Other Considerations

The Applicant must show actual control of the site where the Small-Scale Solar Project is to be located, or show it has exercised its right to acquire control of the site. To meet this requirement, the Applicant must represent that it owns or leases (or has an executed, exclusive, unconditional option to own or lease) the site (or residence in the case of a Residential Small-Scale Solar Project) on which the project will be located, and that it has any additional rights required to develop and operate the project at the site.

As per the definition in the Non-Residential RE Growth Program Tariff, no renewable distributed generation project that is located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, shall be considered an eligible renewable distributed generation project or otherwise be eligible to participate in this program, unless it is on a preferred site. The Applicant must provide a signed letter, or other form of approval, from the Rhode Island Department of Environmental Management (RI DEM), that the renewable distributed generation project is not located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, unless it is on a preferred site, which must also be specified in the documentation from the RI DEM. For facilities developed in core forests on

Page 8 of <u>1615</u>

preferred sites, no more than one hundred thousand square feet (100,000 sq. ft.) of core forest shall be removed, including for work required for utility interconnection or development of a brownfield, in which case no more core forest than necessary for interconnection or brownfield development shall be removed. RI DEM may make their preferred site determinations in consultation with other relevant state agencies. Alternatively, if the RI DEM provides a list of project types that are waived from their review process, the Applicant may provide a selfcertification an attestation form that confirms the renewable distributed generation project is one of the aforementioned project types.

All signed letters, or other forms of approval from RI DEM, should include basic project details, such as the project name, developer name, facility address, preferred site type, and RIE interconnection case number, for easy reference and verification during the bid evaluation process.

2.2.2 Total Project Cost

Applications must include the estimated total project development costs. Applications that do not include the estimated total project development costs will be rejected. Total project development cost is defined as: "The total cost of the solar equipment, design, development, construction, interconnection, permitting, financing (if known), and labor necessary to install the solar PV project. This figure should not account for any tax incentives, grants, or other cash incentives. Additional costs, indirectly related to the solar project, such as roofing work, should not be included."

2.2.3 Energy Storage Systems

Energy Storage Systems (ESS), such as electro-chemical batteries, that can store and release electrical energy, may be co-located with RE Growth qualifying projects. When located behind the-meter of a customer and able to charge from the electric power system, ESS must be configured in a manner that they cannot export through the RE Growth production meter. When configured to charge directly from the RE Growth system, ESS must be configured so that any energy used for back-up supply purposes is not measured by the RE Growth production meter. Please see the available "ESS Guidance Diagrams" available on the RE Growth webpage at: ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program

2.3 Issuance of Certificates of Eligibility

Rhode Island Energy shall award Certificates of Eligibility to the selected Small-Scale Solar Projects. Rhode Island Energy is not required to obtain Commission confirmation or approval in awarding Certificates of Eligibility to Small-Scale Solar Projects. Certificates of Eligibility given to Small-Scale Solar Projects are subject to the review and consent of the OER. Rhode Island Energy files a list of all awarded certificates with the Commission. Certificates of Eligibility will be awarded to eligible Small-Scale Solar Projects on a "first come, first served" basis until the annual MW target for the Small-Scale Solar class is fully subscribed. **Commented** []: Updated to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting.

Page 9 of 16<u>15</u>

The Certificate of Eligibility will contain applicable project information, including renewable technology and class, project capacity and energy output, term length, price, certificate issuance, and certificate effective dates.

2.4 Project Schedule

All Small-Scale Solar Projects have twenty-four (24) months to meet all other requirements pursuant to Section 6.a. of the Tariff in order to receive compensation under the RE Growth Program. A project's proposed construction schedule must allow it to meet the applicable deadline after it has received a Certificate of Eligibility.

If a project does not become operational on or before the twenty-four (24) month deadline, the project's Certificate of Eligibility will be voided.

2.5 Ownership of Products for Small-Scale Solar

Residential

The Company shall have the rights to and receive title to:

- (1) Renewable Energy Certificates (RECs) generated by the project during the applicable term of the supplements to the Tariff supplement; and
- (2) Rights to any other environmental attributes or electricity market services or products that are created or produced by the project.

For Residential Small-Scale Solar Projects, the customer shall retain title to all energy and capacity produced by the project. All energy and capacity are deemed to have been used by the customer on-site during the term of the applicable supplements to the Tariff. The Company is not buying or taking title to energy or capacity under the RE Growth Program.

Non-Residential

The Company shall have the rights to and receive title to:

- (1) RECs generated by the project during the applicable term of the supplements to the Tariff supplement;
- (2) All energy produced by the project; and
- (3) Rights to any other environmental attributes or electricity market products or services that are created or produced by the project; provided, however, that it shall be the Company's choice to acquire the capacity of the DG Project.
 - 2.5.1 Delivery of RECs and Registration in NEPOOL GIS

The Applicant must take all steps to both enable the Company to obtain the appropriate asset identification for the creation of RECs and the assignment of RECs to the Company through the

Page 10 of <u>1615</u>

New England Power Pool Generator Information System (NEPOOL GIS) in accordance with the Tariffs. RECs must be delivered to Rhode Island Energy in the NEPOOL GIS.

2.5.2 Delivery of Energy into ISO-NE Market (Non-Residential Projects Only)

Energy must be delivered to Rhode Island Energy in the ISO-NE Rhode Island load zone.

2.5.3 Participation in ISO-NE Forward Capacity Market (FCM)

Upon Rhode Island Energy's election to acquire the capacity from a Project, Rhode Island Energy will assume the rights to the capacity, pursuant to the Tariff. Rhode Island Energy reserves the right to be the "Project Sponsor" for the Project, after consultation with the Division and the Board. If and when Rhode Island Energy participates as Project Sponsor on behalf of any Project, the Applicant must support Rhode Island Energy, as required, to qualify the Project as an Existing Capacity Resource in the FCM. Applicants are required to take commercially reasonable actions to maximize performance against any FCM Capacity Supply Obligations.

2.5.4 Qualification of RECs

Small-Scale Solar Projects must qualify as an eligible renewable energy resource pursuant to the Rhode Island Renewable Energy Standard (RES) and the Massachusetts Renewable Portfolio Standard (RPS). The Company will obtain such approvals on behalf of all Small-Scale Solar Projects. Applicants must cooperate with the Company, including but not limited to completing the Renewable Energy Certificate Assignment and Aggregation Certification Form, to obtain approval in order to be qualified under the RES and RPS.

2.6 Shared Solar

Shared Solar enables customers who own or rent properties unsuitable for installing solar, or where a single system is preferred, to participate in the RE Growth Program with Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects (>0-25 kW DC and >25-250 kW DC nameplate capacity, respectively).

To be eligible to participate in the Shared Solar program, at the time of enrollment, each account listed as a recipient must be in good standing on applicable electric service, payment plans or agreements, and other obligations to the Company, including but not limited to meeting all obligations under an Interconnection Service Agreement. Shared Solar Projects can only share Bill Credits with Bill Credit Recipients on the same or adjacent parcel of land as the DG Project. Where two properties are separated by a public way, they will not be considered to be adjacent.

The system size for Bill Credit Recipients will be determined by the sum of the three (3)-year average on-site use over the previous three (3) years of all of the indicated Bill Credit Recipients' accounts at the time of the application. For Bill Credit Recipients that have not established a three (3) year on-site usage history, the maximum annual limit will be estimated initially. The customer may request that the Company reset its three (3)-year annual average use once three (3) years of billing history are available.

Page 11 of 1615

Shared Solar Projects will receive the same ceiling price and enroll from the same classes of other projects of the same size and ownership as established by the Board for a given program year.

2.6.1 Shared Solar Additional Application Material and Provisions

At the time of application, Shared Solar Applicants must submit a Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form that notes what billing accounts will be receiving Bill Credits. The system must be sized to not provide output greater than the total of the aggregate three-year average annual usage of all of the Bill Credit recipients, like other on-site systems. Shared Solar Projects must allocate Bill Credits to at least two (2) and no more than fifty (50) accounts in the same customer class and on the same or adjacent parcels of land. Public entities may allocate such Bill Credits to at least two (2) and up to fifty (50) accounts without regard to location so long as the Shared Solar Project and Bill Credit Recipient points of service, which must all belong to the same municipality or public entity, are within the same municipality.

Shared Solar Applicants will receive PBI payments as a combination of cash payments and Bill Credits (Option 2). The DG Project and Bill Credit Recipients must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Non-Residential). All customer accounts receiving Bill Credits must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Non-Residential) although they may be on different retail delivery service rate classes. The Bill Credit value from the Shared Solar Project shall be determined by the recipients' rate class and not that of the facility owner. The Bill Credit value shall be the distribution, transition, transmission, and Last Resort Service supply rates of the Bill Credit Recipients. Any value of Bill Credits not transferred from the Shared Solar project shall be included in the total Performance Based Incentive. PBI payments and Bill Credits will be calculated as set forth in Section 8<u>_-c.</u> of the <u>Non-Residential</u> Tariff and Section 6 of the <u>Residential Tariff</u>-.

III. Contact Information and Other Provisions

3.1 Contact Information

All questions and communications regarding these Rules should be directed via electronic mail to National Grid Environmental TransactionsRhode Island Energy at the following address: <u>RenewableContracts@nationalgrid.com</u>cap@rienergy.com, with the subject line "RE Growth Question" and a few words describing the nature of the question.

3.2 Official Website for the Enrollment

The Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules are posted on the Rhode Island Energy Rhode Island RE Growth Program website: <u>https://gridforce.my.site.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-</u> <u>Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program.https://ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program.</u>

Information about the interconnection process and all submission of Interconnection Applications must be submitted through this site as well.

Page 12 of 16<u>15</u>

Commented [Change reflects updated website link

3.3 Rhode Island State Licensing Requirement

Pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 5-65-1, a registered contractor or firm with a contractor's registration shall perform the work associated with the installation of solar energy systems or equipment (i.e. racking systems, inground mounting or anchoring).

Renewable energy firms or their subcontractor or agent conducting installation work must hold a Rhode Island General Contractors License and provide their license registration number on the approved Solar Permit or building permit for the project as a condition of final approval to enroll.

3.4 Confidentiality

The Board, the OER, and Rhode Island Energy shall enter into an agreement regarding the sharing of information and data related to the RE Growth Program, including application information, details regarding project ownership, and pricing. At the request of the Board, the OER, Rhode Island Energy, or the Division, the Commission shall have the authority to protect from public disclosure individual information for any projects that have not been awarded a Certificate of Eligibility. Information regarding project size, location, owner, and price will be made public for projects awarded a Certificate of Eligibility.

3.5 Facility Inspection by Independent Quality Inspector

All facilities shall be subject to inspection for quality and quantity assurance by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, or its duly contracted agents, at the request of the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources or its agent. Failure to allow such inspection in reasonable time and with full access to the facility will be considered a potential cause for termination or suspension of PBI payments until cured. The results of each inspection will be shared with the installer and the customer account holder.

3.6 Modification or Cancellation of an Enrollment

Pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws, any dispute involving the performance-based incentive payments, terms, conditions, rights, enforcement, and implementation of the Tariffs and these Rules is subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Commission. Rhode Island Energy may, at any time up to the issuance of Certificates of Eligibility (Section 2.3 above) and without any liability on the part of Rhode Island Energy, postpone, withdraw and/or cancel an enrollment; alter, extend, or cancel any due date; and/or, alter, amend, withdraw and/or cancel any requirement, term or condition of this enrollment.

Page 13 of 16<u>15</u>

Schedule 1

Approved Small-Scale Solar Annual MW Target

Renewable Energy Class	Annual Enrollment Target (Nameplate MW)	
Small-Scale Solar I – (15 Year Tariff)	9 MW DCTBD	
Small-Scale Solar II – (20 Year Tariff)		

Note: Schedule 1 will be updated as required for each enrollment period at the below site.

2024 Small-Scale Renewable Energy Growth Program Available Cap available at: https://gridforce.my.site.com/RI/s/article/Residential-Renewable-Energy-Growth-program-available-cap

2023 Small-Scale Renewable Energy Growth Program Available Cap (site.com)

-Total enrollment target inclusive of larger classes (not shown in this table) is 66.615107.5 MW DC, subject to various conditions regarding Large Solar II and III.

Page 14 of <u>1615</u>

Schedule 2

Approved Small-Scale Solar Standard PBI Applicable to Current Program Year

Renewable Energy Class (Nameplate kW)	Ceiling Price/Standard PBI (Inclusive of assumed eligible federal incentives) (cents/kWh)	Term of Service (years)
Small-Scale Solar I (>0-15 kW <u>DC</u>)	27.75¢ <u>36.45</u>	15 Year Tariff
Small-Scale Solar II (>15-25 kW DC)	26.15¢<u>33.15</u>	20 Year Tariff

Note: The Standard PBI is equivalent to the Ceiling Price that is recommended by the Board and approved by the Commission.

Page 15 of <u>1615</u>



The Narragansett Electric Company d/b/a Rhode Island Energy

Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Solar (Greater than 25 kW), Wind, Hydro and Anaerobic Digester Projects

Effective Date: April-<u>May</u> 1, <u>2024 <mark>2023</mark></u>

I

Page 1 of 22

Table of Contents

I. Introduction and Overview	3
1.1 Purpose of the Solicitation and Enrollment	3
1.2 Enrollment Framework	3
II. Application Evaluation and Selection Criteria and Process	7
2.1 Overview of Application Evaluation and Selection Process	7
2.2 Issuance of Certificates of Eligibility	9
2.3 Requirements to Initiate Payment for Output	9
2.4 Ownership of Products	1
2.5 Community Remote Distributed Generation	2
2.6 Shared Solar	3
III. Contact Information and Other Provisions14	
3.1 Official Contact	
3.2 Submittal of Enrollment Applications	4
3.3 Rhode Island State Licensing Requirement1	5
3.4 Confidentiality	5
3.5 Facility Inspection by Independent Quality Inspector	
3.6 Modification or Cancellation of an Enrollment	5
<u>Schedule 1</u>	7
Schedule 2	8
Schedule 3	
Schedule 4	θ

I

Page 2 of 22

I. Introduction and Overview

1.1 Purpose of the Solicitation and Enrollment

Rhode Island Energy (the Company) developed the Renewable Energy Growth Program (RE Growth Program) pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws to facilitate the development and compensation of distributed generation projects in Rhode Island. These Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Non-Residential Projects (Rules) provide the means by which an applicant (Applicant) can qualify and enroll a project (Project) in the RE Growth Program. The Rules are only part of the RE Growth Program documents and should be read along with the Non-Residential RE Growth Program Tariff (Tariff). As described below, a Project enrolled in the RE Growth Program must supply Rhode Island Energy with energy, capacity, Renewable Energy Certificates (RECs), and other environmental attributes and market products. Any term not defined in the Rules is defined in the Tariff.

These Rules will apply to all Projects that are not Small-Scale Solar Projects, subject to the eligibility provisions below. A Small-Scale Solar Project is a solar project having a nameplate capacity of up to and including twenty-five kilowatts (25 kW) and is subject to the rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects.

These Rules, along with the Tariff, will govern the eligibility and procedures for Projects in the RE Growth Program. Rhode Island Energy will not execute individual Power Purchase Agreement contracts with Applicants.

1.2 Enrollment Framework

Rhode Island Energy is operating the RE Growth Program, as guided by the Distributed Generation Board (Board) in consultation with the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources (OER). The Program is subject to the approval of the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission (Commission). Rhode Island Energy may also consult with the Rhode Island Division of Public Utilities and Carriers (Division).

For each program year, there will be a target amount of megawatts to be enrolled for the year (annual MW target), and a target amount of megawatts for each enrollment event (enrollment MW target), both of which will be based on nameplate capacity. The nameplate capacity of a Project is its maximum rated output or gross output of a generator; for solar technology, it is the total rated power output of all the panels measured in direct current (DC). The enrollment MW target will be a specific portion of the annual MW target.

For each program year, the Board will recommend the enrollment MW target and a target amount of megawatts for each class of renewable resource (class MW target), which will be a specific portion of the enrollment MW target. Both of these recommendations from the Board are subject to Commission approval. If there is an over-subscription in one class and an undersubscription in an enrollment MW target, then Rhode Island Energy, the OER, and the Board may mutually agree to allocate megawatts from one class to another class within the RE Growth

Page 3 of 22

Program without Commission approval as long as the re-allocated targets would not exceed the annual MW Target.

The annual MW targets shall be established from the year 2023 through the year 2033. The annual target for each program year shall be up to three hundred megawatts (300 MW); provided that, thirty megawatts (30 MW) shall be reserved for projects less than one megawatt (1 MW). The board may petition the commission for approval of multi-year annual targets and associated-ceiling prices. Annual MW targets are 40 MW per year from 2020 to 2029, with at least three megawatts (3 MW) of capacity to be carved out exclusively for small-scale solar-projects in each of the first four (4) program years. The Board may recommend and/or the Commission may adopt a new annual MW target for small-scale projects. Any cancelled or-unused capacity from prior years may be added by the Board to the next program year.

A "program year" means a year beginning April 1 and ending March 31. Except for the first program year (2015), Rhode Island Energy is required, in consultation with the Board and the OER, to conduct at least three (3) tariff enrollments for each distributed generation class each program year. The classes and targets for each program year are listed in Schedule 1, which will be updated periodically, and Schedule 2 of this application.

For each program year, the Board will recommend the Ceiling Prices and Standard Performance-Based Incentives (PBI), as applicable, for each renewable energy class, subject to Commission approval. For all projects subject to these Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules, the Ceiling Price is the bidding price cap, further described in Section 2.1.5.

See Schedule 2 for the approved Ceiling Prices for the current program year Program Years 2024 through 2026. Any party may request that the prices be adjusted, but an adjustment will be made only if the evidence shows that the established prices will not result in the statutorily required "reasonable rate of return." The party proposing the adjustment, either up or down, will bear the burden of proof and any proposed changes to ceiling prices are subject to regulatory review and approval. These ceiling prices will remain the same, unless one of the following three conditions occur. If one or more of the following three conditions occur, the Board may update the ceiling prices with regards to the specific condition that was met for future Program Years, subject to Commission approval. The Board and/or its consultant will review the below three conditions in the third quarter prior to each Program Year. The three conditions are:

Major deviations (± 50 basis points (bps)) in interest rate on term debt inputs from the Board's forecasted values; As measured between July 1 and September 30 of the calendar year prior to the Program Year in question, there is a fifty (50) basis point (bps) deviation above or below the Board's forecasted estimate of interest rate inputs, or;

Major deviations (±10%) from the Board's forecasted installed capital cost inputsAs measured based on information reported to various northeastern state government and other databases over the 12 months prior to October 1st of the calendar year prior to the next Program Year, the Board determines there is a ten percent deviation above or

Page 4 of 22

Commented [1]: New language to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting

below reported Total Project Costs, as defined in Section 2.1.4 below, based on anaverage of the 50th and 75th percentile of a regional analysis, or;

The Any changes in state or federal law, regulation or policy that have a direct, material, and mandatory impact on program design, cost, performance, and financing inputs for cligible RE Growth projects, or upon any other factor that would change the expected rate of return for such projects, as determined by the Board.Board determines that there have been changes in state or federal law and/or regulations with a direct, material, and mandatory impact on either program design or cost, performance and financing assumptions, or any other factor that would change the expected rate of return for said projects.

1.2.1 Applications

Each enrollment will be open for a two (2) week period. During the enrollment period, Rhode Island Energy will accept standard short-form applications. The standard application shall require the Applicant to provide the following information about the project: (1) the project ownership; (2) the location of the proposed project; (3) the nameplate capacity; and (4) the renewable energy class. The application allows Applicants to provide additional information relative to the permitting, financial feasibility, ability to build, and timing for achieving commercial operation of the proposed projects. The Applicant must certify in the application that the project will not violate the prohibition on project segmentation, as set forth in the Tariff.

Applicants will be selected for the RE Growth Program in accordance with the rules below.

1.2.2 Eligibility Requirements

1.2.2.1Introduction

To be eligible, a Project must meet certain requirements, and Rhode Island Energy will review all applications to determine whether they meet these requirements. Projects that do not meet eligibility requirements will be disqualified from the RE Growth Program.

1.2.2.2 Eligible Applicant

An Applicant must be in good standing on its obligations to Rhode Island Energy. Such obligations include but are not limited to meeting obligations under an Interconnection Service Agreement and being current with amounts due on the electric service account(s) or fulfilling the requirements of an approved payment plan.

1.2.2.3 Eligible Facilities

Page 5 of 22

Commented Deleted to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting To be eligible for an enrollment, a Project must: (1) be an eligible renewable energy resource under the RE Growth Program, as determined by the Board and approved by the Commission; (2) have a nameplate capacity equal to or less than five megawatts (5 MW) (except for solar projects as described in § 39-26.6-7 that may exceed five megawatts (5 MW) but shall not be greater than fifteen megawatts (15 MW), unless located on preferred sites, in which case they may be sized up to thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW)); (3) interconnect with the distribution system of The Narragansett Electric Company; and (4) be located in The Narragansett Electric Company ISO-NE load zone.

Nameplate capacity is the maximum rated output or gross output of a generator; for solar technology it is the total rated power output of all panels measured in direct current (DC).

To apply, a distributed generation project must not be: (1) already operating; (2) under construction, except for preparatory site work that is less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the estimated total project cost; or (3) fully financed for construction, except to the extent that financing agreements are conditioned upon the selection of the project in this program. A pre-existing hydroelectric generating facility that is already operating may be eligible for the RE Growth Program if it can demonstrate with reasonable evidence its need for a material investment to restore or maintain reliable and efficient operation and meet all regulatory, environmental or operational requirements, in addition to meeting the other criteria of the RE Growth Program.

1.2.2.3.1 Renewable Energy Classes

For each program year, the Board shall determine the renewable energy classes, which are defined by specific technology, nameplate size, and other requirements as may be applicable as determined by the Board, subject to Commission approval. The Board may make recommendations to the Commission to add, eliminate, or adjust renewable energy classes for each program year. See Schedule 2 for the approved renewable energy classes for the applicable program year. To be eligible for an enrollment, a distributed generation project must qualify within one of the approved renewable energy classes for the applicable program year as indicated in Schedule 2.

1.2.2.3.2 Community Remote Distributed GenerationShared Solar

Shared Solar enables customers who own or rent properties unsuitable for installing solar, or where a single system is preferred, to participate in the RE Growth Program with Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects (1-25 kW DC and >25-250 kW DC nameplate capacity, respectively).

To be eligible to participate in the Shared Solar program, at the time of enrollment, each account listed as a recipient must be in good standing on applicable electric service, payment plans or agreements, and other obligations to the Company, including but not limited to

Page 6 of 22

meeting all obligations under an Interconnection Service Agreement. Shared Solar Projects can only share Bill Credits with Bill Credit Recipients on the same or adjacent parcel of land as the DG Project. Where two properties are separated by a public way, they will not be considered to be adjacent.

The system size for Bill Credit Recipients will be determined by the sum of the three (3)-year average on-site use over the previous three (3) years of all of the indicated Bill Credit Recipients' accounts at the time of the application. For Bill Credit Recipients that have not established a three (3) year on-site usage history, the maximum annual limit will be estimated initially. The customer may request that the Company reset its three (3)-year annual average use once three (3) years of billing history are available.

Shared Solar Projects will receive the same ceiling price and enroll from the same classes of other projects of the same size and ownership as established by the Board for a given program year.

1.2.2.3.3 Community Remote Distributed Generation

Community Remote Distributed Generation (CRDG) enables customers who cannot or choose not to install renewable technologies at their service location to participate in the RE Growth Program.

Each CRDG class will have a distinct ceiling price as established by the Board, and each class shall be for resources that are larger than 250 kW (DC for solar, AC for other technologies) nameplate capacity. CRDG projects will compete against other CRDG projects in the same CRDG technology and size classes as set by the Board. Each two-week enrollment period will feature these classes as separate categories in which projects will be able to compete. The Company will select CRDG projects as it selects other projects in competitive classes on the basis of prices bid by project Applicants, and will offer a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility to successful Applicants under the same rules and processes as other classes. CRDG renewable energy classes, annual enrollment targets, and ceiling prices are listed on Schedules 1 and 2.

1.2.2.3.24 Prohibition on Project Segmentation

Project segmentation occurs when one distributed generation project is split into multiple projects on a single parcel or on contiguous parcels in order to qualify under smaller size project classifications. All Applicants are required to include assessor's maps with their applications so that the Company can review project eligibility in light of the prohibition on project segmentation. The Company may also require additional property information to verify that the project is eligible for participation in the program.

Page 7 of 22

Under the RE Growth Program, project segmentation is not allowed. However, a Project developer may designate an additional distributed generation unit or portion of a unit on the same parcel or on a contiguous parcel for net metering or for other means of participating in electricity markets, as long as any such unit or portion of such unit: (1) is not receiving Performance-Based Incentives through the RE Growth Program; (2) is segregated electrically; and (3) is separately metered.

For exceptions to project segmentation, please refer to the applicable Tariff. A Project is notconsidered segmented if: (1) at least twenty four (24) months elapse between the operatingstart date of the Project and the start of construction of new distributed generation unit(s) of the same resource technology on the same parcel or a contiguous parcel; or (2) the distributed generation projects use different renewable resource technologies (e.g., a wind turbine and a solar array could both be eligible within the 24-month window). DG projects installed oncontiguous parcels will not be considered segmented if they serve different customers and both customers opt to receive Bill Credits under Option 2, as described in Section 8.c. of the Tariff. Inaddition, if the separate projects on a single parcel in aggregate would not be qualify thefacilities as a larger class, then they will not be considered segmented, and would be allowed.-For example, a developer proposes a 70 kW and an 80 kW on the same parcel; as 150 kW together, this would be the same class and ceiling price as the project are subject toindividually.

1.2.2.3.3 Small Distributed Generation Projects

A small distributed generation project means a Project with a nameplate capacity within the following statutory limits:

Small Wind	Small-Scale Solar	Medium-Scale Solar	Other Technology
50 kW - 1,500	Up to and including	Greater than 25 kW,	TBD by the Board,
kW	25 kW	up to and including 250 kW	up to 1 MW.

See Schedule 2 for approved renewable energy classes that are eligible for the currentenrollment. Note that there is a separate solicitation and enrollment process rules for Small-Scale Solar projects.

1.2.2.3.4 Large Distributed Generation Projects

A large distributed generation project means a Project with a nameplate capacity within the following statutory limits:

Page 8 of 22

Commercial-Scale Solar	Large-Scale Solar	Large Wind	Other Technology
Greater than 250 kW, but less than 1 MW	1 MW, up to and including 5	Greater than 1.5 MW, up to and	Greater than small DG, up to and including
	MW	including 5 MW	5 MW

See Schedule 2 for approved renewable energy classes that are eligible for the currentenrollment.

1.2.2.3.545 Energy Storage System Guidance

Energy Storage Systems (ESS), such as electro-chemical batteries, that can store and release electrical energy, may be co-located with RE Growth qualifying projects. When located behind-the-meter of a customer and able to charge from the electric power system, ESS must be configured in a manner that they cannot export through the RE Growth production meter. When configured to charge directly from the RE Growth system, ESS must be configured so that any energy used for back-up supply purposes is not measured by the RE Growth production meter. Please see the available "ESS Guidance Diagrams" available on the RE Growth webpage at: https://gridforce.ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program

II._____Application Evaluation and Selection Criteria and Process

2.1 Overview of Application Evaluation and Selection Process

Applications will be subject to a consistent, defined review and selection process. Projects submitting competitive bids in an enrollment period will be evaluated against other Projects in the same renewable energy class. The first stage of review determines whether a Project satisfies specified eligibility and minimum threshold requirements. Rhode Island Energy will conduct any additional evaluation as required, consistent with the requirements set forth above., Projects that meet the eligibility and minimum threshold requirements will be awarded based on bid price, up to the class MW target. and select eligible Applicants to move onto the next stage in the selection process. Subsequent to this selection, Rhode Island Energy will evaluate Projects based on certain threshold criteria, described below in sections 2.1.1-2.1.3, and then award selected projects <u>Conditional</u> Certificates of Eligibility as described in sections 2.1.4. and 2.1.5.

2.1.1 Interconnection Progress Prior to Enrollment

A Project must have made sufficient progress in the interconnection process prior to enrollment to ensure that interconnection costs have been estimated and the Project is likely to meet the statutory deadlines above. Project owners must have already submitted an application for interconnection and, if necessary, must have received a completed Impact Study for Renewable DG (ISRDG) from the Company. A copy of the interconnection application and a completed ISRDG, or valid Interconnection Service Agreement, must be enclosed along with an application

Page 9 of 22

for enrollment under this program. A valid Interconnection Service Agreement is one that has been signed by both the Applicant and Rhode Island Energy. <u>Projects must interconnect with</u> the distribution system of the Narragansett Electric Company and will be located in the <u>Narragansett Electric Company ISO-NE load zone</u>. All interconnection costs, if any, must be paid by the Applicant of the distributed generation (DG) project in accordance with the payment plan identified within the Interconnection Service Agreement. However, a distributed generation facility owner may appeal to the Commission to reduce any required system upgrade costs to the extent such upgrades can be shown to benefit other customers of Rhode Island Energy and the balance of such costs shall be included in rates by Rhode Island Energy for recovery in the year incurred or the year following incurrence.

For information regarding ISRDG and the standards for the interconnection of generators in Rhode Island, please see: <u>https://gridforce.my.site.com/RI/s/article/RI-Interconnection-Documentsngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program.</u>

2.1.2 Site Control

The Applicant must show actual control of the site where the Project is to be located, or show that it has exercised its right to acquire control of the site. To meet this requirement, the Applicant must represent that it owns or leases (or has an executed, exclusive, unconditional option to own or lease) the site on which the proposed project will be located, and that it has any additional rights required to develop and operate the project at the site.

2.1.3 Siting Considerations and Required Documentation

As per the definition in the Non-Residential RE Growth Program Tariff, no renewable distributed generation project that is located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, shall be considered an eligible renewable distributed generation project or otherwise be eligible to participate in this program, unless it is on a preferred site. The Applicant must provide a signed letter, or other form of approval, from the Rhode Island Department of Environmental Management (RI DEM), that the renewable distributed generation project is not located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, unless it is on a preferred site, which must also be specified in the documentation from the RI DEM. For facilities developed in core forests on preferred sites, no more than one hundred thousand square feet (100,000 sq. ft.) of core forest shall be removed, including for work required for utility interconnection or development of a brownfield, in which case no more core forest than necessary for interconnection or brownfield development shall be removed. Alternatively, if the RI DEM provides a list of project types that are waived from their review process, the Applicant may provide a self-certification an attestation form that confirms the renewable distributed generation project is one of the aforementioned project types.

Commented Change reflects PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting

Page 10 of 22

For Large Solar IV projects, the Applicant must provide a signed letter, or other form of approval, from the RI DEM that a given project is sited on a preferred site. RI DEM may make their preferred site determinations in consultation with other relevant state agencies.

If an Applicant would like to claim the Preferred Site Adder, as detailed in Schedule 4, which is an incentive payment adder to the bid price of any winning bidder that proposes a distributed generation project in a preferred site that requires remediation, the Applicant must provide a signed letter, or other form of approval, that a given project is sited on a preferred site that requires remediation from the RI DEM. If the entire site does not qualify as a preferred site requiring remediation, the RI DEM documentation must describe where the preferred site requiring remediation is in relation to the overall property, and must include a map approved by the RI DEM that identifies such areas that are considered preferred sites requiring remediation. The Preferred Site Adder is offered for the portion of a project that is sited on a preferred site requiring remediation, based on the nameplate capacity of the solar panels sited on the preferred site requiring remediation compared to the overall project's nameplate capacity. The Applicant must also provide a map that identifies where the solar panels and other major equipment will be sited, with the preferred site requiring remediation area overlayed, and a supporting calculation of the percentage of the nameplate capacity that is on the preferred site requiring remediation.

Application of the Preferred Site Adder occurs after the competitive bidding process, and for that reason, the Applicant should bid into the applicable renewable energy class with a bid price under the ceiling price.

The cost of the project without the adder should be submitted as part of the application process. If the project wins an allocation of capacity in the open enrollment process, Rhode-Island Energy will calculate the Preferred Site Adder for the project, as described above.

For the portion of the project on the preferred site requiring remediation, the Applicant should provide cost estimates to substantiate the incremental capital and operating costs, including a quote from a reputable company. After the award of projects and their ensuing construction, the Applicant should verify the incremental capital costs with invoices and any associated change orders, with the incremental capital costs clearly broken out, in order to receive the Preferred Site Adder.

Commented []: Deleted to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting

All signed letters, or other forms of approval from RI DEM, should include basic project details, including the project name, developer name, facility address, preferred site type, and RIE interconnection case number, for easy reference and verification during the bid evaluation process.

2.1.32.1.4 Application Completeness and Timeliness

Total Project Costs

Page 11 of 22

Applications must include the estimated total project development costs. Applications that do not include the estimated total project development costs will be rejected. Total project development cost is defined as: "The expected all-in project capital cost, which should include all hardware, balance of plant, design, construction, permitting, interconnection, metering, development (including developer fee), interest during construction, financing costs and reserves. The total project costs should not include any tax incentives, grants, or other cash incentives, which may be requested separately. This figure should not include O&M expenses or replacement costs. All other upfront capital costs must be included."

Additional Application Requirements

Applicants must endeavor to complete the entire application and provide all reasonably available information in each section of the application. Applicants will not be allowed to modify their applications after they are submitted to the Companyuntil after a given Open Enrollment period ends. There are a variety of additional requirements, which include items such as:

- Confirmation that the project is not already operating (with a possible exception for pre-existing hydropower);
- Confirmation that the project is not under construction (except for preparatory site work that is less than 25% of the estimated total project cost);
- Confirmation that the project is not fully financed for construction;
- Detail on the permits required for construction and operation, and;
- Project schedule-.

Furthermore, the following documents are also required for application:

- Project Material Financial Investment Documentation (for existing hydro generation projects)
- Project Segmentation and Tax Credit Eligibility Affidavit
- Assessor's maps

Applications must be timely submitted in accordance with the enrollment dates set forth in Schedule <u>45</u>. Applications received after the deadline will not be accepted.

Either through the Rhode Island Energy application process, or upon request by the Company during each open enrollment period, Applicants must provide information on whether the project intends to qualify for Federal Investment Tax Credits.

Following the submission of applications, Rhode Island Energy may request additional information from Applicants at any time during the process. Applicants that do not respond to requests for information may be disqualified from an enrollment.

Shared Solar – Additional Application Materials and Provisions

Page 12 of 22

At the time of application, Shared Solar Applicants must submit a Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form that notes what billing accounts will be receiving Bill Credits. The system must be sized to not provide output greater than the total of the aggregate three-year average annual usage of all of the Bill Credit recipients, like other on-site systems. Shared Solar Projects must allocate Bill Credits to at least two (2) and no more than fifty (50) accounts in the same customer class and on the same or adjacent parcels of land. Public entities may allocate such Bill Credits to at least two (2) and up to fifty (50) accounts without regard to location so long as the Shared Solar Project and Bill Credit Recipient points of service, which must all belong to the same municipality or public entity, are within the same municipality.

Shared Solar Applicants will receive PBI payments as a combination of cash payments and Bill Credits (Option 2). The DG Project and Bill Credit Recipients must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Nonresidential). All customer accounts receiving Bill Credits must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Nonresidential) although they may be on different retail delivery service rate classes. The Bill Credit value from the Shared Solar Project shall be determined by the recipients' rate class and not that of the facility owner. The Bill Credit value shall be the distribution, transition, transmission, and Last Resort Service supply rates of the Bill Credit Recipients. Any value of Bill Credits not transferred from the Shared Solar project shall be included in the total Performance Based Incentive. PBI payments and Bill Credits will be calculated as set forth in Section 8.c. of the Tariff.

In no case will the annual allocated credits in kWh exceed the prior three (3) year annual average usage, less any reductions for verified energy efficiency measures installed at the customer premises, of the customer account to which the Bill Credits are transferred.

2.1.5 CRDG – Additional Application Materials and Provisions

CRDG Applicants must receive PBI payments in the form of cash and Bill Credits. No more than fifty percent (50%) of the output by kWh generated by the DG Project may be allocated to a single Bill Credit Recipient. At least 50% of the output must be allocated to multiple Bill Credit Recipients in an amount not to exceed that which is produced annually by a twenty-five kilowatt (25 kW) AC capacity system. Both of these conditions must be met within the operational timelines specified in the Tariff, and must be met prior to being allowed to operate in parallel. CRDG Applicants must submit a Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form that notes the billing accounts for Bill Credit Recipients and other required information. Bill Credit Recipients must designate at least three (3) eligible Bill Credit Recipients. There is a minimum bill credit amount set for projects participating as CRDG facilities each year. The Minimum Bill Credit Amount will be calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices of non-CRDG facilities and CRDG facilities of the same technology and class, but in no case will be greater than 1.25¢ per kWh. These are shown in the Non-Residential tariff supplements applicable to each program year.

Page 13 of 22
<u>Full Bill Credit Recipient criteria, the allocation of CRDG kWh generation to Bill Credit Recipients,</u> <u>the application of bill credits to customers on the A-60 rate, and the calculation of Bill Credits</u> <u>and cash payments are as set forth in Section 8.d. of the Tariff.</u>

2.1.42.1.6 Competitive Bidding for Distributed Generation Projects

All distributed generation projects subject to these Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules are subject to a bidding process to determine which Projects are selected for the RE Growth Program. Each Project is required to bid a price per kilowatt-hour for its entire output (net of any station service) for the approved tariff term length, which shall not exceed the applicable ceiling price. Following eligibility and threshold evaluations, the price evaluation of the bids for that applicable Tariff supplement will be applied on a consistent basis such that the same approved term lengths for competing bids are used to determine the winning bids. Selection will be made by ranking the eligible projects from lowest bid price received to highest, but not to exceed the applicable ceiling price. See Schedule 2 for the approved Ceiling Prices for the current program year. Projects will be selected beginning with the lowest bid price and continuing to select projects up to the enrollment MW target for the applicable class. If selected, the price each Project bids into the solicitation will be its PBI paid under the applicable Tariff supplement.

If the Projects that bid the same price exceed the capacity specified for a renewable energy class target, Rhode Island Energy will consult with the Board and the OER in selecting first those projects that appear to be the furthest along in development and that are most likely to be deployed. Those Projects that are likely to achieve commercial operations at the earliest time shall be selected first. The Company may also consult with the Board, the OER, and/or the Division during this further assessment.

Performance Guarantee Deposit

Except for small-scale solar and medium-scale solar projects, Applicants are required to pay a performance guarantee deposit to Rhode Island Energy, which must be made by wire transfer. The performance guarantee deposit is determined, in part, on the quantity of renewable energy certificate estimated to be generated per year under the Program. The deposit is fifteen dollars (\$15.00) for each REC estimated to be generated per year by a Small Distributed Generation project and twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) for each REC estimated to be generated per year by a Small Distributed Generation project. A performance guarantee deposit is at least five hundred dollars (\$500) and not more than seventy-five thousand dollars (\$75,000). Projects that classify as Small Distributed Generation projects, with respect to the Performance Guarantee Deposit amounts, are provided in the below table.

Small Wind	Small-Scale Solar	Medium-Scale Solar	Other Technology
<u>50 kW - 1,500</u>	Up to and including	Greater than 25 kW,	TBD by the Board,
<u>kW</u>	<u>25 kW</u>	up to and including 250 kW	up to 1 MW.

Page 14 of 22

Projects that classify as Large Distributed Generation projects, with respect to the Performance Guarantee Deposit amounts, are provided in the below table.

<u>Commercial-Scale</u> <u>Solar</u>	Large-Scale Solar	Large Wind	Other Technology
Greater than 250 kW, but less than 1 MW	<u>1 MW,</u> but less than 39 MW	<u>Greater than 1.5</u> <u>MW, up to and</u> <u>including 5 MW</u>	<u>Greater than small DG,</u> up to and including <u>5 MW</u>

The deposit must be received and confirmed by Rhode Island Energy within five (5) business days after a project is offered a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility. Applicants should be prepared to make a deposit when submitting applications into any enrollment. If payment of the required performance guarantee deposit is not received by the date required, the Company may withdraw the offer and proceed with the next competitive bid in that enrollment.

Large-Scale Solar II-IV may alternatively provide the Company with a Letter of Credit (LC) no later than five (5) business days after a project is offered a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, instead of a Deposit. The LC will be reviewed by the Company, and the Company will notify the Applicant of any issues or required revisions, which must be addressed within a reasonable timeframe. The Company will provide an LC template on their website for Applicants to use. In addition, the credit rating of the bank issuing the LC must be acceptable to the Company.

The Company will refund the performance guarantee deposit over the course of the first year of the project's operation, paid quarterly if a project is issued a Final Certificate of Eligibility. If a project terminates its Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, or the Company terminates a project's Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, the Company will not return the performance guarantee deposit back to the Applicant, or in the case of an LC, will draw upon the LC.

2.2 Issuance of <u>Conditional</u> Certificates of Eligibility

For small-scale and medium-scale solar projects, Rhode Island Energy shall provide <u>Conditional</u> Certificates of Eligibility to the selected projects without obtaining Commission confirmation or approval, but subject to the review and consent of the OER. Rhode Island Energy will file with the Commission a list of all small-scale solar Projects that are awarded <u>Conditional</u> Certificates of Eligibility. Rhode Island Energy will award <u>Conditional</u> Certificates of Eligibility to eligible small-scale solar projects in accordance with the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects.

For medium scale, commercial scale and large scale solar, and all other distributed generation projects, Rhode Island Energy shall file with the Commission a list of the distributed generation projects selected together with the corresponding pricing information. The Commission shall issue an order listing those projects to which <u>Conditional</u> Certificates of Eligibility are awarded within sixty (60) days of receipt of the list.

Page 15 of 22

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this paragraph be omitted.

Commented []]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this paragraph be omitted.

The <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility will contain applicable DG Facility information, including renewable technology and class, facility size and energy output, term length, price, certificate issuance and certificate effective dates.

2.3 Requirements to Initiate Payment for Output

If awarded a <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility, a Project is required to meet specific requirements to maintain its status in the RE Growth Program prior to and during construction, and to initiate the start of the payments for its output. These requirements are set forth below.

2.3.1 Performance Guarantee Deposit

Except for small scale solar and medium scale solar projects, Applicants are required to pay a performance guarantee deposit to Rhode Island Energy, which must be made by wire transfer.-. The performance guarantee deposit is determined, in part, on the quantity of renewable energy certificate estimated to be generated per year under the Program. The deposit is fifteen dollars (\$15.00) for each REC estimated to be generated per year by a Small Distributed Generation-project and twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) for each REC estimated to be generated be solar by a Small Distributed Generation-project and twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) for each REC estimated to be generated be by a Large Distributed Generation project. A performance guarantee deposit is at least five hundred-dollars (\$500) and not more than seventy-five thousand dollars (\$75,000).-

Small Wind	Small-Scale Solar	Medium-Scale Solar	Other Technology
<u>50 kW - 1,500</u>	Up to and including	Greater than 25 kW,	TBD by the Board,
<u>kW</u>	<u>25 kW</u>	up to and including 250 kW	up to 1 MW.

Commercial-Scale Solar	Large-Scale Solar	Large Wind	Other Technology
Greater than 250 kW, but less than 1 MW	1 MW, up to and including 38.99 MW	<u>Greater than 1.5</u> <u>MW, up to and</u> <u>including 5 MW</u>	Greater than small DG, up to and including <u>5 MW</u>

<u>The deposit must be received and confirmed by Rhode Island Energy within five (5) business</u> <u>days after a project is offered a Certificate of Eligibility. There are no exceptions to this</u> <u>requirement</u>. Applicants should be prepared to make a deposit when submitting applications into any enrollment. If payment of the required performance guarantee deposit is not received by the date required, the Company will withdraw the offer and proceed with the nextcompetitive bid in that enrollment...

Page 16 of 22

The Company will refund the performance guarantee deposit over the course of the first year of the project's operation, paid guarterly.

2.3.22.3.1 Project Schedule and Output Certification

A project must certify that it is capable of producing at least ninety percent (90%) of the output that was proposed in its enrollment application before its deadline. All projects will have a twenty-four (24) month deadline to meet this requirement, but anaerobic digestion projects will have thirty-six (36) months, and small-scale hydro will have forty-eight (48) months). A project's proposed construction schedule must allow it to meet the applicable deadline after it has received a <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility.

If a project does not certify that it is capable of generating the output proposed in its enrollment application on or before the applicable deadline, the project's <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility will be voided and its performance guarantee deposit will be forfeited. Forfeited performance guarantee deposits shall be credited to all distribution customers through rates and not retained by Rhode Island Energy. Rhode Island Energy will not refund the Performance Guarantee Deposit to any project that does not provide an Output Certification <u>or other requirements</u> within the applicable deadlines, including any extensions available to the Applicant as described in Section 3.f. and 3.g. of the Tariff <u>(note: deadline may be extended by 6 months with no additional PGD and an additional 6 months beyond that by posting one-half original PGD for the second extension).</u>

A DG Facility must provide an independent third-party (licensed PE) engineer's "Output Certification" stating:

- 1. that the DG Facility or project has been completed in all material respects;
 - a. including completion of construction of facility and all interconnection facilities necessary for operation;
 - b. applicable meters have been installed and tested (commissioned).
- that the DG Facility or project is capable of producing at least 90% of the maximum hourly output proposed in the project application and specified on the <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility;
- 3. the actual DC-rated nameplate capacity of the DG Facility or project as built and specified on the <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility, and the amount of DC-rated nameplate capacity that is installed as-built that qualifies under the Solar Carport definition, if any; and the maximum hourly output in kWh/hour in Alternating Current (AC) of the facility as built and specified on the <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility.

Once a DG Project has provided the Output Certification to Rhode Island Energy, the Project then has 90 days to meet all other requirements pursuant to Section 8.a. of the Tariff in order to receive payment.

Page 17 of 22

Small-scale and medium-scale solar projects are not required to provide the Output Certification or pay a<u>n initial</u> performance guarantee deposit. However, after receiving a <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility, a small-scale or medium-scale solar project has twenty-four (24) months to meet all other requirements pursuant to the Tariff in order to receive compensation under the RE Growth Program. <u>Medium-Scale Solar Projects will have the option</u> to extend their 24 month deadline of achieving operation at expected availability and capacity and meeting all other requirements under this Tariff by two additional six (6) month periods, but must pay a deposit of \$7.50 multiplied by the estimated RECs to be generated during the DG Project's first year of operation for each six (6) month extension. If a Project does not meet this deadline, the <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility will be voided.

2.3.32 Qualification as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource under the RES

An Applicant to the RE Growth Program must obtain qualification for a Project as a renewable energy resource pursuant to the Rhode Island Renewable Energy Standard (RES). Applicants must complete a Renewable Energy Resources Eligibility Form and obtain Commission approval in order to be qualified under the RES. The form can be found at:

https://ripuc.ri.gov/utility-information/electric/rhode-island-renewable-energy-standard-ri-resprogram

In addition, the Applicant is required cooperate with the Company to register and qualify RECs in other jurisdictions in order to monetize the value of these market products to offset the cost of the RE Growth Program.

2.4 Ownership of Products

The Company shall have the rights and receive title to:

- (1) Renewable Energy Certificates (RECs) generated by the Project during the applicable term of the Tariff supplement;
- (2) All energy produced by the Project; and
- (3) Rights to any other environmental attributes or electricity market products or services that are created or produced by the Project; provided, however, that it shall be the Company's choice to acquire the capacity of the DG Project.
 - 2.4.1 Delivery of Energy into ISO-NE Market

Energy must be delivered to Rhode Island Energy in the ISO–NE Rhode Island load zone at the delivery node associated with the Project.

2.4.2 Delivery of RECs and Registration in NEPOOL GIS

Page 18 of 22

Applicants must cooperate with and provide information to the Company to enable RECs to be created by the Project at the NEPOOL Generation Information System, and for such RECs to be transferred or assigned to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL GIS account, as governed by the Tariff.

2.4.3 Participation in ISO-NE Forward Capacity Market (FCM)

Upon Rhode Island Energy's election to acquire the capacity from a Project, Rhode Island Energy will assume the rights to the capacity, pursuant to the Tariff. Rhode Island Energy reserves the right to be the "Project Sponsor" for the Project, after consultation with the Division and the Board. If and when Rhode Island Energy participates as Project Sponsor on behalf of any Project, the Applicant must support Rhode Island Energy, as required, to qualify the Project as an Existing Capacity Resource in the FCM. Applicants are required to take commercially reasonable actions to maximize performance against any FCM Capacity Supply Obligations.

2.5 Community Remote Distributed Generation

Community Remote Distributed Generation (CRDG) enables customers who cannot or choosenot to install renewable technologies at their service location to participate in the RE Growth-Program.

Each CRDG class will have a distinct ceiling price as established by the Board, and each classshall be for resources that are larger than 250 kW (DC for solar, AC for other technologies)nameplate capacity. CRDG projects will compete against other CRDG projects in the same CRDG technology and size classes as set by the Board. Each two-week enrollment period will featurethese classes as separate categories in which projects will be able to compete. The Companywill select CRDG projects as it selects other projects in competitive classes on the basis of pricesbid by project Applicants, and will offer a Certificate of Eligibility to successful Applicants underthe same rules and processes as other classes. CRDG renewable energy classes, annualenrollment targets, and ceiling prices are listed on Schedules 1 and 3.

2.5.1 CRDG - Additional Application Materials and Provisions-

CRDG Applicants must receive PBI payments in the form of cash and Bill Credits. No more thanfifty percent (50%) of the output by kWh generated by the DG Project may be allocated to a single Bill Credit Recipient. At least 50% of the output must be allocated to multiple Bill Credit. Recipients in an amount not to exceed that which is produced annually by a twenty-five kilowatt (25 kW) AC capacity system. Both of these conditions must be met within the operationaltimelines specified in the Tariff, and must be met prior to being allowed to operate in parallel. CRDG Applicants must submit a Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form that notes the billingaccounts for Bill Credit Recipients and other required information. Bill Credit Recipients mayreceive retail delivery service on any of the Company's rate schedules. CRDG Applicants mustdesignate at least three (3) eligible Bill Credit Recipients. There is a minimum bill credit amountset for projects participating as CRDG facilities each year. The Minimum Bill Credit Amount willbe calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices of non-CRDG facilities and-

Page 19 of 22

CRDG facilities of the same technology and class, but in no case will be greater than 1.25¢ perkWh. These are shown in the Non-Residential tariff supplements applicable to each programyear.-

Full Bill Credit Recipient criteria, the allocation of CRDG kWh generation to Bill Credit Recipients, the application of bill credits to customers on the A 60 rate, and the calculation of Bill Credits and cash payments are as set forth in Section 8.d. of the Tariff.

2.6 Shared Solar

Shared Solar enables customers who own or rent properties unsuitable for installing solar, or where a single system is preferred, to participate in the RE Growth Program with Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium Scale Solar Projects (1 25 kW DC and 26 250 kW DC nameplate capacity, respectively).

To be eligible to participate in the Shared Solar program, at the time of enrollment, eachaccount listed as a recipient must be in good standing on applicable electric service, paymentplans or agreements, and other obligations to the Company, including but not limited tomeeting all obligations under an Interconnection Service Agreement. Shared Solar Projects canonly share Bill Credits with Bill Credit Recipients on the same or adjacent parcel of land as the-DG Project. Where two properties are separated by a public way, they will not be considered tobe adjacent.

The system size for Bill Credit Recipients will be determined by the sum of the three (3) yearaverage on-site use over the previous three (3) years of all of the indicated Bill Credit Recipients' accounts at the time of the application. For Bill Credit Recipients that have not established a three (3) year on-site usage history, the maximum annual limit will be estimated initially. The customer may request that the Company reset its three (3) year annual average use once three-(3) years of billing history are available.

Shared Solar Projects will receive the same ceiling price and enroll from the same classes of other projects of the same size and ownership as established by the Board for a given programyear.

2.6.1 Shared Solar Additional Application Material and Provisions

At the time of application, Shared Solar Applicants must submit a Customer Payment/Credit. Transfer Form that notes what billing accounts will be receiving Bill Credits. The system must besized to not provide output greater than the total of the aggregate three-year average annualusage of all of the Bill Credit recipients, like other on-site systems. Shared Solar Projects mustallocate Bill Credits to at least two (2) and no more than fifty (50) accounts in the samecustomer class and on the same or adjacent parcels of land. Public entities may allocate such Bill Credits to at least two (2) and up to fifty (50) accounts without regard to location so long as the Shared Solar Project and Bill Credit Recipient points of service, which must all belong to the same municipality or public entity, are within the same municipality.

Page 20 of 22

Commented [Change to reflect new email address

Shared Solar Applicants will receive PBI payments as a combination of cash payments and Bill Credits (Option 2). The DG Project and Bill Credit Recipients must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Nonresidential). All customer accounts receiving Bill Credits must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Nonresidential) although they may be on differentretail delivery service rate classes. The Bill Credit value from the Shared Solar Project shall bedetermined by the recipients' rate class and not that of the facility owner. The Bill Credit valueshall be the distribution, transition, transmission, and Last Resort Service supply rates of the Bill-Credit Recipients. Any value of Bill Credits not transferred from the Shared Solar project shall beincluded in the total Performance Based Incentive. PBI payments and Bill Credits will becalculated as set forth in Section 8.c. of the Tariff.

In no case will the annual allocated credits in kWh exceed the prior three (3) year annualaverage usage, less any reductions for verified energy efficiency measures installed at the customer premises, of the customer account to which the Bill Credits are transferred.

III. Contact Information and Other Provisions

3.1 Official Contact

All questions and communications regarding these Rules should be directed via electronic mail to National Grid Environmental Transactions the Rhode Island Energy Procurement Team at the following address: RenewableContracts@nationalgrid.comcleanenergycontracts@pplweb.com regnonsmallsolar@pplweb.com, with the subject line "RE Growth Question" and a few words_describing the nature of the question.

3.2 Submittal of Enrollment Applications

The Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules are posted on the Rhode Island Energy Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program website: <u>ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program</u>

Applications must be submitted electronically via the website, during the two-week Open Enrollment set forth in Schedule <u>45</u>. Applications received after the deadline cannot be accepted for that particular open enrollment but can be submitted in a future open enrollment solicitation.

3.3 Rhode Island State Licensing Requirement

Pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 5-65-1, a registered contractor or firm with a contractor's registration shall perform the work associated with the installation of solar energy systems or equipment (i.e. racking systems, in-ground mounting or anchoring).

Renewable energy firms, or their subcontractor or agent conducting the installation, must hold a Rhode Island General Contractors registration and provide their registration number and

Page 21 of 22

Electrician license number as part of the interconnection application for the project as a condition of final approval to enroll.

3.4 Confidentiality

Each application shall contain the full name and business address of the Applicant, and a contact person, and shall be signed by an authorized person.

The Board, the OER, and Rhode Island Energy shall enter into an agreement regarding the sharing of the information and data related to the RE Growth Program, including such information as application information, details regarding project ownership, and pricing. At the request of the Board, the OER, Rhode Island Energy, or the Division, the Commission shall have the authority to protect from public disclosure individual information for any projects that have not been awarded a Certificate of Eligibility. Information regarding project size, location, owner, and price will be made public for projects awarded a Certificate of Eligibility.

3.5 Facility Inspection by Independent Quality Inspector

All facilities shall be subject to inspection for quality and quantity assurance by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, or its duly contracted agents, at the request of the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources or its agent. Failure to allow such inspection in reasonable time and with full access to the facility will be considered a potential cause for termination or suspension of PBI payments until cured.

3.6 Modification or Cancellation of an Enrollment

Pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws, any dispute involving the performance-based incentive payments, terms, conditions, rights, enforcement, and implementation of the Tariffs and these Rules, is subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Commission. Rhode Island Energy may, at any time up to the issuance of Certificates of Eligibility (Section 2.2 above) and without any liability on the part of Rhode Island Energy, postpone, withdraw and/or cancel this enrollment; alter, extend or cancel any due date; and/or, alter, amend, withdraw and/or cancel any requirement, term or condition of this enrollment.

Page 22 of 22

Schedule 1

Approved Annual Enrollment Targets for Program Year 20243 20264

Renewable Energy Class	2024 Annual Enrollment Target (Nameplate MW)
Medium-Scale Solar (>25 kW – 250 kW <u>DC</u>)	5 MW DC5 MW DC
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250 kW to 500 kW <u>DC</u>)	4 MW DC <u>7.5 MW DC</u>
Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 -kW to <u><</u> 1,000 kW <u>DC</u>)	8 MW<u>10.5 MW DC</u>
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	<u>15 MW DC</u>
Large-Scale Solar II (5 to <10 MW DC)	<u>35 MW DC</u>
Large-Scale Solar III (10 to <15 MW DC)	<u>15 MW DC</u>
Large-Scale Solar IV (15 to <39 MW DC)	<u>0 MW DC</u>
Community Remote <u>CR</u> DG_Commercial_ <u>Scale</u> Solar I (>250- kW to 500 kW_ <u>DC</u>)	3 MW DC<u>0.5 MW DC</u>
Community Remote-CRDG - Commercial- Scale_Solar II (>500-kW to <1,000 kW DC)	3 MW DC<u>1 MW DC</u>
Large Solar	27.615 MW DC
Community Remote DG – CRDG Large-Scale Solar 1 (1 to <5 MW DC)	3 MW DC<u>5 MW DC</u>
Community Remote and Non-Community Remote Wind Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)	3 MW 3 MW
Anaerobic Digestion (>0 to 5,000 kW) (>0-5- MW)	1 MW 1 MW
Small-Scale Hydropower (>0 to 5,000 kW) (>0 5-MW)	

Note: -Schedule 1 will be updated as required for each enrollment period via the Rhode Island <u>Renewable Energy Growth Program website</u>. Total enrollment target inclusive of small-scale solar (not shown in this table) is <u>66.615107.5</u> MW DC.

Note 2: Large-Scale Solar II and III's Program Year 2024 megawatt allocation may be modified, if the Affected System Operator interconnection studies are further delayed, or for other reasons such as a lack of competition.

Commented []: New language to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting.

Page 23 of 22

Schedule 2

Approved Renewable Energy Classes and Ceiling Prices Applicable to Program Years-20243-202 $\underline{6}4$

Renewable Energy Class	2024 Ceiling Price (per <u>kWh)</u>	<u>2025 Ceiling</u> Price (per <u>kWh)</u>	2026 Ceiling Price (per <u>kWh)</u>	<u>Term of</u> Service (Years)
Medium-Scale Solar (>25 kW-250 kW DC)	<u>33.15</u>	<u>31.95</u>	<u>31.35</u>	<u>20</u>
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	<u>29.35</u>	<u>28.55</u>	<u>28.35</u>	<u>20</u>
Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	<u>24.45</u>	<u>23.75</u>	<u>23.55</u>	<u>20</u>
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	<u>18.65</u>	<u>18.05</u>	<u>17.85</u>	<u>20</u>
Large-Scale Solar II (5 to <10 MW DC)	<u>18.05</u>	<u>17.45</u>	<u>17.25</u>	<u>20</u>
Large-Scale Solar III (10 to <15 MW DC)	<u>18.05</u>	<u>17.45</u>	<u>17.25</u>	<u>20</u>
Large-Scale Solar IV (15 to <39 MW DC)	<u>18.05</u>	<u>17.45</u>	<u>17.25</u>	<u>20</u>
CRDG Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	<u>32.25</u>	<u>31.45</u>	<u>31.25</u>	<u>20</u>
CRDG Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	<u>27.35</u>	<u>26.65</u>	<u>26.35</u>	<u>20</u>
CRDG Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 <u>MW DC)</u>	<u>21.35</u>	<u>20.75</u>	<u>20.52</u>	<u>20</u>
<u>Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)</u>	<u>20.25</u>	<u>19.85</u>	<u>19.85</u>	<u>20</u>
<u>CRDG Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)</u>	<u>22.05</u>	<u>21.65</u>	<u>21.75</u>	<u>20</u>
Anaerobic Digestion (>0 to 5,000 kW)	<u>19.05</u>	<u>18.95</u>	<u>19.05</u>	<u>20</u>
Hydroelectric (>0 to 5,000 kW)	<u>34.15</u>	<u>33.35</u>	<u>33.45</u>	<u>20</u>

Page 24 of 22

Renewable Energy Class (Nameplate kW)	Ceiling Price (Inclusive of assumed eligible federal incentives)	Term of Service (years)
	(cents/kWh)	
Medium-Scale Solar	25.65¢-	20
(>25-250 kW DC)		
Commercial Scale Solar I	22.05¢-	20
(>250-500 kW DC)		
Commercial-Scale Solar II	19.05¢-	20
(>500-1,000 kW DC)		
Large Scale Solar	14.35¢	20
(>1,000-5,000 kW DC)		
Wind-	19.15¢	20
(>0 to 5,000 kW)		
Anaerobic Digestion	19.05¢-	20
(>0 to 5,000 kW)		
Hydropower	31.95¢	20
(>0 to 5,000 kW)		

Schedule 3

Community Remote Distributed Generation (CRDG) Approved Renewable Energy Classes and Ceiling Prices Applicable to Program Year 2023-2024

Renewable Energy Class (Nameplate kW)	Ceiling Price (Inclusive of assumed- eligible federal incentives)- (cents/kWh)	Term of Service (years)
CRDG - Commercial Solar I (>250 500 kW DC)	25.15¢	20
CRDG – Commercial Solar II (>500-1,000 kW DC)	21.91¢	20
CRDG - Large Solar (>1,000-5,000 kW DC)	16.50¢-	20
CRDG - Wind (>0-5,000 kW DC)	21.15¢	20

Page 25 of 22

Schedule <u>3</u>4

Anticipated Timeline

Event	Anticipated Dates
Enrollment <u>B</u> begins	
Due Date for Submission of Applications	
Notice of Selection	
Notice of Non-Selection	
File Results with RI PUC for approval and	
issuance of Medium-Scale Solar Conditional	
<u>COEs</u>	
RI PUC Approval (expected)	

Page 26 of 22

Commented []: Change to reflect PUC decision at 4/29 open

meeting

Schedule 4

Preferred Site Adder

Pursuant to this Tariff and the applicable Rules, the Preferred Site Adder is offered for the portion of a project that is sited on a preferred site requiring remediation, based on the nameplate capacity of the solar panels sited on the preferred site requiring remediation compared to the overall project's nameplate capacity.

Renewable Energy Class	Landfill Adder (For Landfills with Funds to Cap)	Landfill Adder (For Landfills without Funds to Cap)	Brownfield / Superfund Adder	
Non-Large Scale Solar (>25 to- <1,000 kW-DC)				
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)				
<u>Large-Scale Solar II (5 to <10 MW</u> DC)				
Large Scale Solar III (10 to <15 MW DC)				
Large Scale Solar IV (15 to <39 MW DC)				

Page 27 of 22

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 1 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

1. Introduction

This tariff ("Tariff") describes the terms and conditions under which an Applicant for a solar electricity generating facility ("Residential Small-Scale Solar Project" or "Project") will receive funding pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws ("Chapter 26.6"), which refers to the Renewable Energy Growth Program ("RE Growth Program").

This Tariff will apply to an Applicant who has installed a Project with a nameplate capacity of up to and including 25 kilowatts at a Customer's service location, or a Project with a nameplate capacity up to 250 kW that is operating as a Shared Solar Facility. The Project must be reasonably designed and sized to produce electricity at an annual level equal to or less than 1) the aggregate On-Site Use of the Residential Customer and the Bill Credit Recipient(s), if applicable, as measured over the previous three (3) years at the eligible electric service account(s) located on the same parcel of land as the Residential Customer's service location; 2) the aggregate annualized On-Site Use over the period of service to the Residential Customer and Bill Credit Recipient(s) if such service has been provided for less than three years; or 3) a reasonable estimate of the aggregate annual On-Site Use of the Customer and the Bill Credit Recipient(s) if such service location. The Applicant and the Customer for the Project may be the same person, or different persons, subject to the eligibility standards in the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects ("Rules") and this Tariff.

This Tariff applies to the Applicant for a Project that is awarded a_Certificate of Eligibility pursuant to the Rules, and any successor Applicant for the Project. Upon being awarded a <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility, a Project has 24 months to meet all requirements to receive compensation pursuant to this Tariff.

The Applicant is required to complete and update, as appropriate, the Application information for the Project, including but not limited to: the Project owner, the Customer, the Bill Credit Recipient, the recipient of Performance-Based Incentive Payments, the total cost of the project, indication of whether the system is a "self-install" by the Customer/Project Owner, proof of completed mandatory training from the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources if the system is a "self-install", and both the General Contractor registration number and the Electrician license number of the entities constructing the project. Upon application, the appropriate Consumer Disclosure or Self-Installer Disclosure form must also be accurately completed and submitted, for the application to be deemed complete. Also, an Applicant may designate a successor Applicant for the Project. The Applicant may, but need not be, the same person or entity to pursue the interconnection of the Project with the Company's electric distribution system. The Applicant maintains the obligation to ensure that all aspects of the Project comply with the terms of the Rules and this Tariff. Upon notice to the Company, the Applicant may transfer the compensation under this Tariff to another person or entity without the consent of the Company.

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 2 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

2. **Definitions**

The following words and terms shall have the following meanings when used in this Tariff:

- a. Applicant: the person or entity with legal authority to enroll the Project in the RE Growth Program, and with the obligation to ensure that all aspects of the Project comply with the Rules and Tariff.
- b. Application: the RE Growth Program Enrollment short form application submitted by the Applicant.
- c. Bill Credit: a monthly billing account credit that allows eligible recipients to offset electric service charges applicable to on-site use subject to the eligibility requirements and provisions of Section 6.
- d. Bill Credit Recipient: a customer receiving retail delivery service pursuant to Rate A-16 or Rate A-60, and who is eligible to receive Bill Credits from a Shared Solar Facility or Standard DG Project pursuant to the eligibility rules in Section 6. The Bill Credit Recipient must be in good standing on its electric service accounts with the Company and on any payment plans or other agreements with the Company, including but not limited to an interconnection service agreement. Bill Credit Recipients shall receive Bill Credits from a single DG Project.
- e. Board: the Distributed Generation Board established pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.2-10 and having expanded responsibilities under Chapter 26.6.
- f. Certificate of Eligibility: written notice by the Company that a Project has been enrolled in the RE Growth Program. Upon an award of a Certificate of Eligibility, a Project will be entitled to receive Performance Based Incentive Payments for a specified term, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the applicable Tariff supplement.
- g.f. Commission: the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission.
- g. Company: The Narragansett Electric Company d/b/a Rhode Island Energy.
- h. Conditional Certificate of Eligibility: written notice by the Company that a DG Project has been enrolled in the RE Growth Program. Upon an award of a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, a DG Project has a defined period to construct the facility and meet all requirements to receive compensation pursuant to the applicable Tariff.
- i. Core forest has the same definition as provided in R.I. Gen. Law §39-26.6-3. "Core forest" refers to unfragmented forest blocks of single or multiple parcels totaling two hundred fifty

Issued: November 15, 20232

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 3 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

(250) acres or greater unbroken by development and at least twenty-five (25) acres from mapped roads, with eligibility questions to be resolved by the director of the department of environmental management. Such determination shall constitute a contested case as defined in § 42–35–1. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this chapter, no renewable distributed-generation project that is located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, shall be considered an eligible renewable-distributed generation project or otherwise be eligible to participate in this program, unless it is on a preferred site.

- i-j. Customer: an electric customer receiving retail delivery service on either Basic Residential Rate A-16 or Low Income Rate A-60 and who is the customer of record at the location on which a Project is installed.
- k. Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form: a form submitted by the Applicant prior to the commercial operation date of the DG Project, which is updated periodically as necessary, and contains all required information to process monthly Performance-Based Incentive Payments and Bill Credits.

. Distributed–generation facility: means an electrical-generation facility located in the electric distribution company's load zone with a nameplate capacity no greater than five megawatts (5 MW), except for solar projects as described in § 39–26.6–7 that may exceed five megawatts (5 MW) but shall not be greater than fifteen megawatts (15 MW), unless located on preferred sites, in which case they may be sized up to thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW), using eligible renewable energy resources as defined by § 39–26–5, including biogas created as a result of anaerobic digestion, but, specifically excluding all other listed eligible biomass fuels, and connected to an electrical power system owned, controlled, or operated by the electric distribution company. For facilities developed in core forests on preferred sites, no more than one hundred thousand square feet (100,000 sq. ft.) of core forest shall be removed, including for work required for utility interconnection or development of a brownfield, in which case no more core forest than necessary for interconnection or brownfield development shall be removed. For purposes of this chapter, a distributed-generation facility must be a new resource that:

- (i) Has not begun operation;
- (ii) Is not under construction, but excluding preparatory site work that is less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the estimated total project cost; and
- (iii) Except for small-scale solar projects, does not have in place investment or lending agreements necessary to finance the construction of the facility prior to the submittal of an application or bid for which the payment of performance based incentives is sought under this chapter except to the extent that such financing agreements are conditioned upon the project owner being awarded performancebased incentives under the provisions of this chapter. For purposes of this definition, preexisting hydro generation shall be exempt from the provisions of subsection (6)(i) regarding operation, if the hydro-generation facility will need a material investment to restore or maintain reliable and efficient operation and

Issued: November 15, 20232

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 4 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

meet all regulatory, environmental, or operational requirements. For purposes of this provision, "material investment" shall mean investment necessary to allow the project to qualify as a new, renewable energy resource under § 39–26–2. To be eligible for this exemption, the hydro-project developer at the time of submitting a bid in the applicable procurement must provide reasonable evidence with its bid application showing the level of investment needed, along with any other facts that support a finding that the investment is material, the determination of which shall be a part of the bid review process set forth in § 39–26.6–16 for the award of bids.

- m. Distributed–generation project: means a distinct installation of a distributed-generation facility. An installation will be considered distinct if it does not violate the segmentation prohibition set forth in § 39–26.6–9.
- j-n. Final Certificate of Eligibility: notice by the Company that the DG Project has met all the requirements to receive compensation pursuant to the applicable Tariff supplement.
- <u>k.o.</u>Nameplate Capacity: the total rated power output of all the Project's panels, measured in direct current.
- <u>+p.</u> On-Site Use: the amount of energy used at a Customer's service location during a billing period that may be delivered by the Company, or supplied by the Project, or both.
- q. Performance-Based Incentive: the standard price per kilowatt-hour ("kWh") recommended by the Board and approved by the Commission that is applicable to the output of a Project when the Applicant has been awarded a <u>Final</u> Certificate of Eligibility pursuant to the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules.
- r. Preferred Site: has the same definition as provided in R.I. Gen. Law §39-26.6-3. "Preferred sites" means a location for a renewable energy system that has had prior development, including, but not limited to, landfills, gravel pits and quarries, highway and major road median strips, brownfields, superfund sites, parking lots or sites that are designated appropriate for carports, and all rooftops including, but not limited to, residential, commercial, industrial and municipal buildings.
- m.s. Program Year: a year beginning April 1 and ending March 31, unless otherwise approved by the Commission.
- **n**-<u>t.</u> Project: a solar photovoltaic electricity generating facility that meets the eligibility requirements of the Rules and this Tariff, that is located in the Company's service territory, and that is interconnected with the Company's electric distribution system at a residential service location.

Issued: November 15, 20232

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 5 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

o.u. Renewable Energy Certificate ("REC"): an electronic record produced by the New England Power Pool Generation Information System ("NEPOOL-GIS") that identifies the relevant generation attributes of each megawatt-hour accounted for in the NEPOOL-GIS.

 v. Shared Solar Facility: a single Small-Scale Solar Project that must allocate Bill Credits to at least two (2) and no more than fifty (50) accounts pursuant to the rules specified in Section 6. Shared Solar enables customers who own or rent properties unsuitable for installing solar, or where a single system is preferred, to participate in the RE Growth Program with Small-Scale Solar Projects (>0-25 kW DC nameplate capacity). The Shared Solar Facility may be owned by the same entity that is the Applicant, the Customer, or another party.

p-w. Small-Scale Solar Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of up to and including 25 kilowatts (25 kW).

q-x.SolarWise Program: available only through October 15, 2017, an energy efficiency and solar program, which, pursuant to RI Gen Laws § 39-26.6-19, encouraged the use of residential and non-residential solar photovoltaic equipment by offering extra incentives from the RE Growth Program when customers pursued greater energy efficiency savings through the Energy Efficiency Program Plan, which the Company files pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws. § 39-1-27.7.

r-y. Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects: the rules that govern the solicitation, enrollment, and award processes for the RE Growth Program applicable to Customers, established pursuant to Chapter 26.6, and approved by the Commission.

s.z. Standard DG Project: a Project that is not classified as a Shared Solar Facility.

3. Project Segmentation

Rhode Island law prohibits project segmentation in the RE Growth Program. In no case may a project developer be allowed to segment a distributed generation project on the same parcel or contiguous parcels into smaller sized projects in order to fall under a smaller size project classification. Subject to the exceptions below, projects proposed by a developer on the same parcel or contiguous parcels will be presumed to have been segmented, and only one of the projects will be eligible for a Certificate of Eligibility. An Applicant may appeal the Company's decision to the Commission.

Before making its determination, the Company will look for one of the following exceptions to the prohibition on project segmentation:

- i. The Projects use different renewable energy resources; or
- ii. The Projects use the same renewable energy resource, but they are: (1) electrically segregated; (2) separately metered; and (3) can demonstrate that 24 months have elapsed

Issued: November 15, 20232

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 6 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

between the commencement of operation for one Project and the commencement of construction of any additional Project.

iii. Projects on contiguous parcels or a single parcel will not be considered as segmented if they serve different Residential Customers.

If the Company determines that a Project is ineligible to enroll in the RE Growth Program due to project segmentation, such project may be eligible for compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision or through other energy market participation. Rhode Island law requires eligible Projects must not already be operating to participate in the RE Growth Program, therefore any Project receiving compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision is not eligible for the RE Growth Program. Furthermore, if an Applicant is awarded a <u>Final</u> Certificate of Eligibility <u>from the RE Growth Program</u> for a Project and that Project is receiving Performance-Based Incentive Payments pursuant to this Tariff, the Project will not receive compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision for the same Project during the term of service specified in the applicable Tariff supplement.

4. Metering

- a. The Company shall install a Company-owned meter on all Projects for the purpose of measuring the output of the Project. The meter for the Project shall be wired in parallel with and be adjacent to the existing service meter, or in another location as approved by the Company pursuant with the Company's specifications and policies on metering.
- b. The Company must be provided with adequate access to read the meter(s), and to install, repair, maintain, and replace the meter(s).
- c. Energy storage systems (ESS), such as electro-chemical batteries, that can store and release electrical energy, may be co-located with RE Growth qualifying projects. When located behind-the-meter of a customer and able to charge from the electric power system, ESS must be configured in a manner that they cannot export through the RE Growth production meter. When configured to charge directly from the RE Growth system, ESS must be configured so that any energy used for back-up supply purposes is not measured by the RE Growth production meter.

5. Renewable Energy Certificates and Other Environmental Attributes

For the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, the Company shall have the rights and title to the RECs and any other environmental attributes, as described below, or market products associated with the generation output of the Project. Pursuant to Chapter 26.6, the Customer shall retain title to all energy and capacity produced by the Project, shall be deemed to have consumed such energy and capacity on-site during the applicable billing period, and no sale of the Project's energy or capacity by the Customer to the Company shall be deemed to have occurred.

Issued: November 15, 202<u>3</u>2

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 7 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

Prior to receiving compensation pursuant to Section 6 of this Tariff, an Applicant must cooperate with the Company to obtain Commission certification of a Project as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource pursuant to the Commission's Rules and Regulations Governing the Implementation of a Renewable Energy Standard. In addition, the Applicant is required to cooperate with the Company to qualify the DG Project under the renewable portfolio standard or similar law and/or regulation of New York, Massachusetts, and/or one or more New England states and/or any federal renewable energy standard.

RECs must be delivered to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL-GIS account. This will be accomplished through registration of the Project with the NEPOOL-GIS. The Applicant shall provide all necessary information and cooperate with the Company to enable the Company to obtain the appropriate asset identification for reporting generation to the NEPOOL-GIS for the creation of RECs and direct all RECs from the Project to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL-GIS account. The Applicant will provide approvals or assignments, including, but not limited to, completing the REC Assignment and Aggregation Form to facilitate the Project's participation in asset aggregation or other model of asset registration and reporting.

Environmental attributes shall include any and all generation attributes or energy services as established by regional, state, federal, or international law, rule, regulation or competitive market or business method that are attributable, now or in the future, to the output produced by the Project during the term of service specified on the applicable Tariff supplement.

6. Performance-Based Incentive Payment

a. Eligibility

Upon receipt of a <u>Final</u> Certificate of Eligibility, the Applicant is entitled to the Performance-Based Incentive Payment for the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, provided that the Applicant has complied with all other requirements of this Tariff and the Rules.

As a condition for receiving monthly payments pursuant to Section 6.c, the Applicant must provide confirmation of the following: (1) the Company's written authority to interconnect to its electric distribution system and the Applicant's payment of all amounts due, as assessed by the Company; (2) Commission certification of the Project as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource pursuant to the Commission's Rules and Regulations Governing the Implementation of a Renewable Energy Standard and NEPOOL-GIS asset registration; as demonstrated by the Applicant's completion of the Renewable Energy Certificate Assignment and Aggregation Form; (3) a copy of the Project's approved State of Rhode Island Solar Permit or building permit, including the responsible Rhode Island General Contractor's Number and (4) the Bill Credit Recipient(s) associated electric service account is not in arrears and is current on any approved payment plan. Applicants who have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Payment by October 1, 2017 must complete the requisite energy efficiency measures prior to receiving payment under this Tariff. If payments to an Applicant are suspended or withheld for any reason, up to 90 days of Performance Based Incentive payments and bill

Issued: November 15, 20232

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 8 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

credits will be available to be paid once the suspension is cured; the value of all generation that occurred prior to 90 days of the cure will be forfeited.

b. Performance-Based Incentive

The Performance-Based Incentive shall be the Performance-Based Incentive that is recommended by the Board and approved by the Commission and will be a fixed per-kWh price for the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, and indicated on the Certificate of Eligibility provided to the Applicant.

If applicable, the Performance-Based Incentive may be adjusted to reflect SolarWise Bonus payments pursuant to Section 6.d.

c. Performance-Based Incentive Payment

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be the fixed per-kWh Performance-Based Incentive applied to the measured kWh produced by the Project and it shall be provided to the Applicant and/or to the Bill Credit Recipients in accordance with the rules below.

Applicants will be responsible for designating Bill Credit Recipient billing account(s) and each Bill Credit Recipient's percentage share of the generator output on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form. For Project sizing requirements, all Bill Credit Recipients must be listed at the time of application. Bill Credit Recipients will receive an allocation of generated kWh each month for purposes of determining monthly Bill Credits applicable to each Bill Credit Recipient account. The following rules apply to the administration of Performance-Based Incentive Payments:

- 1) Bill Credit Recipients
- i. Standard DG Projects may designate only the Customer as the sole Bill Credit Recipient.
- ii. Shared Solar Facilities must designate at least two (2) but no more than fifty (50) Bill Credit Recipients.
- iii. The Bill Credit Recipients of Standard DG Projects must be located on the same parcel of land. Shared Solar Facilities can only share Bill Credits with Bill Credit Recipients on the same or adjacent parcels of land as the Project. Properties that are separated by a public way will not be considered to be adjacent.
- 2) Allocation of kWh Generation to Bill Credit Recipients:
- Each Bill Credit Recipient will receive a monthly generated kWh allocation equal to the lesser of the Bill Credit Recipient's designated percentage allocation of the kWh output or the Bill Credit Recipient's on-site load for the applicable billing period. For Bill Credit Recipients of Standard DG Projects, the designated percentage allocation is one hundred (100) percent.

Issued: November 15, 202<u>3</u>2

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 9 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- ii. Each Bill Credit Recipient will receive monthly generated kWh allocations so long as the cumulative annual allocation to each account is less than the Bill Credit Recipient's Maximum Annual Limit defined as the Bill Credit Recipient's three (3) year average on-site use. For Bill Credit Recipients that have not established a three (3) year on-site usage history, the Maximum Annual Limit will be estimated initially. The Maximum Annual Limit may be requested to be reset once a total of three (3) years of billing history are available.
- iii. For Bill Credit Recipients enrolled in the Company's A-60 Residential Rate, the maximum annual allocation limit will be either 70% or 75% of their three (3) year annual average onsite usage depending on whether they are receiving a 30% or 25% Low-Income Discount.
- Calculation of Bill Credits Applicable to Bill Credit Recipients and Residual Cash Payments:

The Bill Credit Recipient's bill will be based upon the On-Site Use, the retail delivery service charges, and the Last Resort Service or Non-Regulated Power Producer charges in effect during the billing period and which applies to the Bill Credit Recipient's retail delivery service rate class. The Company shall apply a Bill Credit, as calculated below, to offset the Bill Credit Recipient's bill. The Bill Credit will appear as a separate line item on the Bill Credit Recipient's bill.

$$BC = ALLOC \times (DC + TC + TrC + LRS)$$

Where:

BC =	Bill Credit
ALLOC =	Bill Credit Recipient's allocated generated kWh as determined per Section 6.c.2).i.
DC =	the distribution charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
TC =	the Transmission Charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
TrC =	the Transition Charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
LRS =	the Residential Last Resort Service charge per RIPUC No. 2096, Summary of Last Resort Service Rates, as may be amended from time to time. For any facilities enrolled after April 1, 2020, the Last Resort Service kilowatt-hour charge shall be net of the Renewable Energy Standard charge or credit

Issued: November 15, 20232

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 10 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment <u>is calculated based on the full monthly output</u> generation (kWh) multiplied by the standard PBI rate. A portion is applied to the bill as a Bill Credit, and the difference between the PBI and the Bill Credit, if any, less the sum of the Bill Credits for all Bill Credit Recipients will be paid in the form a check (or by other agreed-upon means) to the recipient as identified on the Application. The Bill Credit Recipient(s) will be responsible for paying any balance due on their individual electric bills in accordance with the Terms and Conditions for Distribution Service.

If the sum of the Bill Credits in a given month exceeds the Performance-Based Incentive Payment, each Bill Credit Recipient shall receive the full amount of the Bill Credit, which will not exceed the total of the per kWh delivery service charges and applicable Last Resort Service charge, excluding the customer charge and any applicable taxes. There will be no additional amounts related to the calculation of the Performance-Based Incentive Payment charged or credited to the Bill Credit Recipient(s) or the recipient identified on the Application.

d. SolarWise Program

Standard DG Project Applicants who have been approved as qualifying for a SolarWise Bonus Tier by October 15, 2017 are eligible to receive SolarWise Bonus Payments. The PBI payments pursuant to Section 6.c of this Tariff will be adjusted to reflect the percentage increase applicable to the SolarWise Bonus Tier indicated on the Applicant's SolarWise Approval and Certificate of Eligibility.

All solar PV systems eligible for SolarWise Bonus Award levels must be sized such that the maximum annual electric (kWh) output is not greater than the 3-year historic annual average electric (kWh) usage of the Customer at that location minus the estimated annual electric energy (kWh) savings from the realized or committed measures on their SolarWise application. Systems can also be sized to produce less than the annual usage limit. The use of Excluded Technologies can adjust these calculations.

Example: If a residential customer used an average of 10,000 kWh per year over the previous three years, and implemented energy savings of 2,000 kWh per year, the resulting SolarWise eligible system would be sized to produce no more than a maximum of 8,000 kWh in the course of a year. The maximum size of the customer's solar PV system (using a capacity factor of 14% for this example) would then decrease from 8.15 kW DC to 6.52 kW DC.

If a customer application included Excluded Technologies Adjustments, the system may be sized to include generation sufficient to power the eligible "Excluded Technologies." For example, if the customer example above also provided evidence of an electric vehicle in possession at the time of application that would consume 2,000 kWh per year, the eligible system size would increase to 8.15 kW, in order to generate 10,000 kWh per year. All of this production would be eligible for the SolarWise Bonus Awards.

Issued: November 15, 202<u>3</u>2

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 11 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

7. Other Company Tariff Requirements

- a. The Company will provide the Customer with retail delivery service under the applicable retail delivery service tariff and the Company's Terms and Conditions for Distribution Service
- b. The Applicant is required to comply with the Company's Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation. Any application by applicants for Projects seeking to qualify for the Small-Scale Solar class for interconnection under the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation that is not complete and accurate will be rejected by the Company, as allowed by the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation, and the applicant will need to resubmit its application for interconnection and <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility under this program as a new application.
- c. To be eligible to receive Renewable Net Metering Credits and Excess Renewable Net Metering Credits pursuant to the Company's Net Metering Provision following the termination of the Customer's participation in the RE Growth Program, the Project and the Customer must comply with the applicable provisions of the Company's Net Metering Provision.
- d. The Company's recovery of all costs it incurs to implement and administer the RE Growth Program is pursuant to the Renewable Energy Growth Program Cost Recovery Provision.
- e. By participating in the Renewable Energy Growth Program and accepting a Certificate of Eligibility, all enrolled facilities shall be made available for inspection for quality and quantity assurance by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, or its duly contracted agents, at the request of Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources or its agent. Failure to allow such inspection with full access to the facility within 90 days from the date of the Office of Energy Resources' request for inspection will result in suspension of PBI payments until cured and may result in termination of the Certificate of Eligibility after 180 days from the date of the Office of Energy Resources' request for inspection.

8. Dispute Resolution

If any dispute arises between the Company and either the Applicant or the Customer, the dispute shall be brought before the Commission for resolution. Such disputes may include but are not limited to those concerning the Rules, terms, conditions, rights, responsibilities, the termination of the Tariff or Tariff supplement, or the performance of the Applicant, the Customer, or the Company.

9. Termination

The Applicant and the Customer shall comply with the provisions of this Tariff through the end of the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement. The Applicant and the Customer may not

Issued: November 15, 202<u>3</u>2

RIPUC No. 2151-JK Sheet 12 of 11

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

terminate their obligations under this Tariff unless and until the Company consents to such termination. The Company will not unreasonably delay or withhold its consent to an Applicant's request to terminate if the Applicant cannot fulfill the obligations because of an event or circumstance that is beyond the Applicant's reasonable control and for which the Applicant could not prevent or provide against by using commercially reasonable efforts.

Only the Project described on the Certificate of Eligibility is eligible to participate under this Tariff. In no event shall an Applicant expand a Project's nameplate capacity beyond what is allowed by the Certificate of Eligibility. If a Project exceeds the nameplate capacity allowed by the Certificate of Eligibility, the Company may revoke the Certificate of Eligibility.

The Customer and Applicant are required to comply with this Tariff. If the Company determines that a Customer or Applicant has violated the terms and conditions of this Tariff, or the provisions of any other applicable Company tariffs or applicable rules, regulations, or laws, the Company may revoke the Customer or Applicant's Certificate of Eligibility.

If the Customer is installing an additional facility under this tariff or the Net Metering Provision, the Company may allow the initial DG Project enrolled under this tariff to be transferred to enrollment under the Non-Residential Tariff for any term remaining under the initial tariff on a new non-residential customer account, or enroll the new facility under the Non-Residential Tariff. The limitations on DG Project sizing under Section 1 will apply to the combined systems, and all other considerations of this tariff or the Non-Residential Tariff would still apply respectively.

10. Statutory Authority

This Tariff is filed in compliance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-10. The Company will file Tariff supplements and all revisions to this Tariff annually by November 15. This Tariff and its supplements are subject to review, approval, and the exclusive jurisdiction of the Commission.

First Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 1

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2015 through March 31, 2016

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	41.35¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	37.75¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Third-Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	32.95¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	29.80¢	20 years

Issued: February 9, 2015

Second Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 1 of 2

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2017

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase (1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	37.65¢	39.53¢	41.42¢	n/a	n/a	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	33.45¢	35.12¢	36.80¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	28.35¢	n/a	n/a	28.92¢	29.48¢	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	24.70¢	n/a	n/a	25.19¢	25.69¢	20 years

Issued: November 16, 2015

Second Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 2 of 2

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2017	2017
--	------

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	24.90¢	26.15¢	27.39¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar II, Third- Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	24.90¢	n/a	n/a	25.40¢	25.90¢	20 years

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Third Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 1 of 2

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase (1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	34.75¢	36.49¢	38.23¢	n/a	n/a	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	30.85¢	32.39¢	33.94¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	27.05¢	n/a	n/a	27.59¢	28.13¢	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	24.05¢	n/a	n/a	24.53¢	25.01¢	20 years

Issued: March 17, 2017

Effective: April 1, 2017

Confidential

Third Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 2 of 2

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase (1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	27.75¢	29.14¢	30.53¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar II, Third- Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	27.75¢	n/a	n/a	28.31¢	28.86¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

**Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Issued: March 17, 2017

Effective: April 1, 2017

Confidential

Fourth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 1

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	32.25¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	28.55¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Third-Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	32.25¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Third-Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	28.55¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	29.45¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II, Third-Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	29.45¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

**Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to include all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: November 15, 2017

Fifth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 1

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	28.45¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	24.95¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	27.65¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

**Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to include all eligible federal incentives.

Sixth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 1

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2020 through March 31, 2021

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	29.65¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	23.45¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

**Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to include all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: November 15, 2019

Seventh Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 1

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2021 through March 31, 2022

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 15 kW DC	28.75¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	16 to 25 kW DC	24.35¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

**Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to include all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: November 13, 2020
REDLINED VERSION

Eighth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-I Sheet 1

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2022 through March 31, 2023

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 15 kW DC	31.05¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	16 to 25 kW DC	27.55¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

**Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to include all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: November 15, 2021

REDLINED VERSION

Ninth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2151-J Sheet 1

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2023 through March 31, 2024

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service	
Small-Scale Solar I	>0 to 15 kW DC	27.75¢	15 years	
Small-Scale Solar II	>15 to 25 kW DC	26.15¢	20 years	

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

**Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to include all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: November 15, 2022

Т

Tenth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC	No. 2151-K
	Sheet 1

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2024 through March 31, 2025

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	<u>System</u> <u>Size</u>	2024 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	2025 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance Based Incentive (per kWh)	2026 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	$\frac{>0 \text{ to } 15}{\text{kW DC}}$	TBD36.45	TBD	<u>TBD</u>	<u>15 years</u>
Small-Scale Solar II	$\frac{>15 \text{ to}}{25 \text{ kW}}$ <u>DC</u>	TEB33.15	TBD	<u>TBD</u>	<u>20 years</u>

Commented [1]: Deleted 2025 and 2026 ceiling prices to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

**Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to include all eligible federal incentives.

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 1 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

1. Introduction

This tariff ("Tariff") describes the terms and conditions under which an Applicant for an eligible distributed generation project ("DG Project") will receive funding pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws ("Chapter 26.6"), which refers to the Renewable Energy Growth Program ("RE Growth Program").

This Tariff will apply to an Applicant who has installed a DG Project at a Non-Residential Customer's service location or another location that allows for interconnection to the Company's electric distribution system. For this purpose, a Non-Residential Customer ("Customer") is defined as a customer receiving retail delivery service on any rate schedule other than the Company's residential rate schedules (Basic Residential Rate A-16 and Low-Income Rate A-60). This Tariff will also apply to a DG Project that does not provide On-Site Use to a Customer receiving retail delivery service from the Company. The Applicant and the Customer may be the same person, or different persons, subject to the eligibility standards in the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules ("Rules") and this Tariff.

This Tariff applies to the Applicant for a DG Project that is awarded a <u>Conditional or Final</u> Certificate of Eligibility by the Commission or the Company pursuant to the Rules, and any successor Applicant for the Project. Upon being awarded a <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility, a DG Project has a defined period to meet all requirements to receive compensation pursuant to this Tariff, which is: (1) 48 months for a Small DG Project using hydropower; (2) 36 months for a Project using anaerobic digestion; or (3) 24 months for a Project using another eligible technology.

The Applicant is required to update the Application information for the DG Project, including but not limited to information concerning: the DG Project owner, the Customer, the Bill Credit Recipient(s), the recipient of Performance-Based Incentive Payments, the total cost of the project, indication of whether the system is a "self-install" by the Customer/Project Owner, proof of completed mandatory training from the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources if the system is a "self-install", and both the General Contractor registration number and the Electrician license number of the entities constructing the project. Also, an Applicant may designate a successor Applicant for a DG Project under this Tariff with notice to the Company and without the consent of the Company. The Applicant may, but need not be, the same person or entity to pursue the interconnection of the DG Project with the Company's electric distribution system. The Applicant maintains the obligation to ensure that all aspects of a DG Project comply with the terms of the Company's Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules and this Tariff. Upon notice to the Company, the Applicant may transfer the compensation under this Tariff to another person or entity without the consent of the Company.

2. **Definitions**

The following words and terms shall have the following meanings when used in this Tariff:

- a. Applicant: the person or entity with legal authority to enroll the DG Project in the RE Growth program, and with the obligation to ensure that all aspects of the DG Project comply with the Rules.
- b. Application: the RE Growth Program Enrollment short form application submitted by the Applicant.

REDLINED VERSION

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 2 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- c. Bill Credit: means a monthly billing account credit that allows eligible recipients to offset electric service charges applicable to On-Site Use subject to the eligibility requirements and provisions of Section 8.
- d. Bill Credit Recipient: a Customer, as defined below, who is eligible to receive Bill Credits from a Community Remote Distributed Generation System, a Shared Solar Facility, or Standard DG Project pursuant to the eligibility rules in Section 8., or a person or entity that is a customer of record and receiving Residential retail delivery service pursuant to one of the Company's residential retail delivery service as chedules, who is eligible to receive credits from a Community Remote Distributed Generation System or a Shared Solar Facility. The Bill Credit Recipient must be in good standing on its electric service accounts with the Company and on any applicable electric service, payment plans or agreements, including but not limited to meeting all obligations under an interconnection service agreement. Bill Credit Recipients shall receive Bill Credits from a single DG Project.
- e. Board: the Distributed Generation Board established pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.2-10 and having expanded responsibilities under Chapter 26.6.
- Ceiling Price: the bidding price cap applicable to an enrollment in a given Renewable Energy Class and Program Year. Ceiling prices will be recommended by the Board and approved by the Commission. "Ceiling price:" means the bidding price cap(s) applicable to each annual enrollment for a given distributed-generation class, that shall be approved annually for each renewable energy class pursuant to the procedure established in R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6.this chapter. The ceiling price(s) are not required to, but may be, approved for up to three years. The ceiling price for each technology
- f. should be a price that would allow a private owner to invest in a given project at a reasonable rate return, based on recently reported and forecast information on the cost of capital and the cost of generation equipment. The calculation of the reasonable rate of return for a project shall include, where applicable, any state or federal incentives, including, but not limited to, tax incentives. Nothing shall prohibit the distributed-generation board from proposing revised ceiling prices prior to a program year to account for changes to available federal or state tax incentives, trade tariffs, or other federal or state incentives which that would affect the calculation of the rate of return on a project.
- g. Certificate of Eligibility: written notice by the Company or Commission that a DG Project has been enrolled in the RE Growth Program. Upon an award of a Certificate of Eligibility, a DG Project will be entitled to receive Performance-Based Incentive Payments for a specified term, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the applicable Tariff supplement.
- h-g.Commercial_-Scale Solar Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity greater than 250 kilowatts (250 kW) but less than 1 megawatt (1 MW).
- i.h. Commission: the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission.
- j.i. Community Remote Distributed Generation System: a distributed generation facility with a nameplate capacity greater than two hundred fifty kilowatts (250 kW) and which allocates Bill

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 3 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

Credits for each kilowatt-hour (kWh) generated to a minimum of three (3) eligible recipient customer accounts pursuant to the rules specified in Section 8. The Community Remote Distributed Generation System may be owned by the same entity that is the Applicant, the Customer, or another party.

.__Company: The Narragansett Electric Company d/b/a Rhode Island Energy.

k. <u>Conditional Certificate of Eligibility: written notice by the Company or Commission that a DG</u> Project has been enrolled in the RE Growth Program. Upon an award of a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, a DG Project has a defined period to construct the facility and meet all requirements to receive compensation pursuant to the applicable Tariff.

. Core forest has the same definition as provided in R.I. Gen. Law §39-26.6-3. "Core forest" refers to unfragmented forest blocks of single or multiple parcels totaling two hundred fifty (250) acres or greater unbroken by development and at least twenty-five (25) acres from mapped roads, with eligibility questions to be resolved by the director of the department of environmental management. Such determination shall constitute a contested case as defined in § 42–35–1. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this chapter, no renewable distributed-generation project that is located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, shall be considered an eligible renewable-distributed generation project or otherwise be eligible to participate in this program, unless it is on a preferred site.

Imm. Customer: a person or entity that is receiving retail delivery service pursuant to one of the Company's non-residential retail delivery service rate schedules for a single location having an electric service billing account, and the person or entity is listed as the customer-of-record on the billing account associated with the service location. If the person or entity has more than one account as the Customer-of-record, each account service location will be considered as a separate Customer. The Customer may be the Applicant, a Bill Credit Recipient or a third party.

m.n. Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form: means a form submitted by the Applicant prior to the

commercial operation date of the DG Project, and updated periodically as necessary, containing all required information necessary to process monthly Performance-Based Incentive Payments and Bill Credits.

 <u>o.</u> Distributed–generation facility: means an electrical-generation facility located in the electric distribution company's load zone with a nameplate capacity no greater than five megawatts (5 MW), except for solar projects as described in § 39–26.6–7 that may exceed five megawatts (5 MW) but shall not be greater than fifteen megawatts (15 MW), unless located on preferred sites, in which case they may be sized up to thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW), using eligible renewable energy resources as defined by § 39–26–5, including biogas created as a result of anaerobic digestion, but, specifically excluding all other listed eligible biomass fuels, and connected to an electrical power system owned, controlled, or operated by the electric distribution company. For facilities developed in core forests

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 4 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

on preferred sites, no more than one hundred thousand square feet (100,000 sq. ft.) of core forest shall be removed, including for work required for utility interconnection or development of a brownfield, in which case no more core forest than necessary for interconnection or brownfield development shall be removed. For purposes of this chapter, a distributed-generation facility must be a new resource that:

(i) Has not begun operation;

(ii) Is not under construction, but excluding preparatory site work that is less than twentyfive percent (25%) of the estimated total project cost; and

(iii) Except for small-scale solar projects, does not have in place investment or lending agreements necessary to finance the construction of the facility prior to the submittal of an application or bid for which the payment of performance based incentives is sought under this chapter except to the extent that such financing agreements are conditioned upon the project owner being awarded performance-based incentives under the provisions of this chapter. For purposes of this definition, preexisting hydro generation shall be exempt from the provisions of subsection (6)(i) regarding operation, if the hydrogeneration facility will need a material investment to restore or maintain reliable and efficient operation and meet all regulatory, environmental, or operational requirements. For purposes of this provision, "material investment" shall mean investment necessary to allow the project to qualify as a new, renewable energy resource under § 39-26-2. To be eligible for this exemption, the hydro-project developer at the time of submitting a bid in the applicable procurement must provide reasonable evidence with its bid application showing the level of investment needed, along with any other facts that support a finding that the investment is material, the determination of which shall be a part of the bid review process set forth in § 39–26.6–16 for the award of bids.

n-p.Distributed-generation project: means a distinct installation of a distributed-generation facility. An installation will be considered distinct if it does not violate the segmentation prohibition set forth in § 39–26.6–9.

DG Project: a distinct installation of an electrical generation facility that is located in the Company's service territory, is connected to the Company's electric distribution system, and has a nameplate capacity no greater than five megawatts (5 MW) using eligible renewable energy resources as defined in R.I. Gen. Laws § 39265, including biogas created as a result of anaerobic digestion, but specifically excluding all other listed eligible biomass fuels.

q. Final Certificate of Eligibility: notice by the Company that the DG Project has met all the requirements to receive compensation pursuant to the applicable Tariff supplement.

or.r. ISO-New England, Inc. ("ISO-NE"): the Independent System Operators of New England, Inc., established in accordance with the NEPOOL Agreement and applicable Federal Energy Regulatory Commission approvals, which is responsible for managing the bulk power generation and transmission systems in New England.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 5 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- s. Large DG Project: a DG Project with a nameplate capacity that exceeds the size of a Small DG Project in a given year but is no greater than five megawatts (5 MW) nameplate capacity, except for solar projects, which shall be no greater than thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW) nameplate capacity.
- t. Large_-Scale Solar LProject: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of one megawatt (1 MW) or greater, <u>butand up to less than</u> and including five megawatts (5 MW).
- u. Large-Scale Solar II Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of five megawatts (5 MW) or greater, but less than ten megawatts (10 MW).
- v. Large-Scale Solar III Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of ten megawatts (10 MW) or greater, but less than fifteen megawatts (15 MW).
- p-w. Large-Scale Solar IV Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of fifteen megawatts (15 MW) or greater, but less than thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW), for projects located on preferred sites.
- q-x.Low-Income Discount: the discount provided to a customer receiving delivery service on the Low-Income Rate A-60 pursuant to the terms of the Low-Income Rate A-60 tariff.
- F.y. Medium-Scale Solar Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity greater than 25 kilowatts (25 kW) and up to and including 250 kilowatts (250 kW).
- S-Z. Nameplate Capacity: the maximum rated output or gross output of a DG Project. For a solar DG Project, it is the total rated power output of all the DG Project's panels, measured in direct current (DC). -
- t.aa. Office: the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources.
- u-bb. On-Site Use: the amount of energy used at a Customer or Bill Credit Recipient service location during a billing period that may be delivered by the Company, or supplied by the DG Project, or both.
- v-cc. Output Certification: certification provided by an independent engineer (licensed Professional Engineer) stating that construction of both the DG Project and the interconnection facilities is complete in all material respects, that the metering has been installed and tested, that the Nameplate Capacity is as on the <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility, and that the DG Project is capable of producing at least 90% of the maximum hourly output specified on the <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility.
- <u>dd.</u> Performance-Based Incentive: either a standard_price per kilowatt-hour ("kWh") for small-scale solar, or a competitively bid price per kWh for all other renewable energy classes, -per kilowatt-hour ("kWh") that is applicable to the output of a DG Project when the Applicant has been awarded a Final_Certificate of Eligibility, pursuant to the Rules.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 6 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- ee. Preferred Site: has the same definition as provided in R.I. Gen. Law §39-26.6-3. "Preferred sites" means a location for a renewable energy system that has had prior development, including, but not limited to, landfills, gravel pits and quarries, highway and major road median strips, brownfields, superfund sites, parking lots or sites that are designated appropriate for carports, and all rooftops including, but not limited to, residential, commercial, industrial and municipal buildings.
- x.ff. Preferred Site Adder: an incentive payment adder to the bid price of any winning bidder that proposes a distributed generation project in a preferred site that requires remediation, which includes brownfield, Superfund, and landfill sites, as confirmed with a signed letter or other form of documentation an incentive payment adder to the bid price of any winning bidder that proposes a distributed generation project in a preferred site that requires remediation, and landfill sites, as confirmed with a signed letter or other form of documentation an incentive payment adder to the bid price of any winning bidder that proposes a distributed generation project in a preferred site that requires remediation, as determined and confirmed with a signed letter or other form of documentation by the Rhode Island Department of Environmental Management.
- **x.gg.** Program Year: a year beginning April 1 and ending March 31, unless otherwise approved by the Commission.
- Renewable Energy Classes: categories for different renewable energy technologies using y.hh. eligible renewable energy resources as defined in R.I. Gen. Laws § 39265, including biogas created as a result of anaerobic digestion, but specifically excluding all other listed eligible biomass fuels specified in § 3926-2(6), "Renewable energy classes" means categories for different renewable energy technologies using eligible renewable energy resources as defined by § 39-26-5, including biogas created as a result of anaerobic digestion, but, specifically excluding all other listed eligible biomass fuels specified in § 39-26-2(6). For each program year, in addition to the classes of solar distributed generation specified in § 39-26.6-7, the board shall determine the renewable energy classes as are reasonably feasible for use in meeting distributed-generation objectives from renewable energy resources and are consistent with the goal of meeting the annual target for the program year. The board may make recommendations to the commission to add, eliminate, or adjust renewable energy classes for each program year, provided that the solar classifications set forth in § 39-26.6-7 shall remain in effect for at least the first two (2) program years and no distributedgeneration project may exceed five megawatts (5 MW) of nameplate capacity except for solar projects as described in § 39–26.6–7.
- <u>z-ii.</u>Renewable Energy Certificate ("REC"): an electronic record produced by the New England Power Pool Generation Information System ("NEPOOL-GIS") that identifies the relevant generation attributes of each megawatt-hour accounted for in the NEPOOL-GIS.
- an-jj.__Shared Solar Facility: a single Small-Scale or Medium-Scale Solar Project that must allocate Bill Credits to at least two (2) and no more than fifty (50) accounts pursuant to the rules specified in Section 8. Shared Solar enables customers who own or rent properties unsuitable for installing solar, or where a single system is preferred, to participate in the RE Growth Program with Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects (>0-25 kW DC and >25-250 kW DC nameplate capacity, respectively). The Shared Solar Facility may be owned by the same entity that is the Applicant, the Customer, or another party.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

Effective: April-May 1, 20232024

Commented []: Deleted to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 7 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- bb.kk. Small_Scale Solar Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of up to and including 25 kilowatts (25 kW).
- ce.ll. Small DG Project: either: (1) a Small-Scale Solar Project; (2) a Medium-Scale Solar Project; (3) a wind DG Project with a nameplate capacity of at least fifty kilowatts (50 kW) up to one and one-half megawatts (1.5 MW); or (4) a DG Project using renewable energy resources other than solar and wind, with a nameplate capacity to be determined by the Board, but no greater than one megawatt (1 MW).
- dd.mm. Solar Carport: The portion of the direct current (DC) nameplate capacity of a Solar DG Project that is installed above a permeable and/or non-permeable existing or new parking area and associated access and walkway areas (as recognized by the local municipal building and/or zoning department), which is installed in a manner that maintains the function of the area beneath the structure, and is continued to be used or available for use for such purposes for the term of enrollment in this tariff.
- ee.nn._SolarWise Program: available only through October 15, 2017, an energy efficiency and solar program, which, pursuant to RI Gen Laws § 39-26.6-19, encouraged the use of residential and non-residential solar photovoltaic equipment by offering extra incentives from the RE Growth Program when customers pursued greater energy efficiency savings through the Energy Efficiency Program Plan, which the Company files pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws. § 39-1-27.7.
- ff.oo. Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules: the rules governing the solicitation, enrollment, and award processes for the RE Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers, established pursuant to Chapter 26.6, and approved by the Commission.
- <u>gg-pp.</u> Standard DG Project: a project that is not classified as either a Shared Solar Facility or a Community Remote Distributed Generation System.
- hh.qq. Station Service: energy used to operate auxiliary equipment and other load that is directly related to the production of energy by a DG Project.

3. Performance Guarantee Deposit

a. No later than five (5) business days after a project is offered a <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility, the Applicant shall submit by wire transfer a Performance Guarantee Deposit ("Deposit") as identified on the <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility. <u>Large-Scale Solar II-IV</u> may alternatively provide the Company with a Letter of Credit (LC) no later than five (5) business days after a project is offered a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, instead of a Deposit. The LC will be reviewed by the Company, and the Company will notify the Applicant of any issues or required revisions, which must be addressed within a reasonable timeframe. Upon confirmation of the receipt of the Deposit, the Company shall award the Certificate of Eligibility. Each Deposit shall be no less than \$500.00 and no greater than \$75,000.00. The Deposit shall be calculated as \$15.00 for Small DG Projects or \$25.00 for Large DG Projects,

Issued: November 15, 20222023

Effective: April May 1, 20232024

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this sentence be omitted.

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 8 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

multiplied by the estimated RECs to be generated during the DG Project's first year of operation. Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects are not required to submit a Performance Guarantee Deposit to receive a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility.

- b. If the Company does not receive a Deposit or LC by the dateper Section 3.a. required, the Company may withdraw the Conditional Certificate of Eligibility offer and not proceed further with the Applicant in that enrollment.
- c. The Deposit shall be refunded to the Applicant during the first year of the DG Project's operation, paid quarterly. In the event that the Applicant terminates the DG Project prior to operation, the Deposit will be forfeited, or in the case of the LC, the LC will be drawn upon.

<u>d.</u>

Except for Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects, Aafter receiving the <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility, the Applicant must provide the Output Certification within: (1) 48 months for Small DG Projects using hydropower<u>or Large-Scale Solar Projects</u>; (2) 36 months for anaerobic digestion; or (3) 24 months for all other DG Projects. If the Output Certification is not received within the specified timeframe (including extensions allowable by the applicable Tariff or Rules), the <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility will be voided and the Deposit will be forfeited.

> e.d. Once a DG Project has provided the Output Certification to Rhode Island Energy, the project then has 90 days to meet all other requirements specified in Section 8(a) to receive payment pursuant to the Tariff. For Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects, projects have 24 months after being awarded a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility to achieve operation at expected availability and capacity, and meet all other requirements under this Tariff.

> e. An Applicant may elect, for any reason, to extend the DG Project deadline for providing the Output Certification by an additional six (6) months with no additional Deposit. After such initial six-month extension, the Applicant may elect, for any reason, to extend Output Certification deadline for an additional six-month period by posting an additional Deposit. Or amended LC, with the amount equal to one-half of the original Deposit amount. An Applicant shall not extend the deadline to provide the Output Certification by more than one (1) year in total. Prior to the expiration of the timeframe applicable to the Applicant's DG Project, as specified herein Section 3(d) or as extended as provided for by Section 3(f), the Applicant must notify the Company of its election to extend the DG Project deadline. Medium-Scale Solar Projects will have the option to extend their 24 month deadline of achieving operation at expected availability and capacity and meeting all other requirements under this Tariff by two additional six (6) month periods, but must pay a Deposit of \$7.50 multiplied by the estimated RECs to be generated during the DG Project's first year of operation for each six (6) month extension.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

Effective: April-May 1, 20232024

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this reference be omitted.

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this reference be omitted.

Commented [In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this reference be omitted.

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 9 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

<u>g.f.</u> If the Applicant is unable to provide the Output Certification within the timeframe specified in Section 3(d), or as extended pursuant to Section 3(f), because of non-completion of the necessary system modifications on the Company's side of the meter or any other interconnection delays that are beyond the reasonable control of the Applicant, the deadline for providing the Output Certification will be extended until such time as the DG Project has received approval from the Company to interconnect to the Company's distribution system and begin production, with no additional deposit required.

- h. If an act of God occurs within the timeframe allowed for providing the Output Certification, and as a direct result of the act of God, the DG Project is incapable of providing the Output Certification within the timeframe prescribed in this Tariff, the DG Project shall be terminated and the Deposit shall be refunded immediately.
- i. Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects are not required to submit a Performance Guarantee Deposit or provide an Output Certification. In order to receive Performance-Based Incentive payments under this Tariff, such projects will have 24 months after being awarded a Certificate of Eligibility to achieve operation at expected availability and capacity and meet all other requirements under this Tariff.

4. Interconnection

£

- a. The interconnection of the DG Project with the Company's distribution system and any system modification s required by the Company shall be in accordance with the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation and coordinated or delegated by the Applicant.
- b. Except for Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects, all Applicants for DG Projects awarded a <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility are required to submit quarterly reports to the Company and the Office reporting on the progress of construction. Failure to submit these reports may result in the loss of the Applicant's <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility.

5. Project Segmentation

Rhode Island law prohibits project segmentation in the RE Growth Program. In no case may a project developer be allowed to segment a distributed generation project on the same parcel or contiguous parcels into smaller sized projects in order to fall under a smaller size project classification. Subject to the exceptions below, projects proposed by a developer on the same parcel or contiguous parcels will be presumed to have been segmented and only one of the projects will be eligible for a Certificate of Eligibility. An Applicant may appeal the Company's decision to the Commission.

Before making its determination, the Company will look for one of the following exceptions to the prohibition on project segmentation:

i. The DG Projects use different renewable energy resources; or

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 10 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- The DG Projects use the same renewable energy resource, but they are: (1) electrically segregated;
 (2) separately metered; and (3) can demonstrate that 24 months have elapsed between the commencement of operation for one DG Project and the commencement of construction of any additional DG Project.
- iii. DG Projects installed on <u>the same or contiguous parcels</u> will not be considered segmented if they serve different Non-Residential Customers and both Customers receive bill credits under Option 2 as defined in Section 8.c.
- iv. If two or more projects are proposed on same or contiguous parcels and their combined nameplate capacity does not total to an amount that exceeds the class nameplate range of the enrollment class of the individual projects

If the Company determines that a DG Project is ineligible to enroll in the RE Growth Program due to project segmentation, such project may be eligible for compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision or through other energy market participation. Rhode Island law requires eligible Projects must not already be operating to participate in the RE Growth Program, therefore any Project receiving compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision is not eligible for the RE Growth Program. Furthermore, if an Applicant is awarded a <u>Final</u> Certificate of Eligibility for a DG Project and is receiving Performance-Based Incentive Payments pursuant to this Tariff it will not receive compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision for the same DG Project during the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement.

6. Metering

- a. A Company-owned meter must be installed on all DG Projects that are enrolled in the RE Growth Program for the purpose of measuring and reporting the output of the DG Project. An interval meter will be installed on all projects greater than 25 kW in AC capacity. In the event that there is an existing service location with an existing meter, the meter for the DG Project shall be wired in parallel with, and be adjacent to, the existing service meter, or in another location as approved by the Company pursuant with the Company's specifications and polices on metering. In the event an existing service meter is present, the existing service meter will be exchanged for an interval meter by the Company at the Applicant's expense.
- b. For Medium-Scale Solar Projects, Commercial-Scale Solar Projects, Large-Scale Solar Projects, and DG Projects of other eligible technologies, the Applicant is responsible for the cost of a revenuequality interval meter and associated metering equipment, including required remote communication for measuring and reporting the output of the DG Project as well as any existing service meter. An Applicant may elect to supply the meter and associated equipment provided that it conforms to the Company's metering standards and the Rhode Island Division of Public Utilities and Carriers ("Division") Rules for Prescribing Standards for Electric Utilities, as may be amended from time to time. At the request of the Applicant, the Company will provide the required interval meter and associated equipment, subject to the Company having such equipment available and the Applicant reimbursing the Company for its cost.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 11 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- c. The Company must be provided with adequate access to read the meter(s), and to install, repair, maintain and replace the meter(s), if applicable.
- d. Energy storage systems (ESS), such as electro-chemical batteries, that can store and release electrical energy, may be co-located with RE Growth qualifying projects. When located behind-themeter of a customer and able to charge from the electric power system, ESS must be configured in a manner that they cannot export through the RE Growth production meter. When configured to charge directly from the RE Growth system, ESS must be configured so that any energy used for back-up supply purposes is not measured by the RE Growth production meter.

7. Energy, Capacity, Renewable Energy Certificates and Other Environmental Attributes

- a. Prior to receiving compensation pursuant to Section 8 of this Tariff, an Applicant, at its own cost, must obtain Commission certification of a DG Project as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource pursuant to the Commission's Rules and Regulations Governing the Implementation of a Renewable Energy Standard. In addition, the Applicant is required to cooperate with the Company to qualify the DG Project under the renewable portfolio standard or similar law and/or regulation of New York, Massachusetts, and/or one or more New England states and/or any federal renewable energy standard.
- b. For the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, the Company shall have the irrevocable rights and title to the following products produced by the DG Project: (1) RECs; (2) energy; and (3) any other environmental attributes or market products associated with the sale of energy or energy services produced by the DG Project, provided, however, that it shall be the Company's choice to acquire the capacity of the DG Project at any time after it is awarded a Certificate of Eligibility by the Commission or the Company pursuant to the Rules. Environmental attributes shall include any and all generation attributes or energy services established by regional, state, federal, or international law, rule, regulation or competitive market or business method that are attributable, now or in the future, to the output produced by the DG Project during the term of service specified on the applicable Tariff supplement.
 - (1) <u>RECs</u>: RECs must be delivered to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL-GIS account. This will be accomplished through registration of the DG Project with the NEPOOL-GIS. If requested by the Company, Applicant will provide approvals or assignments, as necessary, to facilitate the DG Project's participation in asset aggregation or other model of asset registration and reporting.

Small-Scale Solar Projects shall provide all necessary information to, and cooperate with, the Company to enable the Company to obtain the appropriate asset identification for reporting generation to the NEPOOL-GIS for the creation of RECs and direct all RECs from the DG Project to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL-GIS account. The Applicant will provide approvals or assignments, including, but not limited to, completing the Renewable Energy Certificate Assignment and Aggregation Form, to facilitate the DG Project's participation in asset aggregation or other model of asset registration and reporting.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 12 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- (2) <u>Energy</u>: Except for Small-Scale Solar Projects, energy must be delivered to the Company in the Company's ISO–NE load zone at the delivery node associated with the DG Project. As requested by the Company or the ISO-NE, Applicant will provide all necessary information as well as follow all requirements for all applicable market rules needed to set up the necessary generation asset.
- (3) <u>Capacity</u>: The Company may qualify the DG Project as an Existing Capacity Resource in the Forward Capacity Market ("FCM") after the Commercial Operation Date to participate in the FCM, as determined by the Company, in consultation with the Division. As requested by the Company or the ISO-NE, Applicant will provide all necessary information as well as follow all requirements for all applicable market rules needed to set up the necessary capacity asset Applicants are required to take commercially reasonable actions to maximize performance against any FCM Capacity Supply Obligations.

8. Performance-Based Incentive Payment

a. Eligibility

Upon receipt of a <u>Final</u> Certificate of Eligibility, the Applicant is entitled to the Performance_Based Incentive Payment for the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, provided that the Applicant has complied with all other requirements of this Tariff and the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules.

As a condition for receiving monthly payments pursuant to Section 8, the Applicant must provide confirmation of the following: 1) the Company's written authority to interconnect to its electric distribution system and Applicant's payment of all amounts due; 2) Commission certification of the DG Project as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource; 3) registration of the DG Project with the ISO-NE and NEPOOL GIS; 4) a copy of the Project's approved State of Rhode Island Solar Permit or building permit, including the responsible Rhode Island General Contractor's Number; and 5) except for small-scale and medium-scale solar, the Output Certification. Small-Scale Solar Projects can demonstrate completion of items 2 and 3 by the completion of the Renewable Energy Certificate Assignment and Aggregation Form. If an Applicant or Customer is no longer in good standing with regard to payment plans or agreements, if applicable, and other obligations to the Company (including but not limited to meeting all obligations under an interconnection service agreement), the Company may withhold payments under this Tariff. In addition, all Bill Credit Recipient(s) must remain in good standing with regard to the electric service account(s) receiving Bill Credits pursuant to this tariff, or the Company may withhold Bill Credits until such an account is again in good standing. If payments to an Applicant are suspended or withheld for any reason, up to 90 days of Performance Based Incentive payments and bill credits (if applicable) will be available to be paid once the suspension is cured; the value of all generation that occurred prior to 90 days of the cure will be forfeited. In addition, if an Applic Adder, the Applicant should verify the incremental capital costs with invoices and any associated change orders, with the incremental capital costs clearly broken out, after project construction.

Commented [Deleted to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 13 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

b. Performance-Based Incentive

The Performance-Based Incentive will be a fixed per-kWh price for the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement.

The Performance-Based Incentive for Small-Scale Solar shall be a standard Performance-Based Incentive that is recommended by the Board and approved by the Commission. The Performance-Based Incentive for other DG Projects shall be determined through competitive bidding.

If applicable, for any Customer who has applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier and has met all of the requirements to receive a SolarWise Bonus by October 15, 2017, the Performance-Based Incentive may be adjusted to reflect SolarWise Bonus payments pursuant to Section 8.e.

Zonal Incentive: In addition to the Performance-Based Incentive, the Company may propose, and the Commission may approve, a zonal incentive, which is in addition to the Performance-Based Incentive for DG Projects that are: 1) located in designated geographic areas; or 2) comply with other specified conditions. Any Zonal Incentive shall be reflected in the applicable Tariff supplement.

Solar Carport Incentive:

The Solar Carport Incentive was available during Program Years 2020 and 2021, up until March 31, 2022. For any project that applied for and received approval of a Certificate of Eligibility that includes the Solar Carport Incentive, the SCI will be added to the competitively bid PBI of the specific project, and the total amount will be paid on all generation of the total DG Project and as indicated on the Customer's Certificate of Eligibility. Any change in the DC nameplate rating of a Solar Carport portion of a project as built must be provided to the Company prior to Authority to Interconnect, and adjustments to the SCI amount will be reflected in the Efinal Certificate of Eligibility provided to the Customer, based on the SCI formula in effect at the time of application. Additionally, the project owner shall provide final cost data, with documentation to verify costs (invoices, contracts, etc.) for the carport's canopy structure and mounting system at the time of approval of Efinal Certificate of Eligibility as a condition for receiving payment of the PBI and Carport Adder. No changes to the Solar Carport portion of the project are permitted after the project is operational.

Preferred Site Adder:

The Preferred Site Adder is available for Program Years 2024 through 2026. For any project that applies for and receives approval of a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility that includes the Preferred Site Adder, the adder will be added to the competitively bid PBI of the specific project, and the total amount will be paid on all generation of the total DG Project and as indicated on the Customer's Certificate of Eligibility. Any change in the nameplate capacity of solar panels sited on the preferred site requiring remediation compared to the overall project's nameplate capacity <u>must be provided to the Company prior to Authority to Interconnect, and</u> adjustments to the adder amount will be reflected in the Final Certificate of Eligibility provided to the Customer, based on the formula in effect at the time of application. The Applicant should verify the incremental capital costs with invoices and any associated change orders, with the incremental capital costs clearly broken out, after project construction. No changes to the preferred site requiring remediation portion of the project are permitted after the project is operational.

Commented [**D**]: Deleted to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24 Open Meeting

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 14 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

c. Performance Based Incentive Payment for Standard DG Projects and Shared Solar.

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be the fixed per-kWh Performance-Based Incentive, plus any adjustments where applicable, applied to the measured kWh produced by the DG Project, net of any Station Service. Distribution of the Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be in accordance with the rules below.

Applicants that have been awarded a <u>Final</u> Certificate of Eligibility for a DG Project will receive Performance-Based Incentive Payments in accordance with the rules specified in this section. -<u>Before a DG Project begins to</u> operate, an Applicant must notify the Company of the manner by which it will be compensated for its output under one of the two options below. Except for Shared Solar Facilities, Applicants may choose to There are two mechanisms in which an Applicant can receive Performance-Based Incentive Payments, which include in the form of either cash (Option 1) or a combination of cash and Bill Credits (Option 2). Standard DG Projects may select Option 2 only if the DG Project can be configured to serve on-site load. Shared Solar Facilities must select Option 2, and will receive Performance-Based Incentive Payments as a combination of cash payments and Bill Credits. Applicants will be responsible for designating Bill Credit Recipient billing account(s), and each Bill Credit Recipient's percentage share of the generator output on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form. For DG Project sizing requirements, all Bill Credit Recipients must be listed at the time of application. Bill Credit Recipients will receive an allocation of generated kWh each month for purposes of determining monthly Bill Credits applicable to each Bill Credit Recipient account.

- 1. Option 1: Direct payment of the entire Performance-Based Incentive Payment in the form of a check or such other payment method that is mutually agreed upon by the Company and the Applicant; or
- 2. Option 2: A combination of direct payment and Bill Credit Recipient Bill Credits.

The following rules apply to the administration of Performance-Based Incentive Payments under Option 2:

- 1) Bill Credit Recipients
- i. Standard DG Projects are not required to designate a Bill Credit Recipient. However, if Standard DG Projects choose to designate a Bill Credit Recipient, they may designate only the Customer as the sole Bill Credit Recipient.
- ii. Shared Solar Facilities must designate at least two (2) but no more than fifty (50) Bill Credit Recipients.
- iii. Shared Solar Bill Credit Recipients must be in the same customer class (i.e. Residential or Non-Residential) but may be in different retail delivery service rate classes.
- iv. The Bill Credit Recipients of Standard DG Projects must be located on the same parcel of land. Shared Solar Facilities can only share Bill Credits with Bill Credit Recipients on the same or adjacent parcels of land as the DG Project. Properties that are separated by a public way will not be considered to be adjacent. Applicants who operate a Shared Solar Facility on behalf of a Public Entity may designate Bill Credit Recipients without regard to physical location so long as the Shared Solar Facility's and Bill Credit Recipient's points of service,

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 15 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

which must all belong to the same municipality or public entity, are located within the same municipality.

- v. The Applicant may make changes to the Bill Credit Recipients of a Shared Solar facility once per calendar quarter, and must provide such change in a specified electronic format to the address indicated on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form at least 15 days prior to the next billing date to be reflected in the next billing period.
- vi. For Bill Credit Recipients enrolled in the Company's A-60 Residential Rate, the maximum annual allocation limit will be either 70% or 75% of their three (3) year annual average onsite usage depending on whether they are receiving a 30% or 25% Low-Income Discount.
- 2) Allocation of kWh Generation to Bill Credit Recipients:
- Each Bill Credit Recipient will receive a monthly generated kWh allocation equal to the lesser of the Bill Credit Recipient's designated percentage allocation of the kWh output or the Bill Credit Recipient's on-site load for the applicable billing period. For Bill Credit Recipients of Standard DG Projects, the designated percentage allocation is one hundred (100) percent.
- ii. Each Bill Credit Recipient will receive monthly generated kWh allocations so long as the cumulative annual allocation to each account is less than the Bill Credit Recipient's maximum annual limit, which is defined as the Bill Credit Recipient's three (3) year average on-site use. For Bill Credit Recipients that have not established a three (3) year on-site usage history, the maximum annual limit will be estimated initially. A Bill Credit Recipient may request that the Company reset its three (3) year annual average use once three (3) years of billing history is available.
- 3) Calculation of Bill Credits Applicable to Bill Credit Recipients and Residual Cash Payments:

Before a DG Project begins to operate, an Applicant must notify the Company of the manner by which it will be compensated for its output under one of the two options below. Applicants with Shared Solar Facilities must select Option 2. Standard DG Projects may select Option 2 only if the DG Project can be configured to serve on site load. If the Applicant selects Option 2, the DG Project must be reasonably designed and sized to produce electricity at an annual level equal to or less than 1) the Customer's On-Site Use or the aggregate On-site Use of all Bill Credit Recipients if the DG Project is a Shared Solar Facility, as measured over the previous three (3) years at the electric service account located at the Customer or Bill Credit Recipient's service location(s); 2) the annualized On-Site Use over the period of service to the Customer or Bill Credit Recipient's' service location(s) if such service has been provided for less than three years; or 3) a reasonable estimate of annual On-Site Use if the DG Project is located at a new service location. The Applicant may change the selection only one time after the DG Project begins to operate provided that the Applicant gives the Company no less than 60 days' notice to implement the change. Additional changes to the method of compensation may be allowed at the discretion of the Company. The options are:

1. Option 1: Direct payment of the entire Performance Based Incentive Payment in the form of a check or such other payment method that is mutually agreed upon by the Company and the Applicant; or

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 16 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

2. Option 2: A combination of direct payment and Bill Credit Recipient Bill Credits.

If the Applicant selects Option 2, the Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall be provided as follows:

The Bill Credit Recipient's bill will be based upon the On-Site Use, the retail delivery service charges and the Last Resort Service or Non-Regulated Power Producer charges in effect during the billing period and which apply to the Bill Credit Recipient's retail delivery service rate class. The Company shall apply a Bill Credit, as calculated below, to offset the Bill Credit Recipient's bill. The Bill Credit will appear on the Bill Credit Recipient's bill separate from the charges for on-site use.

BC = ALLOC (kWh) x (DC + TC + TrC + LRS)

Where:

BC =	Bill Credit
ALLOC (kWh) =	Bill Credit Recipient's allocated generated kWh as determined per Section 8.c.(2)(i).
DC =	the distribution charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
TC =	the Transmission Charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
TrC =	the Transition Charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
LRS =	the Last Resort Service charge applicable to the Bill Credit Recipient's retail delivery service rate class per RIPUC No. 2096, Summary of Last Resort Service Rates, as may be amended from time to time, exclusive of the renewable energy standard charge or credit.

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment less the sum of the Bill Credits for all Bill Credit Recipients will be paid in the form a check (or another agreed-upon means) to the recipient as identified on the Application. The Bill Credit Recipients will be responsible for paying any balance due on the electric bill in accordance with the Terms and Conditions for Distribution Service.

If the sum of the Bill Credits in a given month exceeds the Performance-Based Incentive Payment, the Bill Credit Recipients shall receive the full amount of the Bill Credit, which will not exceed the total of the per kWh delivery service charges and applicable Last Resort Service charges, excluding the customer charge and any applicable taxes. There will be no additional amounts related to

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 17 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

the calculation of the Performance-Based Incentive Payment charged or credited to the Bill Credit Recipients or the recipient identified on the Application.

d. Performance-Based Incentive Payment for Community Remote Distributed Generation Systems

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be the fixed per-kWh Performance-Based Incentive, plus any adjustments where applicable, applied to the measured kWh produced by the DG Project, net of any Station Service. Distribution of the Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be in accordance with the rules below.

Applicants that have received a <u>Final</u> Certificate of Eligibility for a Community Remote Distributed Generation System will receive Performance-Based Incentive Payments in the form of Bill Credits applicable to a minimum of three (3) eligible Bill Credit Recipients and residual cash payments. Applicants will be responsible for designating Bill Credit Recipient billing accounts and other required information on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form prior to the commercial operation date of the DG Project. Bill Credit Recipients will receive an allocation of generated kWh each month for purposes of determining monthly Bill Credits applicable to each Bill Credit Recipient account.

The following rules apply to the administration of Performance-Based Incentive Payments:

- 1) Bill Credit Recipient Accounts
- i. No more than fifty percent (50%) of the kWh generated by the DG Project may be allocated to a single Bill Credit Recipient.
- ii. At least fifty percent (50%) of the kWh generated by the DG Project must be allocated to multiple Bill Credit Recipients in an amount not to exceed that which is produced annually by a twenty-five kilowatt (25 kW) AC capacity system.
- iii. Provided that the conditions specified in (i) and (ii) above have been met, there is no limit to the number of Bill Credit Recipients that may receive Bill Credits from the DG Project. However, the aggregate kWh transferred to Bill Credit Recipients during a 12-month period, may not exceed the aggregate three (3) year average on site use of the Bill Credit Recipients. For Bill Credit Recipients that have less than three (3) years of actual on-site use, a projection of annual on-site use may be used until the actual three (3) year average on-site use becomes available for use in determining the number of eligible Bill Credit Recipients.
- iv. Bill Credit Recipients may receive retail delivery service on any of the Company's rate schedules.
- 2) Allocation of kWh Generation to Bill Credit Recipients:
- Applicant must specify each Bill Credit Recipient's percentage share of the DG Project's output on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form.
- ii. On a monthly basis, and in the aggregate, generated kWh may be allocated to Bill Credit Recipients up to the amount of available generated kWh.
- iii. Generated kWh available to allocate during a month is equal to the current month's generated kWh plus the cumulative generated kWh not allocated during prior months.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 18 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- iv. Allocation of generated kWh to Bill Credit Recipient accounts in any billing month will not exceed each individual Bill Credit Recipient's on-site use during that month.
- v. If available aggregate generated kWh is greater than the sum of the Bill Credit Recipients' on-site use for the month, then all Bill Credit Recipients will receive a kWh allocation equal to their monthly use, subject to the Bill Credit Recipient's annual maximum limit.
- vi. If available aggregate generated kWh is less than the sum of the Bill Credit Recipients' onsite use for the month, then all Bill Credit Recipients will receive a kWh allocation equal to their designated percentage share of generator output, subject to the Bill Credit Recipient's annual maximum limit.
- vii. Bill Credit Recipients will receive monthly kWh allocations as long as the cumulative annual allocation is less than the Bill Credit Recipient's maximum annual limit.
- viii. Each Bill Credit Recipient's maximum annual allocation limit will be that Bill Credit Recipient's three (3) year annual average on-site use. For Bill Credit Recipient accounts that have not established a three-year on-site usage history, the maximum annual allocation limit will be estimated initially. Bill Credit Recipients may request that the Company reset their three (3) year annual average once three (3) years of billing history is available.
- ix. Unallocated generated kWh for each month will be calculated as the monthly generated kWh less the sum of the generated kWh allocated to the Bill Credit Recipients for the month. Unallocated generated kWh will be cumulated on an annual basis and the cumulative unallocated generated kWh calculated for each month will be used to increase or decrease the available generated kWh for the subsequent month within the program year. Any unallocated kWh remaining at the end of the program year will be paid to the designated cash recipient pursuant to Section 8.d.3.
- x. Each Applicant may change the specified Bill Credit Recipients associated with a CRDG facility once per calendar quarter, and must provide such change in a specified electronic format to the address indicated on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form at least 15 days prior to the next billing date to be reflected in the next billing period.
- xi. For Bill Credit Recipients enrolled in the Company's A-60 Residential Rate, the maximum annual allocation limit will be either 70% or 75% of their three (3) year annual average onsite usage depending on whether they are receiving a 30% or 25% Low-Income Discount.
- 3) Calculation of Bill Credits Applicable to Bill Credit Recipients:

The Bill Credit Recipient's bill will be based upon the On-Site Use, the retail delivery service charges and the Last Resort Service or Non-Regulated Power Producer charges in effect during the billing period and which apply to the Bill Credit Recipient's retail delivery service rate class. The Company shall apply a Bill Credit, as calculated below, to offset the Bill Credit Recipient's bill. The Bill Credit will appear on the Bill Credit Recipient's bill separate from the charges for on-site use.

BC = ALLOC (kWh) x Bill Credit Rate

Where:

BC = Bill Credit

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 19 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

ALLOC (kWh) = Bill Credit Recipient's allocated generated kWh as determined per Section 8.d.2.

BILL CREDIT RATE = a per kWh rate used to calculate each Bill Credit Recipient's monthly Bill Credit that may be either a fixed per kWh rate determined by the Applicant or the Default Bill Credit Rate. The Bill Credit Rate must be specified on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form. The Default Bill Credit Rate is defined as the sum of the base Last Resort Service Rate, the Last Resort Service Adjustment Factor, the Last Resort Service Administrative Cost Adjustment Factor, the Transmission Service Cost Adjustment Factor, and the Non-bypassable Transition Service Charge, applicable to the Bill Credit Recipient's rate schedule in effect at the time of the application of the monthly Bill Credit to the Bill Credit Recipient's account. The fixed Bill Credit Rate must be equal to or less than the Default Bill Credit Rate in effect at the time that the Bill Credit Recipient's account information is submitted by the Applicant on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form, and must be greater than the Minimum Bill Credit amount, as indicated in the Tariff Supplement for the Program Year in effect under which the Applicant received a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility. The Minimum Bill Credit amount will be calculated as 50% or the difference between the ceiling prices of non-CRDG facilities and CRDG facilities of the same technology and class, but in no case will be greater than 1.25¢ per kWh. The selection of the fixed or Default Bill Credit Rate applicable to each Bill Credit Recipient may not be changed once the initial selection is made.

- 4) Payment of Residual Performance-Based Incentive Payment
- i. Cash payment to the Applicant or designated payment recipient for each month will be as follows:

Cash Payment = Performance-Based Incentive Payment - (sum of Bill Credit Recipient Bill Credits) - (Unallocated Bill Credits)

Where

Unallocated Bill Credit=the unallocated generated kWh multiplied by the Default Bill Credit Rate applicable to the Applicant's rate class.

If the sum of the kWh allocated to the Bill Credit Recipients during a billing period is less than the monthly generation of the DG Project during the same period, the Unallocated Bill Credit will be calculated as the Default Bill Credit Rate multiplied by the difference between the monthly generated kWh and the sum of the kWh allocated to Bill Credit Recipients, and this amount will result in a decrease in the monthly cash payment.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 20 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

If the sum of the kWh allocated to the Bill Credit Recipients during a billing period exceeds the monthly generation of the DG Project during the same period, but is less than the available generated kWh as defined in Section 8.d.2.ii, the Unallocated Bill Credit will be calculated as the Default Bill Credit Rate multiplied by the difference between the monthly generated kWh and the sum of the kWh allocated to Bill Credit Recipients, and this amount will result in an increase in the monthly cash payment.

ii. Any unallocated generated kWh remaining at the end of the Program Year will be valued at the average ISO-NE Locational Marginal Pricing rate that was realized by the settlement of the output with ISO-NE over the course of the year and will be paid to the designated payment recipient in a lump sum.

e. SolarWise Program

Standard DG Project Applicants who have been approved as qualifying for a SolarWise Bonus Award by October 1, 2017 are eligible to receive SolarWise Bonus payments. The PBI payments pursuant to Section 8.c of this Tariff will be adjusted to reflect the percentage increase applicable to the SolarWise Bonus Tier indicated on the Applicant's SolarWise Approval and Certificate of Eligibility.

Payments under the appropriate SolarWise Bonus Tier will be made pursuant to Option 2 described above. All solar PV systems eligible for SolarWise Bonus Award levels must be sized such that the maximum annual electric (kWh) output is not greater than the 3-year historic annual average electric (kWh) usage of the customer at that location minus the estimated annual electric energy (kWh) savings from the realized or committed measures on their SolarWise application. Systems can also be sized to produce less than the annual usage limit. The use of Excluded Technologies can adjust these calculations.

Example: If a residential customer used an average of 10,000 kWh per year over the previous three years, and implemented energy savings of 2,000 kWh per year, the resulting SolarWise eligible system would be sized to produce no more than a maximum of 8,000 kWh in the course of a year. The maximum size of the customer's solar PV system (using a capacity factor of 14% for this example) would then decrease from 8.15 kW DC to 6.52 kW DC.

If a customer application included Excluded Technologies Adjustments, the system may be sized to include generation sufficient to power the eligible "Excluded Technologies." For example, if the customer example above also provided evidence of an electric vehicle in possession at the time of application that would consume 2,000 kWh per year, the eligible system size would increase to 8.15 kW, in order to generate 10,000 kWh per year. All of this production would be eligible for the SolarWise Bonus Awards.

The Company reserves the right to audit customers for compliance with commitments made to qualify for SolarWise Bonus Payments. If the requisite energy efficiency measures are not complete within twelve (12) months of the SolarWise application approval, the Company may withdraw the SolarWise Bonus Payment approval and the Tariff payments will revert to the applicable standard PBI without the SolarWise Bonus payment.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 21 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

9. Other Company Tariff Requirements

- a. The Company will provide the Customer with retail delivery service under the applicable retail delivery service tariff and the Company's Terms and Conditions for Distribution Service.
- b. The Applicant is required to comply with Company's Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation. Any application by applicants for Projects seeking to qualify for the Small-Scale Solar class for interconnection under the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation that is not complete and accurate will be rejected by the Company, as allowed by the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation, and the applicant will need to resubmit its application for interconnection and <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility under this program as a new application.
- c. To be eligible to receive Renewable Net Metering Credits or excess Renewable Net Metering Credits pursuant to the Company's Net Metering Provision following the termination of the Customer's participation in the RE Growth Program, a DG Project and a Customer receiving credits from such a facility must comply with the applicable provisions of the Company's Net Metering Provision.
- d. The Company's recovery of costs incurred to implement and administer the RE Growth Program is pursuant to the Renewable Energy Growth Program Cost Recovery Provision.
- e. By participating in the Renewable Energy Growth Program and accepting a <u>Conditional</u> Certificate of Eligibility, all enrolled facilities shall be made available for inspection for quality and quantity assurance by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, or its duly contracted agents, at the request of the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources or its agent. Failure to allow such inspection with full access to the facility within 90 days from the date of the Office of Energy Resources' request for inspection will result in suspension of PBI payments until cured, and may result in termination of the Certificate of Eligibility after 180 days from the date of the Office of Energy Resources' request for inspection.

10. Dispute Resolution

If any dispute arises between the Company and either the Applicant or the Customer, the dispute shall be brought before the Commission for resolution. Such disputes may include but are not limited to those concerning the Rules, terms, conditions, rights, responsibilities, the termination of the Tariff or Tariff supplement, or the performance of the Applicant, the Customer, or the Company.

11. Termination Provisions

The Applicant and the Customer shall comply with the provision of this Tariff through the end of the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement. The Applicant and the Customer may not terminate their obligations under this Tariff unless and until the Company consents to such termination. The Company will not unreasonably delay or withhold its consent to an Applicant's request to terminate if the Applicant cannot fulfill

RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 22 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

the obligations because of an event or circumstance that is beyond the Applicant's reasonable control and for which the Applicant could not prevent or provide against by using commercially reasonable efforts.

Only the DG Project described on the Certificate of Eligibility is eligible to participate under this Tariff. In no event shall an Applicant expand a DG Project's nameplate capacity beyond what is allowed by the Certificate of Eligibility. If a DG Project exceeds the nameplate capacity allowed by the Certificate of Eligibility, or the Company determines that a Customer or Applicant has violated the terms and conditions of this Tariff, the Company may, after notifying the Customer or Applicant in writing of such non-compliance and providing the Customer or Applicant a reasonable period to remedy such non-compliance and the violation persists, request the Commission to review the non-compliance and determine appropriate action, which may include requiring the Customer or Applicant to comply with the applicable provision being violated or revoking the Customer's or Applicant's Certificate of Eligibility.

12. Statutory Authority

This Tariff is filed in compliance with R.I. Gen. Laws. § 39-26.6-10. All revisions to the Tariff will be filed annually by November 15. Tariff supplements will be filed annually and following each scheduled RE Growth Program enrollment, as necessary. This Tariff and its supplements are subject to review, approval, and the exclusive jurisdiction of the Commission.

Issued: November 15, 20222023

First Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2015 through March 31, 2016

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Facility, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Facility will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance –Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service	
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned 1 to 10 kW		41.35¢	15 years	
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned 1 to 10 kW		37.75¢	20 years	
Small-Scale Solar I 1 to 10 kW		32.95¢	20 years	
Small-Scale Solar II 11 to 25 kW		29.80¢	20 years	
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	24.40¢	20 years	

Issued: February 9, 2015

First Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2015 through March 31, 2016

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar	20.95¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar	16.70¢	20 years
Wind I (1.5MW to 2.99MW) with Investment Tax Credit	18.40¢	20 years
Wind I (1.5MW to 2.99MW) with Production Tax Credit	19.85¢	20 years
Wind I (1.5MW to 2.99MW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	22.75¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW) with Investment Tax Credit	18.20¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW) with Production Tax Credit	19.45¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	22.35¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion (150kW to 1,000kW) with Production Tax Credit	20.20¢	20 years

Issued: February 9, 2015

First Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2015 through March 31, 2016

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price	Term of Service
Anaerobic Digestion (150kW to 1,000kW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	20.60¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower I (10kW to 250kW) with Production Tax Credit	19.80¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower I (10kW to 250kW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	21.35¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower II (251kW to 1,000kW) with Production Tax Credit	18.55¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower II (251kW to 1,000kW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	20.10¢	20 years

Issued: February 9, 2015

Second Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2017

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third- Party Owned 2% increase(1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third- Party Owned 4% increase(1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	37.65¢	39.53¢	41.42¢	n/a	n/a	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	33.45¢	35.12¢	36.80¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	28.35¢	n/a	n/a	28.92¢	29.48¢	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	24.70¢	n/a	n/a	25.19¢	25.69¢	20 years
Small- Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	24.90¢	26.15¢	27.39¢	n/a	n/a	20 years

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Issued: November 16, 2015

Second Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2017

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performanc e-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance -Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier 15% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance -Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third- Party Owned 2% increase(1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase(1)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar II, Third-Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	24.90¢	n/a	n/a	25.40¢	25.90¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	26 to 250 kW	22.55¢	23.68¢	24.81¢	n/a	n/a	20 years

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Second Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2017

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	19.30¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	15.10¢	20 years
Wind I (1.5MW to 2.99MW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	18.75¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 2-turbine) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	18.00¢	20 years
Wind III (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 3-turbine) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	17.40¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (150kW to 500 kW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	20.00¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion II (10kW to 250 kW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	20.00¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower I (251kW to 1,000kW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	18.65¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower II (251kW to 1,000kW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	17.45¢	20 years

Issued: November 16, 2015

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase(1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase (1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	34.75¢	36.49¢	38.23¢	n/a	n/a	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	30.85¢	32.39¢	33.94¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	27.05¢	n/a	n/a	27.59¢	28.13¢	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	24.05¢	n/a	n/a	24.53¢	25.01¢	20 years
Small- Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	27.75¢	29.14¢	30.53¢	n/a	n/a	20 years

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Issued: March 17, 2017

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performanc e-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance -Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third- Party Owned 4% increase(1)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar II, Third-Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	27.75¢	n/a	n/a	28.31¢	28.86¢	20 years
Medium- Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	22.75¢	23.89¢	25.03¢	n/a	n/a	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Issued: March 17, 2017

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar	18.75¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar - CRDG	20.65¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar	15.05¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG	16.85¢	20 years
Small Wind (10 to 999 kW)	21.45¢	20 years
Wind I (1.0MW to 2.99MW)	19.45¢	20 years
Wind I (1.0MW to 2.99MW) – CRDG	20.65¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 2-turbine)	18.25¢	20 years

Issued: March 17, 2017

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 4 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 2-turbine) CRDG	19.35¢	20 years
Wind III (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 3-turbine)	17.35¢	20 years
Wind III (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 3-turbine) CRDG	18.55¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (150kW to 500 kW)	20.15¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion II (501kW to 1,000 kW)	20.15¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower I (10kW to 250kW)	22.45¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower II (251kW to 1,000kW)	22.45¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: March 17, 2017
REDLINED VERSION

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 5 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the current program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Wind I	0.600¢ per kWh
Wind II	0.550¢ per kWh
Wind III	0.600¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar	0.950¢ per kWh
Large Solar	0.950¢ per kWh

Fourth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	32.25¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	28.55¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	29.45¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	24.95¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Issued: November 15, 2017

Fourth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar	19.65¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar - CRDG	22.45¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar	16.45¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG	18.92¢	20 years
Small Wind (1 to 999 kW)	22.25¢	20 years
Large Wind (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	17.55¢	20 years
Large Wind – CRDG (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	19.35¢	20 years

Issued: November 15, 2017

Fourth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Hydroelectric (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	24.55¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (1.0MW to 5.0 MW)	20.55¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the current program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Large Wind	0.900¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar	1.250¢ per kWh
Large Solar	1.2350¢ per kWh

Issued: November 15, 2017

Fifth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	28.45¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	24.95¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	27.65¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	23.55¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Fifth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar	17.85¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar - CRDG	20.53¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar	15.15¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG	17.42¢	20 years
Small Wind (1 to 999 kW)	24.05¢	20 years
Large Wind (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	19.35¢	20 years
Large Wind – CRDG (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	21.65¢	20 years

Issued: March 8, 2019

Fifth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Hydroelectric (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	27.15¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (1.0MW to 5.0 MW)	20.85¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the current program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Large Wind	1.135¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar	1.250¢ per kWh
Large Solar	1.150¢ per kWh

Sixth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 2

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2020 through March 31, 2021

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	29.65¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	23.45¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	21.15¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Issued: March 12, 2020

Sixth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 2

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2020 through March 31, 2021

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar (251-999 kW DC)	18.25¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (251-999 kW DC)	20.99¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	13.65¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG - (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	15.70¢	20 years
Wind (up to 5.0MW)	18.85¢	20 years
Wind – CRDG (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	21.05¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (1.0MW to 5.0 MW)	15.35¢	20 years
Hydroelectric (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	21.45¢	20 years
Solar Carport Incentive	6¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25ϕ . The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Wind	1.10¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar	1.25¢ per kWh
Large Solar	1.03¢ per kWh

Issued: March 12, 2020

Seventh Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2021 through March 31, 2022

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 15 kW DC	28.75¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	16 to 25 kW DC	24.35¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW DC	21.65¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Issued: March 24, 2021

Seventh Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2021 through March 31, 2022

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar I (251-750 kW DC)	18.55¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar II (751-999 kW DC)	15.25¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (251-750 kW DC)	21.33¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (751-999 kW DC)	17.54¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – (1.0MW to 5.0MW DC)	11.35¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG - (1.0MW to 5.0MW DC)	13.05¢	20 years
Wind (up to 5.0MW)	18.75¢	20 years
Wind – CRDG (up to 5.0MW)	21.05¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (up to 5.0 MW)	15.85¢	20 years
Hydroelectric (up to 5.0MW)	27.35¢	20 years
Solar Carport Incentive	5¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: March 24, 2021

REDLINED VERSION

Seventh Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2021 through March 31, 2022

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Wind	1.15¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (251-750 kW)	1.25¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (751-999 kW)	1.14¢ per kWh
Large Solar	0.85¢ per kWh

Eighth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2022 through March 31, 2023

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 15 kW DC	31.05¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	16 to 25 kW DC	27.55¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW DC	24.45¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Issued: March 31, 2022

Eighth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2022 through March 31, 2023

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar I (251-500 kW DC)	19.25¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar II (501-999 kW DC)	15.75¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (251-500 kW DC)	22.14¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (501-999 kW DC)	18.11¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – (1.0MW to 5.0MW DC)	10.95¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG - (1.0MW to 5.0MW DC)	12.59¢	20 years
Wind (up to 5.0MW)	22.40¢	20 years
Wind – CRDG (up to 5.0MW)	24.60¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion (up to 5.0 MW)	25.55¢	20 years
Hydroelectric (up to 5.0MW)	37.15¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: March 31, 2022

REDLINED VERSION

Eighth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2022 through March 31, 2023

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25ϕ . The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Wind	1.10¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (251-500 kW)	1.25¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (501-999 kW)	1.18¢ per kWh
Large Solar	0.82¢ per kWh

Ninth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2023 through March 31, 2024

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	0 to 15 kW DC	27.75¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	>15 to 25 kW DC	26.15¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	>25 to 250 kW DC	25.65¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Issued: November 15, 2022

Ninth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-<u>K</u>J Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2023 through March 31, 2024

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	22.05¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500-1,000 kW DC)	19.05¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (>250-500 kW DC)	25.15¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (>500-1,000 kW DC)	21.91¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – (>1,000 to 5,000 kW DC	14.35¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG - (>1,000 to 5,000 kW DC)	16.50¢	20 years
Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)	19.15¢	20 years
Wind - CRDG (>0 to 5,000 kW)	21.15¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion (>0 to 5,000 kW)	19.05¢	20 years
Hydroelectric (>0 to 5,000 kW)	31.95¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: November 15, 2022

Ninth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2023 through March 31, 2024

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25ϕ . The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)	1.00¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (>250 to 500 kW)	1.25¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (>500 to 1,000 kW)	1.25¢ per kWh
Large Solar (>1,000 to 5,000 kW)	1.075¢ per kWh

Issued: November 15, 2022

Tenth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 1 of 3

 The Narragansett Electric Company

 Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers

 Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2024 through March 31, 20252027

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	2024 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	2025 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	2026 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	<u>Term of Service</u> (Years)
Small-Scale Solar I	<u>0 to 15 kW</u> <u>DC</u>	TBD 36.45	TBDN/A	TBDN/A	<u>15-years</u>
Small-Scale Solar II	>15 to 25 <u>kW DC</u>	<u>TBD33.15</u>	TBDN/A	TBDN/A	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	<u>>25 to 250</u> <u>kW DC</u>	TBD 33.15	TBD 31.95	TBD 31.35	<u>20 years</u>

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small-Scale Solar or Medium-Scale Solar Standard DG Projects. Tenth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 2 of 3

 The Narragansett Electric Company

 Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers

 Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2024 through March 31, 20252027

Renewable Energy Class	2024 Ceiling Price (per kWh)	2025 Ceiling Price (per kWh)	<u>2026 Ceiling</u> Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	<u>29.35</u>	<u>28.55</u>	<u>28.35</u>	<u>20</u>
Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	24.45	<u>23.75</u>	<u>23.55</u>	<u>20</u>
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	<u>18.65</u>	<u>18.05</u>	<u>17.85</u>	<u>20</u>
Large-Scale Solar II (5 to <10 MW DC)	<u>18.05</u>	<u>17.45</u>	<u>17.25</u>	<u>20</u>
Large-Scale Solar III (10 to <15 MW DC)	<u>18.05</u>	<u>17.45</u>	<u>17.25</u>	<u>20</u>
Large-Scale Solar IV (15 to <39 MW DC)	<u>18.05</u>	<u>17.45</u>	<u>17.25</u>	<u>20</u>
CRDG Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250- 500 kW DC)	<u>32.25</u>	<u>31.45</u>	<u>31.25</u>	<u>20</u>
CRDG Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	<u>27.35</u>	<u>26.65</u>	<u>26.35</u>	<u>20</u>
CRDG Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	<u>21.35</u>	<u>20.75</u>	<u>20.52</u>	<u>20</u>
<u>Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)</u>	<u>20.25</u>	<u>19.85</u>	<u>19.85</u>	<u>20</u>
<u>CRDG Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)</u>	22.05	<u>21.65</u>	<u>21.75</u>	<u>20</u>
Anaerobic Digestion (>0 to 5,000 kW)	<u>19.05</u>	<u>18.95</u>	<u>19.05</u>	<u>20</u>
Hydroelectric (>0 to 5,000 kW)	<u>34.15</u>	<u>33.35</u>	<u>33.45</u>	<u>20</u>

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

Issued: November 15, 2023

Tenth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 3 of 3

 The Narragansett Electric Company

 Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers

 Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2024 through March 31, 20252027

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
<u>Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)</u>	1.00 cents per kWh
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	1.25 cents per kWh
<u>Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 kW to</u> <1,000 kW DC)	1.25 cents per kWh
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	1.075 cents per kWh

Preferred Site Adder

Pursuant to this Tariff and the applicable Rules, the Preferred Site Adder is offered for the portion of a project that is sited on a preferred site requiring remediation, based on the nameplate capacity of the solar panels sited on the preferred site requiring remediation compared to the overall project's nameplate capacity.

Renewable Energy Class	Landfill Adder (For Landfills with Funds to Cap)	Landfill Adder (For Landfills without Funds to <u>Cap)</u>	Brownfield / Superfund Adder	
Non-Large-Scale Solar (>25 to <1,000 kW DC)				
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)				
<u>Large Scale Solar II (5 to <10</u> <u>M₩ DC)</u>				
Large Scale Solar III (10 to <15 <u>MW DC)</u>				

Open Meeting

Commented []: Deleted to reflect PUC decision at 4/29/24

Tenth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-KJ Sheet 4 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2024 through March 31, 20252027

Large-Scale Solar IV (15 to <39		
MW DC)		

Schedule RIE-1 (Clean)



The Narragansett Electric Company d/b/a Rhode Island Energy

Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program

Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects

Effective Date: May 1, 2024

Page 1 of 15

Table of Contents

<u>I. Ir</u>	troduction and Overview
	1.1 Purpose of the Solicitation and Enrollment
	<u>1.2 Enrollment Framework</u>
<u>II.</u>	Interconnection Application, Selection, and Enrollment Process
	2.1 Performance-Based Incentive (PBI) Payments for Small-Scale Solar Projects
	2.2 Interconnection Application Prior to Enrollment
	2.3 Issuance of Certificates of Eligibility
	2.4 Project Schedule
	2.5 Ownership of Products for Small-Scale Solar
	2.6 Shared Solar
<u>III.</u>	Contact Information and Other Provisions12
	3.1 Contact Information
	3.2 Official Website for the Enrollment
	3.3 Rhode Island State Licensing Requirement
	3.4 Confidentiality
	3.4 Facility Inspection by Independent Quality Inspector
	3.6 Modification or Cancellation of an Enrollment13
<u>Sch</u>	<u>edule 1</u>
<u>Sch</u>	<u>edule 2</u>

I. Introduction and Overview

Rhode Island Energy (the Company) would like to welcome you to the Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program (RE Growth Program). The RE Growth Program seeks to make it easy and attractive to install solar photovoltaic (PV) systems at the homes and businesses of Rhode Island Energy's customers. An applicant (Applicant) to the RE Growth Program may be a solar developer or a Rhode Island Energy customer.

Residential customers or their developers may apply for the RE Growth Program on a firstcome, first-served basis. The Standard Performance-Based Incentive (PBI) Payment will be the fixed per-kWh Performance-Based Incentive from the applicable Tariff applied to the measured kWh produced by the Project. These solar systems will earn "Bill Credits" for the customer from the energy produced and used. The value of the Bill Credits will be removed from the PBI payment amount, and the remainder of the PBI payment will be paid to the customer. This program year's Standard PBIs are listed in Schedule 2 in this document.

Non-residential customers or their developers may also apply to the RE Growth Program on a first-come, first-served basis. These solar systems will have the option to receive the entire incentive payment directly or a combination of a direct payment and a Bill Credit for the customer, as specified in the Non-Residential Tariff.

This document provides information on the Solicitation and Enrollment Rules necessary to participate and enroll in the RE Growth Program.

1.1 Purpose of the Solicitation and Enrollment

The RE Growth Program was developed pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws to facilitate the development of and compensation paid to distributed generation (DG) projects in Rhode Island. These Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects (Rules) provide the means by which a project can qualify for and enroll in the RE Growth Program. The Rules are only part of the RE Growth Program documents and should be read along with the Company's RE Growth Program Tariff for Residential Customers and the RE Growth Program Tariff for Non-Residential Customers (together, the Tariffs). Any term not defined in the Rules is defined in the Tariffs.

A Small-Scale Solar Project is a solar project with a nameplate generating capacity up to and including twenty-five kilowatts (25 kW). A Small-Scale Solar DG Project's nameplate capacity is the total rated power output of all solar panels measured in direct current (DC).

Under the RE Growth Program, Rhode Island Energy will not execute individual Power Purchase Agreement contracts with Applicants.

1.2 Enrollment Framework

Rhode Island Energy is operating the RE Growth Program, as guided by the Distributed Generation Board (Board) in consultation with the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources (OER). The RE Growth Program is subject to the approval of the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission (Commission). Rhode Island Energy may also consult with the Rhode Island Division of Public Utilities and Carriers (Division). For each program year, there will be a target amount of megawatts (MW) to be enrolled for the year (annual MW target) for each renewable energy class, which will be based on the projects' aggregate nameplate capacity. The nameplate capacity of a solar project is the total rated power output of all solar panels measured in DC. A "program year" means a year beginning April 1 and ending March 31.

If there is an over-subscription in one class and an under-subscription in an enrollment MW target, then Rhode Island Energy, the OER, and the Board may mutually agree to allocate megawatts from one class to another class within the RE Growth Program without Commission approval as long as the re-allocated targets would not exceed the annual MW Target. The reallocation of MW capacity from a competitively bid class to the Small-Scale Solar class may only occur after the final enrollment of the program year. For each program year, the Board will recommend the Standard Performance-Based Incentive (PBI) for each renewable energy class, subject to Commission approval. Small-scale solar projects will receive a Standard PBI under the tariff, further described in Section 2.1. See Schedule 2 for the approved Standard PBIs for the current program year.

1.2.1 Applications

During each program year, Applicants can enroll at any time until the annual MW target for the Small-Scale Solar Project class has been met, including the possible availability of additional capacity under the annual MW target. Applicants may elect to participate in the RE Growth Program within their application for interconnection, pursuant to the Company's Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation tariff. There is no separate enrollment application for Small-Scale Solar Projects.

To be eligible to receive approval for the current program year's tariff rates and capacity allocations, Small-Scale Solar Applicants must submit and the Company must receive all required forms and documentation, as listed on the RE Growth application checklist, and all must be filled out and signed with no deficiencies of information, by 4 p.m. Eastern Prevailing Time on March 31, 2022. Any application which is found to be missing required forms or information that is supplied after that time and date will considered for participation in the following program year at that year's tariff rates and class allocations.

Applicants will be selected for the RE Growth Program in accordance with the provisions below.

- 1.2.2 Eligibility Requirements
 - 1.2.2.1 Introduction

To be eligible, a Small-Scale Solar Project must meet certain requirements, and Rhode Island Energy will review the interconnection application to determine whether the project meets these requirements. Projects that do not meet eligibility requirements will be disqualified from the RE Growth Program.

1.2.2.2. Eligible Applicant

An Applicant must be in good standing with regard to obligations to Rhode Island Energy. Such obligations include but are not limited to being current with amounts due on the electric service account(s) or fulfilling the requirements of an approved payment plan.

Self-installers, and new installers who have not installed an RE Growth Small-Scale project prior to the 2019 Program Year will be required to complete mandatory training through a webinar prior to submitting an interconnection application. The training, offered by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, will be a recorded webinar that discusses the Minimum Technical Requirements and the unique interconnection requirements of the RE Growth Program. A Certificate of Completion, indicating that the installer has completed the training, must be submitted with the interconnection application.

A completed and signed Consumer Disclosure Form is required with all residential applications at the time of submission. There are separate forms for Customer-Owned systems, Third-Party Owned systems, and Self-Installed systems. These forms may be found on the RE Growth Program website at: <u>https://ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program</u>.

1.2.2.3 Eligible Facilities

To be eligible as a Small-Scale Solar Project, a project must: (1) be a Small-Scale Solar renewable energy resource; (2) have a nameplate capacity equal to or less than 25 kW; and (3) interconnect with the Company's electric power system. A Small-Scale Solar Project's nameplate capacity is the total rated power output of all solar panels measured in DC.

Before applying to the RE Growth Program, a project must not be: (1) already operating; or (2) under construction, except for preparatory site work that is less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the estimated total project cost.

<u>Residential</u>

To be eligible as a Residential Small-Scale Solar Project, a project must be located at a Rhode Island Energy customer's residence where the residential customer receives electric service under either Basic Residential Rate A-16 or Low Income Rate A-60. The project must meet the sizing requirements as defined in the Residential RE Growth Tariff.

Non-Residential

Any Small-Scale Solar Project that is not eligible to enroll as a Residential Small-Scale Solar Project will be enrolled as a Non-Residential Small-Scale Solar Project. Note that these projects may also be configured to receive Bill Credits under this program if they are sized as defined in Section 8.c. of the Non-Residential RE Growth Tariff, but are not required to do so. These projects will receive electric service pursuant to the appropriate general service retail delivery service tariff.

1.2.2.3.1 Prohibition on Project Segmentation

Project segmentation occurs when one distributed generation project is divided or segregated into multiple projects on a single parcel or on contiguous parcels in order to qualify under smaller size project classifications. The Company may also require additional property information to verify that the project is eligible for participation in the program.

Under the RE Growth Program, project segmentation is not allowed. However, a project developer may designate an additional distributed generation unit or portion of a unit on the same parcel or on a contiguous parcel for net metering or for other means of participating in electricity markets, as long as any such unit or portion of such unit: (1) is not receiving Performance-Based Incentives through the RE Growth Program; (2) is segregated electrically; and (3) is separately metered.

A distributed generation project is not considered segmented if: (1) at least twenty-four (24) months elapse between the operating start-date of the distributed generation project and the start of construction of new distributed generation unit(s) on the same parcel or a contiguous parcel; or (2) the distributed generation projects use different renewable resources. In addition, DG projects installed on contiguous parcels or a single parcel will not be considered segmented if they serve different customers and both customers opt to receive Bill Credits under Option 2 as described in Section 8.c. of the Non-Residential RE Growth Tariff. In addition, if the separate projects on a single parcel in aggregate would not qualify the facilities as a larger class, then they will not be considered segmented, and would be allowed. For example, if a developer proposes a 12 kW and a 12 kW on the same parcel (totaling 24 kW together), this would be the same class and ceiling price as the projects are subject to individually.

1.2.2.3.2 Compliance with Sizing Limitations to Receive Bill Credits

In accordance with the Tariffs, Non-Residential Applicants for Small-Scale Solar Projects that have on-site load may receive a credit on their electric bill based upon the value of the on-site use, provided that the DG Project meets the sizing requirements as defined in the Non-Residential RE Growth Tariff. All Residential customers will receive Bill Credits and must meet the sizing limitations defined in the Residential RE Growth Tariff. The Project must be reasonably designed and sized to produce electricity at an annual level equal to or less than 1) the Residential Customer's On-Site Use as measured over the previous three (3) years at the electric service account located at the Residential Customer's service location; 2) the annualized On-Site Use over the period of service to the Residential Customer's service location if such service has been provided for less than three years; or 3) a reasonable estimate of annual On-Site Use if the Project is located at a new service location.

II. Interconnection Application, Selection, and Enrollment Process

2.1 Performance-Based Incentive (PBI) Payments for Small-Scale Solar Projects

Applicants may elect to enroll in the RE Growth Program within their interconnection applications.

<u>Residential</u>

The PBI is a price per kilowatt-hour for all of the Renewable Energy Certificates (RECs) and any other environmental attributes or market products that are created or produced by the facility for as long as the facility is enrolled in the RE Growth Program, less the value of Bill Credits for the energy and capacity value that is deemed to be used on site by the customer and must be deducted from the value listed in the Supplements.

Non-Residential

The PBI is a price per kilowatt-hour that will be paid for all of the energy, capacity, RECs, and other environmental attributes and market products that are created or produced by the facility for as long as the facility is enrolled in the RE Growth Program. The Applicant and/or Bill Credit Recipients will have the option to receive the entire incentive payment directly or a combination of a direct payment and a Bill Credit for the customer, as specified in the Non-Residential Tariff.

2.2 Interconnection Application Prior to Enrollment

To apply, a prospective participant must submit an application for interconnection and elect to participate in the RE Growth Program. All interconnection costs must be paid by the Applicant of the distributed generation (DG) project.

For information regarding the interconnection process and the standards for the interconnection of generators in Rhode Island, please see: <u>ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program</u>

2.2.1 Site Control and Other Considerations

The Applicant must show actual control of the site where the Small-Scale Solar Project is to be located, or show it has exercised its right to acquire control of the site. To meet this requirement, the Applicant must represent that it owns or leases (or has an executed, exclusive, unconditional option to own or lease) the site (or residence in the case of a Residential Small-Scale Solar Project) on which the project will be located, and that it has any additional rights required to develop and operate the project at the site. As per the definition in the Non-Residential RE Growth Program Tariff, no renewable distributed generation project that is located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, shall be considered an eligible renewable distributed generation project or otherwise be eligible to participate in this program, unless it is on a preferred site. The Applicant must provide a signed letter, or other form of approval, from the Rhode Island Department of Environmental Management (RI DEM), that the renewable distributed generation project is not located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, unless it is on a preferred site, which must also be specified in the documentation from the RI DEM. For facilities developed in core forests on preferred sites, no more than one hundred thousand square feet (100,000 sq. ft.) of core forest shall be removed, including for work required for utility interconnection or development of a brownfield, in which case no more core forest than necessary for interconnection or brownfield development shall be removed. RI DEM may make their preferred site determinations in consultation with other relevant state agencies. Alternatively, if the RI DEM provides a list of project types that are waived from their review process, the Applicant may provide a selfcertification form that confirms the renewable distributed generation project is one of the aforementioned project types.

All signed letters, or other forms of approval from RI DEM, should include basic project details, such as the project name, developer name, facility address, preferred site type, and RIE interconnection case number, for easy reference and verification during the bid evaluation process.

2.2.2 Total Project Cost

Applications must include the estimated total project development costs. Applications that do not include the estimated total project development costs will be rejected. Total project development cost is defined as: "The total cost of the solar equipment, design, development, construction, interconnection, permitting, financing (if known), and labor necessary to install the solar PV project. This figure should not account for any tax incentives, grants, or other cash incentives. Additional costs, indirectly related to the solar project, such as roofing work, should not be included."

2.2.3 Energy Storage Systems

Energy Storage Systems (ESS), such as electro-chemical batteries, that can store and release electrical energy, may be co-located with RE Growth qualifying projects. When located behind the-meter of a customer and able to charge from the electric power system, ESS must be configured in a manner that they cannot export through the RE Growth production meter. When configured to charge directly from the RE Growth system, ESS must be configured so that any energy used for back-up supply purposes is not measured by the RE Growth production meter. Please see the available "ESS Guidance Diagrams" available on the RE Growth webpage at: <u>ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program</u>

2.3 Issuance of Certificates of Eligibility

Rhode Island Energy shall award Certificates of Eligibility to the selected Small-Scale Solar Projects. Rhode Island Energy is not required to obtain Commission confirmation or approval in awarding Certificates of Eligibility to Small-Scale Solar Projects. Certificates of Eligibility given to Small-Scale Solar Projects are subject to the review and consent of the OER. Rhode Island Energy files a list of all awarded certificates with the Commission. Certificates of Eligibility will be awarded to eligible Small-Scale Solar Projects on a "first come, first served" basis until the annual MW target for the Small-Scale Solar class is fully subscribed.

The Certificate of Eligibility will contain applicable project information, including renewable technology and class, project capacity and energy output, term length, price, certificate issuance, and certificate effective dates.

2.4 Project Schedule

All Small-Scale Solar Projects have twenty-four (24) months to meet all other requirements pursuant to Section 6.a. of the Tariff in order to receive compensation under the RE Growth Program. A project's proposed construction schedule must allow it to meet the applicable deadline after it has received a Certificate of Eligibility.

If a project does not become operational on or before the twenty-four (24) month deadline, the project's Certificate of Eligibility will be voided.

2.5 Ownership of Products for Small-Scale Solar

<u>Residential</u>

The Company shall have the rights to and receive title to:

- (1) Renewable Energy Certificates (RECs) generated by the project during the applicable term of the supplements to the Tariff supplement; and
- (2) Rights to any other environmental attributes or electricity market services or products that are created or produced by the project.

For Residential Small-Scale Solar Projects, the customer shall retain title to all energy and capacity produced by the project. All energy and capacity are deemed to have been used by the customer on-site during the term of the applicable supplements to the Tariff. The Company is not buying or taking title to energy or capacity under the RE Growth Program.

Non-Residential

The Company shall have the rights to and receive title to:

- (1) RECs generated by the project during the applicable term of the supplements to the Tariff supplement;
- (2) All energy produced by the project; and
- (3) Rights to any other environmental attributes or electricity market products or services that are created or produced by the project; provided, however, that it shall be the Company's choice to acquire the capacity of the DG Project.
 - 2.5.1 Delivery of RECs and Registration in NEPOOL GIS

The Applicant must take all steps to both enable the Company to obtain the appropriate asset identification for the creation of RECs and the assignment of RECs to the Company through the New England Power Pool Generator Information System (NEPOOL GIS) in accordance with the Tariffs. RECs must be delivered to Rhode Island Energy in the NEPOOL GIS.

2.5.2 Delivery of Energy into ISO-NE Market (Non-Residential Projects Only)

Energy must be delivered to Rhode Island Energy in the ISO-NE Rhode Island load zone.

2.5.3 Participation in ISO-NE Forward Capacity Market (FCM)

Upon Rhode Island Energy's election to acquire the capacity from a Project, Rhode Island Energy will assume the rights to the capacity, pursuant to the Tariff. Rhode Island Energy reserves the right to be the "Project Sponsor" for the Project, after consultation with the Division and the Board. If and when Rhode Island Energy participates as Project Sponsor on behalf of any Project, the Applicant must support Rhode Island Energy, as required, to qualify the Project as an Existing Capacity Resource in the FCM. Applicants are required to take commercially reasonable actions to maximize performance against any FCM Capacity Supply Obligations.

2.5.4 Qualification of RECs

Small-Scale Solar Projects must qualify as an eligible renewable energy resource pursuant to the Rhode Island Renewable Energy Standard (RES) and the Massachusetts Renewable Portfolio Standard (RPS). The Company will obtain such approvals on behalf of all Small-Scale Solar Projects. Applicants must cooperate with the Company, including but not limited to completing the Renewable Energy Certificate Assignment and Aggregation Certification Form, to obtain approval in order to be qualified under the RES and RPS.

2.6 Shared Solar

Shared Solar enables customers who own or rent properties unsuitable for installing solar, or where a single system is preferred, to participate in the RE Growth Program with Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects (>0-25 kW DC and >25-250 kW DC nameplate capacity, respectively).

To be eligible to participate in the Shared Solar program, at the time of enrollment, each account listed as a recipient must be in good standing on applicable electric service, payment plans or agreements, and other obligations to the Company, including but not limited to meeting all obligations under an Interconnection Service Agreement. Shared Solar Projects can only share Bill Credits with Bill Credit Recipients on the same or adjacent parcel of land as the DG Project. Where two properties are separated by a public way, they will not be considered to be adjacent.

The system size for Bill Credit Recipients will be determined by the sum of the three (3)-year average on-site use over the previous three (3) years of all of the indicated Bill Credit Recipients' accounts at the time of the application. For Bill Credit Recipients that have not established a three (3) year on-site usage history, the maximum annual limit will be estimated initially. The customer may request that the Company reset its three (3)-year annual average use once three (3) years of billing history are available.

Shared Solar Projects will receive the same ceiling price and enroll from the same classes of other projects of the same size and ownership as established by the Board for a given program year.

2.6.1 Shared Solar Additional Application Material and Provisions

At the time of application, Shared Solar Applicants must submit a Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form that notes what billing accounts will be receiving Bill Credits. The system must be sized to not provide output greater than the total of the aggregate three-year average annual usage of all of the Bill Credit recipients, like other on-site systems. Shared Solar Projects must allocate Bill Credits to at least two (2) and no more than fifty (50) accounts in the same customer class and on the same or adjacent parcels of land. Public entities may allocate such Bill Credits to at least two (2) and up to fifty (50) accounts without regard to location so long as the Shared Solar Project and Bill Credit Recipient points of service, which must all belong to the same municipality or public entity, are within the same municipality.

Shared Solar Applicants will receive PBI payments as a combination of cash payments and Bill Credits (Option 2). The DG Project and Bill Credit Recipients must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Non-Residential). All customer accounts receiving Bill Credits must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Non-Residential) although they may be on different retail delivery service rate classes. The Bill Credit value from the Shared Solar Project shall be determined by the recipients' rate class and not that of the facility owner. The Bill Credit value shall be the distribution, transition, transmission, and Last Resort Service supply rates of the Bill Credit Recipients. Any value of Bill Credits not transferred from the Shared Solar project shall be included in the total Performance Based Incentive. PBI payments and Bill Credits will be calculated as set forth in Section 8 of the Non-Residential Tariff and Section 6 of the Residential Tariff.

III. Contact Information and Other Provisions

3.1 Contact Information

All questions and communications regarding these Rules should be directed via electronic mail to Rhode Island Energy at the following address: <u>cap@rienergy.com</u>, with the subject line "RE Growth Question" and a few words describing the nature of the question.

3.2 Official Website for the Enrollment

The Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules are posted on the Rhode Island Energy Rhode Island RE Growth Program website: https://gridforce.my.site.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program.

Information about the interconnection process and all submission of Interconnection Applications must be submitted through this site as well.

3.3 Rhode Island State Licensing Requirement

Pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 5-65-1, a registered contractor or firm with a contractor's registration shall perform the work associated with the installation of solar energy systems or equipment (i.e. racking systems, inground mounting or anchoring).

Renewable energy firms or their subcontractor or agent conducting installation work must hold a Rhode Island General Contractors License and provide their license registration number on the approved Solar Permit or building permit for the project as a condition of final approval to enroll.

3.4 Confidentiality

The Board, the OER, and Rhode Island Energy shall enter into an agreement regarding the sharing of information and data related to the RE Growth Program, including application information, details regarding project ownership, and pricing. At the request of the Board, the OER, Rhode Island Energy, or the Division, the Commission shall have the authority to protect from public disclosure individual information for any projects that have not been awarded a Certificate of Eligibility. Information regarding project size, location, owner, and price will be made public for projects awarded a Certificate of Eligibility.

3.5 Facility Inspection by Independent Quality Inspector

All facilities shall be subject to inspection for quality and quantity assurance by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, or its duly contracted agents, at the request of the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources or its agent. Failure to allow such inspection in reasonable time and with full access to the facility will be considered a potential cause for termination or suspension of PBI payments until cured. The results of each inspection will be shared with the installer and the customer account holder.

3.6 Modification or Cancellation of an Enrollment

Pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws, any dispute involving the performance-based incentive payments, terms, conditions, rights, enforcement, and implementation of the Tariffs and these Rules is subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Commission. Rhode Island Energy may, at any time up to the issuance of Certificates of Eligibility (Section 2.3 above) and without any liability on the part of Rhode Island Energy, postpone, withdraw and/or cancel an enrollment; alter, extend, or cancel any due date; and/or, alter, amend, withdraw and/or cancel any requirement, term or condition of this enrollment.
Approved Small-Scale Solar Annual MW Target

Renewable Energy Class	Annual Enrollment Target (Nameplate MW)	
Small-Scale Solar I – (15 Year Tariff)		
Small-Scale Solar II – (20 Year Tariff)	9 MW DC	

Note: Schedule 1 will be updated as required for each enrollment period at the below site.

2024 Small-Scale Renewable Energy Growth Program Available Cap available at: <u>https://gridforce.my.site.com/RI/s/article/Residential-Renewable-Energy-Growth-program-available-cap</u>

Total enrollment target inclusive of larger classes (not shown in this table) is 107.5 MW DC, subject to various conditions regarding Large Solar II and III.

Approved Small-Scale Solar Standard PBI Applicable to Current Program Year

Renewable Energy Class (Nameplate kW)	Ceiling Price/Standard PBI (Inclusive of assumed eligible federal incentives) (cents/kWh)	Term of Service (years)
Small-Scale Solar I (>0-15 kW DC)	36.45	15 Year Tariff
Small-Scale Solar II (>15-25 kW DC)	33.15	20 Year Tariff

Note: The Standard PBI is equivalent to the Ceiling Price that is recommended by the Board and approved by the Commission.

Schedule RIE-2 (Clean and Annotated)



The Narragansett Electric Company d/b/a Rhode Island Energy

Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Solar (Greater than 25 kW), Wind, Hydro and Anaerobic Digester Projects

Effective Date: May 1, 2024

Page 1 of 20

Table of Contents

I. Introduction and Overview	3
1.1 Purpose of the Solicitation and Enrollment	3
1.2 Enrollment Framework	3
II. Application Evaluation and Selection Criteria and Process	7
2.1 Overview of Application Evaluation and Selection Process	7
2.2 Issuance of Conditional Certificates of Eligibility1	12
2.3 Requirements to Initiate Payment for Output 1	13
2.4 Ownership of Products	15
III. Contact Information and Other Provisions1	16
3.1 Official Contact	16
3.2 Submittal of Enrollment Applications1	16
3.3 Rhode Island State Licensing Requirement 1	16
3.4 Confidentiality	16
3.5 Facility Inspection by Independent Quality Inspector 1	
3.6 Modification or Cancellation of an Enrollment1	17
Schedule 1	18
<u>Schedule 2</u>	19
	20

I. Introduction and Overview

1.1 Purpose of the Solicitation and Enrollment

Rhode Island Energy (the Company) developed the Renewable Energy Growth Program (RE Growth Program) pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws to facilitate the development and compensation of distributed generation projects in Rhode Island. These Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Non-Residential Projects (Rules) provide the means by which an applicant (Applicant) can qualify and enroll a project (Project) in the RE Growth Program. The Rules are only part of the RE Growth Program documents and should be read along with the Non-Residential RE Growth Program Tariff (Tariff). As described below, a Project enrolled in the RE Growth Program must supply Rhode Island Energy with energy, capacity, Renewable Energy Certificates (RECs), and other environmental attributes and market products. Any term not defined in the Rules is defined in the Tariff.

These Rules will apply to all Projects that are not Small-Scale Solar Projects, subject to the eligibility provisions below. A Small-Scale Solar Project is a solar project having a nameplate capacity of up to and including twenty-five kilowatts (25 kW) and is subject to the rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects.

These Rules, along with the Tariff, will govern the eligibility and procedures for Projects in the RE Growth Program. Rhode Island Energy will not execute individual Power Purchase Agreement contracts with Applicants.

1.2 Enrollment Framework

Rhode Island Energy is operating the RE Growth Program, as guided by the Distributed Generation Board (Board) in consultation with the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources (OER). The Program is subject to the approval of the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission (Commission). Rhode Island Energy may also consult with the Rhode Island Division of Public Utilities and Carriers (Division).

For each program year, there will be a target amount of megawatts to be enrolled for the year (annual MW target), and a target amount of megawatts for each enrollment event (enrollment MW target), both of which will be based on nameplate capacity. The nameplate capacity of a Project is its maximum rated output or gross output of a generator; for solar technology, it is the total rated power output of all the panels measured in direct current (DC). The enrollment MW target will be a specific portion of the annual MW target.

For each program year, the Board will recommend the enrollment MW target and a target amount of megawatts for each class of renewable resource (class MW target), which will be a specific portion of the enrollment MW target. Both of these recommendations from the Board are subject to Commission approval. If there is an over-subscription in one class and an undersubscription in an enrollment MW target, then Rhode Island Energy, the OER, and the Board may mutually agree to allocate megawatts from one class to another class within the RE Growth

Page 3 of 20

Program without Commission approval as long as the re-allocated targets would not exceed the annual MW Target.

The annual MW targets shall be established from the year 2023 through the year 2033. The annual target for each program year shall be up to three hundred megawatts (300 MW); provided that, thirty megawatts (30 MW) shall be reserved for projects less than one megawatt (1 MW). The board may petition the commission for approval of multi-year annual targets and associated-ceiling prices..

A "program year" means a year beginning April 1 and ending March 31. Except for the first program year (2015), Rhode Island Energy is required, in consultation with the Board and the OER, to conduct at least three (3) tariff enrollments for each distributed generation class each program year. The classes and targets for each program year are listed in Schedule 1, which will be updated periodically, and Schedule 2 of this application.

For each program year, the Board will recommend the Ceiling Prices and Standard Performance-Based Incentives (PBI), as applicable, for each renewable energy class, subject to Commission approval. For all projects subject to these Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules, the Ceiling Price is the bidding price cap, further described in Section 2.1.5.

See Schedule 2 for the approved Ceiling Prices for Program Years 2024 through 2026. Any party may request that the prices be adjusted, but an adjustment will be made only if the evidence shows that the established prices will not result in the statutorily required "reasonable rate of return." The party proposing the adjustment, either up or down, will bear the burden of proof and any proposed changes to ceiling prices are subject to regulatory review and approval.

1.2.1 Applications

Each enrollment will be open for a two (2) week period. During the enrollment period, Rhode Island Energy will accept standard short-form applications. The standard application shall require the Applicant to provide the following information about the project: (1) the project ownership; (2) the location of the proposed project; (3) the nameplate capacity; and (4) the renewable energy class. The application allows Applicants to provide additional information relative to the permitting, financial feasibility, ability to build, and timing for achieving commercial operation of the proposed projects. The Applicant must certify in the application that the project will not violate the prohibition on project segmentation, as set forth in the Tariff.

Applicants will be selected for the RE Growth Program in accordance with the rules below.

Page 4 of 20

1.2.2 Eligibility Requirements

1.2.2.1Introduction

To be eligible, a Project must meet certain requirements, and Rhode Island Energy will review all applications to determine whether they meet these requirements. Projects that do not meet eligibility requirements will be disqualified from the RE Growth Program.

1.2.2.2 Eligible Applicant

An Applicant must be in good standing on its obligations to Rhode Island Energy. Such obligations include but are not limited to meeting obligations under an Interconnection Service Agreement and being current with amounts due on the electric service account(s) or fulfilling the requirements of an approved payment plan.

1.2.2.3 Eligible Facilities

To be eligible for an enrollment, a Project must: (1) be an eligible renewable energy resource under the RE Growth Program, as determined by the Board and approved by the Commission; (2) have a nameplate capacity equal to or less than five megawatts (5 MW) (except for solar projects as described in § 39-26.6-7 that may exceed five megawatts (5 MW) but shall not be greater than fifteen megawatts (15 MW), unless located on preferred sites, in which case they may be sized up to thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW)); (3) interconnect with the distribution system of The Narragansett Electric Company; and (4) be located in The Narragansett Electric Company ISO-NE load zone.

Nameplate capacity is the maximum rated output or gross output of a generator; for solar technology it is the total rated power output of all panels measured in direct current (DC).

To apply, a distributed generation project must not be: (1) already operating; (2) under construction, except for preparatory site work that is less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the estimated total project cost; or (3) fully financed for construction, except to the extent that financing agreements are conditioned upon the selection of the project in this program. A pre-existing hydroelectric generating facility that is already operating may be eligible for the RE Growth Program if it can demonstrate with reasonable evidence its need for a material investment to restore or maintain reliable and efficient operation and meet all regulatory, environmental or operational requirements, in addition to meeting the other criteria of the RE Growth Program.

1.2.2.3.1 Renewable Energy Classes

For each program year, the Board shall determine the renewable energy classes, which are defined by specific technology, nameplate size, and other requirements as may be applicable as determined by the Board, subject to Commission approval. The Board may make recommendations to the Commission to add, eliminate, or adjust renewable energy classes for

Page 5 of 20

each program year. See Schedule 2 for the approved renewable energy classes for the applicable program year. To be eligible for an enrollment, a distributed generation project must qualify within one of the approved renewable energy classes for the applicable program year as indicated in Schedule 2.

1.2.2.3.2 Shared Solar

Shared Solar enables customers who own or rent properties unsuitable for installing solar, or where a single system is preferred, to participate in the RE Growth Program with Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects (1-25 kW DC and >25-250 kW DC nameplate capacity, respectively).

To be eligible to participate in the Shared Solar program, at the time of enrollment, each account listed as a recipient must be in good standing on applicable electric service, payment plans or agreements, and other obligations to the Company, including but not limited to meeting all obligations under an Interconnection Service Agreement. Shared Solar Projects can only share Bill Credits with Bill Credit Recipients on the same or adjacent parcel of land as the DG Project. Where two properties are separated by a public way, they will not be considered to be adjacent.

The system size for Bill Credit Recipients will be determined by the sum of the three (3)-year average on-site use over the previous three (3) years of all of the indicated Bill Credit Recipients' accounts at the time of the application. For Bill Credit Recipients that have not established a three (3) year on-site usage history, the maximum annual limit will be estimated initially. The customer may request that the Company reset its three (3)-year annual average use once three (3) years of billing history are available.

Shared Solar Projects will receive the same ceiling price and enroll from the same classes of other projects of the same size and ownership as established by the Board for a given program year.

1.2.2.3.3 Community Remote Distributed Generation

Community Remote Distributed Generation (CRDG) enables customers who cannot or choose not to install renewable technologies at their service location to participate in the RE Growth Program.

Each CRDG class will have a distinct ceiling price as established by the Board, and each class shall be for resources that are larger than 250 kW (DC for solar, AC for other technologies) nameplate capacity. CRDG projects will compete against other CRDG projects in the same CRDG technology and size classes as set by the Board. Each two-week enrollment period will feature these classes as separate categories in which projects will be able to compete. The Company will select CRDG projects as it selects other projects in competitive classes on the basis of prices bid by project Applicants, and will offer a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility to successful

Page 6 of 20

Applicants under the same rules and processes as other classes. CRDG renewable energy classes, annual enrollment targets, and ceiling prices are listed on Schedules 1 and 2.

1.2.2.3.4 Prohibition on Project Segmentation

Project segmentation occurs when one distributed generation project is split into multiple projects on a single parcel or on contiguous parcels in order to qualify under smaller size project classifications. All Applicants are required to include assessor's maps with their applications so that the Company can review project eligibility in light of the prohibition on project segmentation. The Company may also require additional property information to verify that the project is eligible for participation in the program.

Under the RE Growth Program, project segmentation is not allowed. However, a Project developer may designate an additional distributed generation unit or portion of a unit on the same parcel or on a contiguous parcel for net metering or for other means of participating in electricity markets, as long as any such unit or portion of such unit: (1) is not receiving Performance-Based Incentives through the RE Growth Program; (2) is segregated electrically; and (3) is separately metered.

For exceptions to project segmentation, please refer to the applicable Tariff.

1.2.2.3.5 Energy Storage System Guidance

Energy Storage Systems (ESS), such as electro-chemical batteries, that can store and release electrical energy, may be co-located with RE Growth qualifying projects. When located behind-the-meter of a customer and able to charge from the electric power system, ESS must be configured in a manner that they cannot export through the RE Growth production meter. When configured to charge directly from the RE Growth system, ESS must be configured so that any energy used for back-up supply purposes is not measured by the RE Growth production meter. Please see the available "ESS Guidance Diagrams" available on the RE Growth webpage at: https://gridforce.my.site.com/RI/s/article/RI-Interconnection-Documents.

II. Application Evaluation and Selection Criteria and Process

2.1 Overview of Application Evaluation and Selection Process

Applications will be subject to a consistent, defined review and selection process. Projects submitting competitive bids in an enrollment period will be evaluated against other Projects in the same renewable energy class. The first stage of review determines whether a Project satisfies specified eligibility and minimum threshold requirements. Rhode Island Energy will conduct any additional evaluation as required, consistent with the requirements set forth above. Projects that meet the eligibility and minimum threshold requirements will be awarded based on bid price, up to the class MW target. Subsequent to this selection, Rhode Island

Page 7 of 20

Energy will evaluate Projects based on certain threshold criteria, described below in sections 2.1.1-2.1.3, and then award selected projects Conditional Certificates of Eligibility as described in sections 2.1.4.

2.1.1 Interconnection Progress Prior to Enrollment

A Project must have made sufficient progress in the interconnection process prior to enrollment to ensure that interconnection costs have been estimated and the Project is likely to meet the statutory deadlines above. Project owners must have already submitted an application for interconnection and, if necessary, must have received a completed Impact Study for Renewable DG (ISRDG) from the Company. A copy of the interconnection application and a completed ISRDG, or valid Interconnection Service Agreement, must be enclosed along with an application for enrollment under this program. A valid Interconnection Service Agreement is one that has been signed by both the Applicant and Rhode Island Energy. Projects must interconnect with the distribution system of the Narragansett Electric Company and will be located in the Narragansett Electric Company ISO-NE load zone. All interconnection costs, if any, must be paid by the Applicant of the distributed generation (DG) project in accordance with the payment plan identified within the Interconnection Service Agreement. However, a distributed generation facility owner may appeal to the Commission to reduce any required system upgrade costs to the extent such upgrades can be shown to benefit other customers of Rhode Island Energy and the balance of such costs shall be included in rates by Rhode Island Energy for recovery in the year incurred or the year following incurrence.

For information regarding ISRDG and the standards for the interconnection of generators in Rhode Island, please see: <u>https://gridforce.my.site.com/RI/s/article/RI-Interconnection-Documents.</u>

2.1.2 Site Control

The Applicant must show actual control of the site where the Project is to be located, or show that it has exercised its right to acquire control of the site. To meet this requirement, the Applicant must represent that it owns or leases (or has an executed, exclusive, unconditional option to own or lease) the site on which the proposed project will be located, and that it has any additional rights required to develop and operate the project at the site.

2.1.3 Siting Considerations and Required Documentation

As per the definition in the Non-Residential RE Growth Program Tariff, no renewable distributed generation project that is located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, shall be considered an eligible renewable distributed generation project or otherwise be eligible to participate in this program, unless it is on a preferred site. The Applicant must provide a signed letter, or other form of approval, from the Rhode Island Department of Environmental Management (RI DEM), that the renewable distributed generation project is not located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, unless it is on a preferred site, which must also be

Page 8 of 20

specified in the documentation from the RI DEM. For facilities developed in core forests on preferred sites, no more than one hundred thousand square feet (100,000 sq. ft.) of core forest shall be removed, including for work required for utility interconnection or development of a brownfield, in which case no more core forest than necessary for interconnection or brownfield development shall be removed. Alternatively, if the RI DEM provides a list of project types that are waived from their review process, the Applicant may provide a self-certification form that confirms the renewable distributed generation project is one of the aforementioned project types.

For Large Solar IV projects, the Applicant must provide a signed letter, or other form of approval, from the RI DEM that a given project is sited on a preferred site. RI DEM may make their preferred site determinations in consultation with other relevant state agencies.

All signed letters, or other forms of approval from RI DEM, should include basic project details, including the project name, developer name, facility address, preferred site type, and RIE interconnection case number, for easy reference and verification during the bid evaluation process.

2.1.4 Application Completeness and Timeliness

Total Project Costs

Applications must include the estimated total project development costs. Applications that do not include the estimated total project development costs will be rejected. Total project development cost is defined as: "The expected all-in project capital cost, which should include all hardware, balance of plant, design, construction, permitting, interconnection, metering, development (including developer fee), interest during construction, financing costs and reserves. The total project costs should not include any tax incentives, grants, or other cash incentives, which may be requested separately. This figure should not include O&M expenses or replacement costs. All other upfront capital costs must be included."

Additional Application Requirements

Applicants must endeavor to complete the entire application and provide all reasonably available information in each section of the application. Applicants will not be allowed to modify their applications until after a given Open Enrollment period ends. There are a variety of additional requirements, which include items such as:

- Confirmation that the project is not already operating (with a possible exception for pre-existing hydropower);
- Confirmation that the project is not under construction (except for preparatory site work that is less than 25% of the estimated total project cost);
- Confirmation that the project is not fully financed for construction;
- Detail on the permits required for construction and operation, and;
- Project schedule.

Furthermore, the following documents are also required for application:

Page 9 of 20

- Project Material Financial Investment Documentation (for existing hydro generation projects)
- Project Segmentation and Tax Credit Eligibility Affidavit
- Assessor's maps

Applications must be timely submitted in accordance with the enrollment dates set forth in Schedule 4. Applications received after the deadline will not be accepted.

Either through the Rhode Island Energy application process, or upon request by the Company during each open enrollment period, Applicants must provide information on whether the project intends to qualify for Federal Investment Tax Credits.

Following the submission of applications, Rhode Island Energy may request additional information from Applicants at any time during the process. Applicants that do not respond to requests for information may be disqualified from an enrollment. Shared Solar – Additional Application Materials and Provisions

At the time of application, Shared Solar Applicants must submit a Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form that notes what billing accounts will be receiving Bill Credits. The system must be sized to not provide output greater than the total of the aggregate three-year average annual usage of all of the Bill Credit recipients, like other on-site systems. Shared Solar Projects must allocate Bill Credits to at least two (2) and no more than fifty (50) accounts in the same customer class and on the same or adjacent parcels of land. Public entities may allocate such Bill Credits to at least two (2) and up to fifty (50) accounts without regard to location so long as the Shared Solar Project and Bill Credit Recipient points of service, which must all belong to the same municipality or public entity, are within the same municipality.

Shared Solar Applicants will receive PBI payments as a combination of cash payments and Bill Credits (Option 2). The DG Project and Bill Credit Recipients must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Nonresidential). All customer accounts receiving Bill Credits must be in the same customer class (i.e., Residential or Nonresidential) although they may be on different retail delivery service rate classes. The Bill Credit value from the Shared Solar Project shall be determined by the recipients' rate class and not that of the facility owner. The Bill Credit value shall be the distribution, transition, transmission, and Last Resort Service supply rates of the Bill Credit Recipients. Any value of Bill Credits not transferred from the Shared Solar project shall be included in the total Performance Based Incentive. PBI payments and Bill Credits will be calculated as set forth in Section 8.c. of the Tariff.

In no case will the annual allocated credits in kWh exceed the prior three (3) year annual average usage, less any reductions for verified energy efficiency measures installed at the customer premises, of the customer account to which the Bill Credits are transferred.

2.1.5 CRDG – Additional Application Materials and Provisions

CRDG Applicants must receive PBI payments in the form of cash and Bill Credits. No more than fifty percent (50%) of the output by kWh generated by the DG Project may be allocated to a

Page 10 of 20

single Bill Credit Recipient. At least 50% of the output must be allocated to multiple Bill Credit Recipients in an amount not to exceed that which is produced annually by a twenty-five kilowatt (25 kW) AC capacity system. Both of these conditions must be met within the operational timelines specified in the Tariff, and must be met prior to being allowed to operate in parallel. CRDG Applicants must submit a Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form that notes the billing accounts for Bill Credit Recipients and other required information. Bill Credit Recipients may receive retail delivery service on any of the Company's rate schedules. CRDG Applicants must designate at least three (3) eligible Bill Credit Recipients. There is a minimum bill credit amount set for projects participating as CRDG facilities each year. The Minimum Bill Credit Amount will be calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices of non-CRDG facilities and CRDG facilities of the same technology and class, but in no case will be greater than 1.25¢ per kWh. These are shown in the Non-Residential tariff supplements applicable to each program year.

Full Bill Credit Recipient criteria, the allocation of CRDG kWh generation to Bill Credit Recipients, the application of bill credits to customers on the A-60 rate, and the calculation of Bill Credits and cash payments are as set forth in Section 8.d. of the Tariff.

2.1.6 Competitive Bidding for Distributed Generation Projects

All distributed generation projects subject to these Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules are subject to a bidding process to determine which Projects are selected for the RE Growth Program. Each Project is required to bid a price per kilowatt-hour for its entire output (net of any station service) for the approved tariff term length, which shall not exceed the applicable ceiling price. Following eligibility and threshold evaluations, the price evaluation of the bids for that applicable Tariff supplement will be applied on a consistent basis such that the same approved term lengths for competing bids are used to determine the winning bids. Selection will be made by ranking the eligible projects from lowest bid price received to highest, but not to exceed the applicable ceiling price. See Schedule 2 for the approved Ceiling Prices for the current program year. Projects will be selected beginning with the lowest bid price and continuing to select projects up to the enrollment MW target for the applicable class. If selected, the price each Project bids into the solicitation will be its PBI paid under the applicable Tariff supplement.

If the Projects that bid the same price exceed the capacity specified for a renewable energy class target, Rhode Island Energy will consult with the Board and the OER in selecting first those projects that appear to be the furthest along in development and that are most likely to be deployed. Those Projects that are likely to achieve commercial operations at the earliest time shall be selected first. The Company may also consult with the Board, the OER, and/or the Division during this further assessment.

Performance Guarantee Deposit

Except for small-scale solar and medium-scale solar projects, Applicants are required to pay a performance guarantee deposit to Rhode Island Energy, which must be made by wire transfer. The performance guarantee deposit is determined, in part, on the quantity of renewable energy

Page 11 of 20

certificate estimated to be generated per year under the Program. The deposit is fifteen dollars (\$15.00) for each REC estimated to be generated per year by a Small Distributed Generation project and twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) for each REC estimated to be generated per year by a Large Distributed Generation project. A performance guarantee deposit is at least five hundred dollars (\$500) and not more than seventy-five thousand dollars (\$75,000).

Projects that classify as Small Distributed Generation projects, with respect to the Performance Guarantee Deposit amounts, are provided in the below table.

Small Wind	Small-Scale Solar	Medium-Scale Solar	Other Technology
50 kW - 1,500	Up to and including	Greater than 25 kW,	TBD by the Board,
kW	25 kW	up to and including 250 kW	up to 1 MW.

Projects that classify as Large Distributed Generation projects, with respect to the Performance Guarantee Deposit amounts, are provided in the below table.

Commercial-Scale Solar	Large-Scale Solar	Large Wind	Other Technology
Greater than 250 kW, but less than 1 MW	1 MW, but less than 39 MW	Greater than 1.5 MW, up to and including 5 MW	Greater than small DG, up to and including 5 MW

The deposit must be received and confirmed by Rhode Island Energy within five (5) business days after a project is offered a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility._Applicants should be prepared to make a deposit when submitting applications into any enrollment. If payment of the required performance guarantee deposit is not received by the date required, the Company may withdraw the offer and proceed with the next competitive bid in that enrollment. Large-Scale Solar II-IV may alternatively provide the Company with a Letter of Credit (LC) no later than five (5) business days after a project is offered a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, instead of a Deposit. The LC will be reviewed by the Company, and the Company will notify the Applicant of any issues or required revisions, which must be addressed within a reasonable timeframe. The Company will provide an LC template on their website for Applicants to use. In addition, the credit rating of the bank issuing the LC must be acceptable to the Company.

The Company will refund the performance guarantee deposit over the course of the first year of the project's operation, paid quarterly if a project is issued a Final Certificate of Eligibility. If a project terminates its Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, or the Company terminates a project's Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, the Company will not return the performance guarantee deposit back to the Applicant, or in the case of an LC, will draw upon the LC.

2.2 Issuance of Conditional Certificates of Eligibility

For small-scale and medium-scale solar projects, Rhode Island Energy shall provide Conditional Certificates of Eligibility to the selected projects without obtaining Commission confirmation or

Page 12 of 20

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this paragraph be omitted.

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this paragraph be omitted. approval, but subject to the review and consent of the OER. Rhode Island Energy will file with the Commission a list of all small-scale solar Projects that are awarded Conditional Certificates of Eligibility. Rhode Island Energy will award Conditional Certificates of Eligibility to eligible small-scale solar projects in accordance with the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects.

For all other distributed generation projects, Rhode Island Energy shall file with the Commission a list of the distributed generation projects selected together with the corresponding pricing information. The Commission shall issue an order listing those projects to which Conditional Certificates of Eligibility are awarded within sixty (60) days of receipt of the list.

The Conditional Certificate of Eligibility will contain applicable DG Facility information, including renewable technology and class, facility size and energy output, term length, price, certificate issuance and certificate effective dates.

2.3 Requirements to Initiate Payment for Output

If awarded a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, a Project is required to meet specific requirements to maintain its status in the RE Growth Program prior to and during construction, and to initiate the start of the payments for its output. These requirements are set forth below.

Small Wind	ind Small-Scale Solar		Medium-Scale Solar		Other Technology
50 kW - 1,500	Up to and including		Greater than 25 kW,		TBD by the Board,
kW	25 kV	kW up t		and including 250 kW	up to 1 MW.
Commercial-Scale Large-Scale Sol		lar	Large Wind	Other Technology	
Solar					
Greater than 250 kW,		1 MW,		Greater than 1.5	Greater than small DG,
but less than 1 MW		up to and including		MW, up to and	up to and including
		38.99 MW		including 5 MW	5 MW

2.3.1 Project Schedule and Output Certification

A project must certify that it is capable of producing at least ninety percent (90%) of the output that was proposed in its enrollment application before its deadline. All projects will have a twenty-four (24) month deadline to meet this requirement, but anaerobic digestion projects will have thirty-six (36) months, and small-scale hydro will have forty-eight (48) months). A project's proposed construction schedule must allow it to meet the applicable deadline after it has received a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility.

If a project does not certify that it is capable of generating the output proposed in its enrollment application on or before the applicable deadline, the project's Conditional Certificate of Eligibility will be voided and its performance guarantee deposit will be forfeited. Forfeited performance guarantee deposits shall be credited to all distribution customers

Page 13 of 20

through rates and not retained by Rhode Island Energy. Rhode Island Energy will not refund the Performance Guarantee Deposit to any project that does not provide an Output Certification or other requirements within the applicable deadlines, including any extensions available to the Applicant as described in Section 3.f. and 3.g. of the Tariff.

A DG Facility must provide an independent third-party (licensed PE) engineer's "Output Certification" stating:

- 1. that the DG Facility or project has been completed in all material respects;
 - a. including completion of construction of facility and all interconnection facilities necessary for operation;
 - b. applicable meters have been installed and tested (commissioned).
- 2. that the DG Facility or project is capable of producing at least 90% of the maximum hourly output proposed in the project application and specified on the *Conditional Certificate of Eligibility*;
- 3. the actual DC-rated nameplate capacity of the DG Facility or project as built and specified on the *Conditional Certificate of Eligibility*, and the amount of DC-rated nameplate capacity that is installed as-built that qualifies under the Solar Carport definition, if any; and the maximum hourly output in kWh/hour in Alternating Current (AC) of the facility as built and specified on the *Conditional Certificate of Eligibility*.

Once a DG Project has provided the Output Certification to Rhode Island Energy, the Project then has 90 days to meet all other requirements pursuant to Section 8.a. of the Tariff in order to receive payment.

Small-scale and medium-scale solar projects are not required to provide the Output Certification or pay an initial performance guarantee deposit. However, after receiving a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, a small-scale or medium-scale solar project has twenty-four (24) months to meet all other requirements pursuant to the Tariff in order to receive compensation under the RE Growth Program. Medium-Scale Solar Projects will have the option to extend their 24 month deadline of achieving operation at expected availability and capacity and meeting all other requirements under this Tariff by two additional six (6) month periods, but must pay a deposit of \$7.50 multiplied by the estimated RECs to be generated during the DG Project's first year of operation for each six (6) month extension. If a Project does not meet this deadline, the Conditional Certificate of Eligibility will be voided.

2.3.2 Qualification as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource under the RES

<u>An Applicant to the RE Growth Program must obtain qualification for a Project as a renewable</u> <u>energy resource pursuant to the Rhode Island Renewable Energy Standard (RES).</u> Applicants must complete a Renewable Energy Resources Eligibility Form and obtain Commission approval in order to be qualified under the RES. The form can be found at:

Page 14 of 20

https://ripuc.ri.gov/utility-information/electric/rhode-island-renewable-energy-standard-ri-resprogram

In addition, the Applicant is required cooperate with the Company to register and qualify RECs in other jurisdictions in order to monetize the value of these market products to offset the cost of the RE Growth Program.

2.4 Ownership of Products

The Company shall have the rights and receive title to:

- (1) Renewable Energy Certificates (RECs) generated by the Project during the applicable term of the Tariff supplement;
- (2) All energy produced by the Project; and
- (3) Rights to any other environmental attributes or electricity market products or services that are created or produced by the Project; provided, however, that it shall be the Company's choice to acquire the capacity of the DG Project.
 - 2.4.1 Delivery of Energy into ISO-NE Market

Energy must be delivered to Rhode Island Energy in the ISO–NE Rhode Island load zone at the delivery node associated with the Project.

2.4.2 Delivery of RECs and Registration in NEPOOL GIS

Applicants must cooperate with and provide information to the Company to enable RECs to be created by the Project at the NEPOOL Generation Information System, and for such RECs to be transferred or assigned to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL GIS account, as governed by the Tariff.

2.4.3 Participation in ISO-NE Forward Capacity Market (FCM)

Upon Rhode Island Energy's election to acquire the capacity from a Project, Rhode Island Energy will assume the rights to the capacity, pursuant to the Tariff. Rhode Island Energy reserves the right to be the "Project Sponsor" for the Project, after consultation with the Division and the Board. If and when Rhode Island Energy participates as Project Sponsor on behalf of any Project, the Applicant must support Rhode Island Energy, as required, to qualify the Project as an Existing Capacity Resource in the FCM. Applicants are required to take commercially reasonable actions to maximize performance against any FCM Capacity Supply Obligations.

Page 15 of 20

III. Contact Information and Other Provisions

3.1 Official Contact

All questions and communications regarding these Rules should be directed via electronic mail to the Rhode Island Energy Procurement Team at the following address: <u>regnonsmallsolar@pplweb.com</u>, with the subject line "RE Growth Question" and a few words describing the nature of the question.

3.2 Submittal of Enrollment Applications

The Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules are posted on the Rhode Island Energy Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program website: <u>ngus.force.com/s/article/Rhode-Island-Renewable-Energy-Growth-Program</u>

Applications must be submitted electronically via the website, during the two-week Open Enrollment set forth in Schedule 4. Applications received after the deadline cannot be accepted for that particular open enrollment but can be submitted in a future open enrollment solicitation.

3.3 Rhode Island State Licensing Requirement

Pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 5-65-1, a registered contractor or firm with a contractor's registration shall perform the work associated with the installation of solar energy systems or equipment (i.e. racking systems, in-ground mounting or anchoring).

Renewable energy firms, or their subcontractor or agent conducting the installation, must hold a Rhode Island General Contractors registration and provide their registration number and Electrician license number as part of the interconnection application for the project as a condition of final approval to enroll.

3.4 Confidentiality

Each application shall contain the full name and business address of the Applicant, and a contact person, and shall be signed by an authorized person.

The Board, the OER, and Rhode Island Energy shall enter into an agreement regarding the sharing of the information and data related to the RE Growth Program, including such information as application information, details regarding project ownership, and pricing. At the request of the Board, the OER, Rhode Island Energy, or the Division, the Commission shall have the authority to protect from public disclosure individual information for any projects that have not been awarded a Certificate of Eligibility. Information regarding project size, location, owner, and price will be made public for projects awarded a Certificate of Eligibility.

Page 16 of 20

3.5 Facility Inspection by Independent Quality Inspector

All facilities shall be subject to inspection for quality and quantity assurance by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, or its duly contracted agents, at the request of the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources or its agent. Failure to allow such inspection in reasonable time and with full access to the facility will be considered a potential cause for termination or suspension of PBI payments until cured.

3.6 Modification or Cancellation of an Enrollment

Pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws, any dispute involving the performance-based incentive payments, terms, conditions, rights, enforcement, and implementation of the Tariffs and these Rules, is subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Commission. Rhode Island Energy may, at any time up to the issuance of Certificates of Eligibility (Section 2.2 above) and without any liability on the part of Rhode Island Energy, postpone, withdraw and/or cancel this enrollment; alter, extend or cancel any due date; and/or, alter, amend, withdraw and/or cancel any requirement, term or condition of this enrollment.

Page 17 of 20

Renewable Energy Class	2024 Annual Enrollment Target (Nameplate MW)
Medium-Scale Solar (>25 – 250 kW DC)	5 MW DC
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250 to 500 kW DC)	7.5 MW DC
Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	10.5 MW DC
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	15 MW DC
Large-Scale Solar II (5 to <10 MW DC)	35 MW DC
Large-Scale Solar III (10 to <15 MW DC)	15 MW DC
Large-Scale Solar IV (15 to <39 MW DC)	0 MW DC
CRDG Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250 to 500 kW DC)	0.5 MW DC
CRDG - Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	1 MW DC
 – CRDG Large-Scale Solar 1 (1 to <5 MW DC) 	5 MW DC
Community Remote and Non-Community Remote Wind	3 MW
Anaerobic Digestion (>0 to 5,000 kW)	1 MW
Small-Scale Hydropower (>0 to 5,000 kW)	T IVIVV

Approved Annual Enrollment Targets for Program Year 2024

Note: Schedule 1 will be updated as required for each enrollment period via the Rhode Island Renewable Energy Growth Program website. Total enrollment target inclusive of small-scale solar (not shown in this table) is 107.5 MW DC.

Note 2: Large-Scale Solar II and III's Program Year 2024 megawatt allocation may be modified, if the Affected System Operator interconnection studies are further delayed, or for other reasons such as a lack of competition.

Page 18 of 20

Renewable Energy Class	2024 Ceiling Price (per <u>kWh)</u>	2025 Ceiling Price (per <u>kWh)</u>	2026 Ceiling Price (per <u>kWh)</u>	<u>Term of</u> <u>Service (Years)</u>
Medium-Scale Solar (>25 kW-250 kW DC)	<u>33.15</u>	<u>31.95</u>	<u>31.35</u>	<u>20</u>
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	29.35	28.55	28.35	20
Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	24.45	23.75	23.55	20
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	18.65	18.05	17.85	20
Large-Scale Solar II (5 to <10 MW DC)	18.05	17.45	17.25	20
Large-Scale Solar III (10 to <15 MW DC)	18.05	17.45	17.25	20
Large-Scale Solar IV (15 to <39 MW DC)	18.05	17.45	17.25	20
CRDG Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	32.25	31.45	31.25	20
CRDG Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	27.35	26.65	26.35	20
CRDG Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	21.35	20.75	20.52	20
<u>Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)</u>	20.25	19.85	19.85	20
CRDG Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)	22.05	21.65	21.75	20
Anaerobic Digestion (>0 to 5,000 kW)	19.05	18.95	19.05	20
Hydroelectric (>0 to 5,000 kW)	34.15	33.35	33.45	20

Approved Renewable Energy Classes and Ceiling Prices Applicable to Program Years2024-2026

Page 19 of 20

Anticipated Timeline

Event	Anticipated Dates
Enrollment Begins	
Due Date for Submission of Applications	
Notice of Selection	
Notice of Non-Selection	
File Results with RI PUC for approval and	
issuance of Medium-Scale Solar Conditional	
COEs	
RI PUC Approval (expected)	

Page 20 of 20

Schedule RIE-3 (Clean)

1. Introduction

This tariff ("Tariff") describes the terms and conditions under which an Applicant for a solar electricity generating facility ("Residential Small-Scale Solar Project" or "Project") will receive funding pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws ("Chapter 26.6"), which refers to the Renewable Energy Growth Program ("RE Growth Program").

This Tariff will apply to an Applicant who has installed a Project with a nameplate capacity of up to and including 25 kilowatts at a Customer's service location, or a Project with a nameplate capacity up to 250 kW that is operating as a Shared Solar Facility. The Project must be reasonably designed and sized to produce electricity at an annual level equal to or less than 1) the aggregate On-Site Use of the Residential Customer and the Bill Credit Recipient(s), if applicable, as measured over the previous three (3) years at the eligible electric service account(s) located on the same parcel of land as the Residential Customer and Bill Credit Recipient(s) if such service has been provided for less than three years; or 3) a reasonable estimate of the aggregate annual On-Site Use of the Customer and the Bill Credit a new service location. The Applicant and the Customer for the Project may be the same person, or different persons, subject to the eligibility standards in the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects ("Rules") and this Tariff.

This Tariff applies to the Applicant for a Project that is awarded a Certificate of Eligibility pursuant to the Rules, and any successor Applicant for the Project. Upon being awarded a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, a Project has 24 months to meet all requirements to receive compensation pursuant to this Tariff.

The Applicant is required to complete and update, as appropriate, the Application information for the Project, including but not limited to: the Project owner, the Customer, the Bill Credit Recipient, the recipient of Performance-Based Incentive Payments, the total cost of the project, indication of whether the system is a "self-install" by the Customer/Project Owner, proof of completed mandatory training from the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources if the system is a "self-install", and both the General Contractor registration number and the Electrician license number of the entities constructing the project. Upon application, the appropriate Consumer Disclosure or Self-Installer Disclosure form must also be accurately completed and submitted, for the application to be deemed complete. Also, an Applicant may designate a successor Applicant for the Project. The Applicant may, but need not be, the same person or entity to pursue the interconnection of the Project with the Company's electric distribution system. The Applicant maintains the obligation to ensure that all aspects of the Project comply with the terms of the Rules and this Tariff. Upon notice to the Company, the Applicant may transfer the compensation under this Tariff to another person or entity without the consent of the Company.

2. **Definitions**

The following words and terms shall have the following meanings when used in this Tariff:

- a. Applicant: the person or entity with legal authority to enroll the Project in the RE Growth Program, and with the obligation to ensure that all aspects of the Project comply with the Rules and Tariff.
- b. Application: the RE Growth Program Enrollment short form application submitted by the Applicant.
- c. Bill Credit: a monthly billing account credit that allows eligible recipients to offset electric service charges applicable to on-site use subject to the eligibility requirements and provisions of Section 6.
- d. Bill Credit Recipient: a customer receiving retail delivery service pursuant to Rate A-16 or Rate A-60, and who is eligible to receive Bill Credits from a Shared Solar Facility or Standard DG Project pursuant to the eligibility rules in Section 6. The Bill Credit Recipient must be in good standing on its electric service accounts with the Company and on any payment plans or other agreements with the Company, including but not limited to an interconnection service agreement. Bill Credit Recipients shall receive Bill Credits from a single DG Project.
- e. Board: the Distributed Generation Board established pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.2-10 and having expanded responsibilities under Chapter 26.6.
- f. Commission: the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission.
- g. Company: The Narragansett Electric Company d/b/a Rhode Island Energy.
- h. Conditional Certificate of Eligibility: written notice by the Company that a DG Project has been enrolled in the RE Growth Program. Upon an award of a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, a DG Project has a defined period to construct the facility and meet all requirements to receive compensation pursuant to the applicable Tariff.
- i. Core forest has the same definition as provided in R.I. Gen. Law §39-26.6-3. "Core forest" refers to unfragmented forest blocks of single or multiple parcels totaling two hundred fifty (250) acres or greater unbroken by development and at least twenty-five (25) acres from mapped roads, with eligibility questions to be resolved by the director of the department of environmental management. Such determination shall constitute a contested case as defined in § 42–35–1. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this chapter, no renewable

distributed-generation project that is located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, shall be considered an eligible renewable-distributed generation project or otherwise be eligible to participate in this program, unless it is on a preferred site.

- j. Customer: an electric customer receiving retail delivery service on either Basic Residential Rate A-16 or Low Income Rate A-60 and who is the customer of record at the location on which a Project is installed.
- k. Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form: a form submitted by the Applicant prior to the commercial operation date of the DG Project, which is updated periodically as necessary, and contains all required information to process monthly Performance-Based Incentive Payments and Bill Credits.
- 1. Distributed–generation facility: means an electrical-generation facility located in the electric distribution company's load zone with a nameplate capacity no greater than five megawatts (5 MW), except for solar projects as described in § 39–26.6–7 that may exceed five megawatts (5 MW) but shall not be greater than fifteen megawatts (15 MW), unless located on preferred sites, in which case they may be sized up to thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW), using eligible renewable energy resources as defined by § 39–26–5, including biogas created as a result of anaerobic digestion, but, specifically excluding all other listed eligible biomass fuels, and connected to an electrical power system owned, controlled, or operated by the electric distribution company. For facilities developed in core forests on preferred sites, no more than one hundred thousand square feet (100,000 sq. ft.) of core forest shall be removed, including for work required for utility interconnection or development of a brownfield, in which case no more core forest than necessary for interconnection or brownfield

development shall be removed. For purposes of this chapter, a distributed-generation facility must be a new resource that:

(i) Has not begun operation;

(ii) Is not under construction, but excluding preparatory site work that is less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the estimated total project cost; and (iii) Except for small-scale solar projects, does not have in place investment or lending agreements necessary to finance the construction of the facility prior to the submittal of an application or bid for which the payment of performance based incentives is sought under this chapter except to the extent that such financing agreements are conditioned upon the project owner being awarded performancebased incentives under the provisions of this chapter. For purposes of this definition, preexisting hydro generation shall be exempt from the provisions of subsection (6)(i) regarding operation, if the hydro-generation facility will need a material investment to restore or maintain reliable and efficient operation and meet all regulatory, environmental, or operational requirements. For purposes of this provision, "material investment" shall mean investment necessary to allow the project to qualify as a new, renewable energy resource under § 39–26–2. To

be eligible for this exemption, the hydro-project developer at the time of submitting a bid in the applicable procurement must provide reasonable evidence with its bid application showing the level of investment needed, along with any other facts that support a finding that the investment is material, the determination of which shall be a part of the bid review process set forth in § 39–26.6–16 for the award of bids.

- m. Distributed–generation project: means a distinct installation of a distributed-generation facility. An installation will be considered distinct if it does not violate the segmentation prohibition set forth in § 39–26.6–9.
- n. Final Certificate of Eligibility: notice by the Company that the DG Project has met all the requirements to receive compensation pursuant to the applicable Tariff supplement.
- o. Nameplate Capacity: the total rated power output of all the Project's panels, measured in direct current.
- p. On-Site Use: the amount of energy used at a Customer's service location during a billing period that may be delivered by the Company, or supplied by the Project, or both.
- q. Performance-Based Incentive: the standard price per kilowatt-hour ("kWh") recommended by the Board and approved by the Commission that is applicable to the output of a Project when the Applicant has been awarded a Final Certificate of Eligibility pursuant to the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules.
- r. Preferred Site: has the same definition as provided in R.I. Gen. Law §39-26.6-3. "Preferred sites" means a location for a renewable energy system that has had prior development, including, but not limited to, landfills, gravel pits and quarries, highway and major road median strips, brownfields, superfund sites, parking lots or sites that are designated appropriate for carports, and all rooftops including, but not limited to, residential, commercial, industrial and municipal buildings.
- s. Program Year: a year beginning April 1 and ending March 31, unless otherwise approved by the Commission.
- t. Project: a solar photovoltaic electricity generating facility that meets the eligibility requirements of the Rules and this Tariff, that is located in the Company's service territory, and that is interconnected with the Company's electric distribution system at a residential service location.
- u. Renewable Energy Certificate ("REC"): an electronic record produced by the New England Power Pool Generation Information System ("NEPOOL-GIS") that identifies the relevant generation attributes of each megawatt-hour accounted for in the NEPOOL-GIS.

- v. Shared Solar Facility: a single Small-Scale Solar Project that must allocate Bill Credits to at least two (2) and no more than fifty (50) accounts pursuant to the rules specified in Section 6. Shared Solar enables customers who own or rent properties unsuitable for installing solar, or where a single system is preferred, to participate in the RE Growth Program with Small-Scale Solar Projects (>0-25 kW DC nameplate capacity). The Shared Solar Facility may be owned by the same entity that is the Applicant, the Customer, or another party.
- w. Small_Scale Solar Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of up to and including 25 kilowatts (25 kW).
- x. SolarWise Program: available only through October 15, 2017, an energy efficiency and solar program, which, pursuant to RI Gen Laws § 39-26.6-19, encouraged the use of residential and non-residential solar photovoltaic equipment by offering extra incentives from the RE Growth Program when customers pursued greater energy efficiency savings through the Energy Efficiency Program Plan, which the Company files pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws. § 39-1-27.7.
- y. Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules for Small-Scale Solar Projects: the rules that govern the solicitation, enrollment, and award processes for the RE Growth Program applicable to Customers, established pursuant to Chapter 26.6, and approved by the Commission.
- z. Standard DG Project: a Project that is not classified as a Shared Solar Facility.

3. Project Segmentation

Rhode Island law prohibits project segmentation in the RE Growth Program. In no case may a project developer be allowed to segment a distributed generation project on the same parcel or contiguous parcels into smaller sized projects in order to fall under a smaller size project classification. Subject to the exceptions below, projects proposed by a developer on the same parcel or contiguous parcels will be presumed to have been segmented, and only one of the projects will be eligible for a Certificate of Eligibility. An Applicant may appeal the Company's decision to the Commission.

Before making its determination, the Company will look for one of the following exceptions to the prohibition on project segmentation:

- i. The Projects use different renewable energy resources; or
- The Projects use the same renewable energy resource, but they are: (1) electrically segregated; (2) separately metered; and (3) can demonstrate that 24 months have elapsed between the commencement of operation for one Project and the commencement of construction of any additional Project.

iii. Projects on contiguous parcels or a single parcel will not be considered as segmented if they serve different Residential Customers.

If the Company determines that a Project is ineligible to enroll in the RE Growth Program due to project segmentation, such project may be eligible for compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision or through other energy market participation. Rhode Island law requires eligible Projects must not already be operating to participate in the RE Growth Program, therefore any Project receiving compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision is not eligible for the RE Growth Program. Furthermore, if an Applicant is awarded a Final Certificate of Eligibility from the RE Growth Program for a Project and that Project is receiving Performance-Based Incentive Payments pursuant to this Tariff, the Project will not receive compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision for the same Project during the term of service specified in the applicable Tariff supplement.

4. Metering

- a. The Company shall install a Company-owned meter on all Projects for the purpose of measuring the output of the Project. The meter for the Project shall be wired in parallel with and be adjacent to the existing service meter, or in another location as approved by the Company pursuant with the Company's specifications and policies on metering.
- b. The Company must be provided with adequate access to read the meter(s), and to install, repair, maintain, and replace the meter(s).
- c. Energy storage systems (ESS), such as electro-chemical batteries, that can store and release electrical energy, may be co-located with RE Growth qualifying projects. When located behind-the-meter of a customer and able to charge from the electric power system, ESS must be configured in a manner that they cannot export through the RE Growth production meter. When configured to charge directly from the RE Growth system, ESS must be configured so that any energy used for back-up supply purposes is not measured by the RE Growth production meter.

5. Renewable Energy Certificates and Other Environmental Attributes

For the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, the Company shall have the rights and title to the RECs and any other environmental attributes, as described below, or market products associated with the generation output of the Project. Pursuant to Chapter 26.6, the Customer shall retain title to all energy and capacity produced by the Project, shall be deemed to have consumed such energy and capacity on-site during the applicable billing period, and no sale of the Project's energy or capacity by the Customer to the Company shall be deemed to have occurred.

Prior to receiving compensation pursuant to Section 6 of this Tariff, an Applicant must cooperate with the Company to obtain Commission certification of a Project as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource pursuant to the Commission's Rules and Regulations Governing the Implementation of a

Renewable Energy Standard. In addition, the Applicant is required to cooperate with the Company to qualify the DG Project under the renewable portfolio standard or similar law and/or regulation of New York, Massachusetts, and/or one or more New England states and/or any federal renewable energy standard.

RECs must be delivered to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL-GIS account. This will be accomplished through registration of the Project with the NEPOOL-GIS. The Applicant shall provide all necessary information and cooperate with the Company to enable the Company to obtain the appropriate asset identification for reporting generation to the NEPOOL-GIS for the creation of RECs and direct all RECs from the Project to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL-GIS account. The Applicant will provide approvals or assignments, including, but not limited to, completing the REC Assignment and Aggregation Form to facilitate the Project's participation in asset aggregation or other model of asset registration and reporting.

Environmental attributes shall include any and all generation attributes or energy services as established by regional, state, federal, or international law, rule, regulation or competitive market or business method that are attributable, now or in the future, to the output produced by the Project during the term of service specified on the applicable Tariff supplement.

6. Performance-Based Incentive Payment

a. Eligibility

Upon receipt of a Final Certificate of Eligibility, the Applicant is entitled to the Performance-Based Incentive Payment for the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, provided that the Applicant has complied with all other requirements of this Tariff and the Rules.

As a condition for receiving monthly payments pursuant to Section 6.c, the Applicant must provide confirmation of the following: (1) the Company's written authority to interconnect to its electric distribution system and the Applicant's payment of all amounts due, as assessed by the Company; (2) Commission certification of the Project as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource pursuant to the Commission's Rules and Regulations Governing the Implementation of a Renewable Energy Standard and NEPOOL-GIS asset registration; as demonstrated by the Applicant's completion of the Renewable Energy Certificate Assignment and Aggregation Form; (3) a copy of the Project's approved State of Rhode Island Solar Permit or building permit, including the responsible Rhode Island General Contractor's Number and (4) the Bill Credit Recipient(s) associated electric service account is not in arrears and is current on any approved payment plan. Applicants who have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Payment by October 1, 2017 must complete the requisite energy efficiency measures prior to receiving payment under this Tariff. If payments to an Applicant are suspended or withheld for any reason, up to 90 days of Performance Based Incentive payments and bill credits will be available to be paid once the suspension is cured; the value of all generation that occurred prior to 90 days of the cure will be forfeited.

b. Performance-Based Incentive

The Performance-Based Incentive shall be the Performance-Based Incentive that is recommended by the Board and approved by the Commission and will be a fixed per-kWh price for the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, and indicated on the Certificate of Eligibility provided to the Applicant.

If applicable, the Performance-Based Incentive may be adjusted to reflect SolarWise Bonus payments pursuant to Section 6.d.

c. Performance-Based Incentive Payment

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be the fixed per-kWh Performance-Based Incentive applied to the measured kWh produced by the Project and it shall be provided to the Applicant and/or to the Bill Credit Recipients in accordance with the rules below.

Applicants will be responsible for designating Bill Credit Recipient billing account(s) and each Bill Credit Recipient's percentage share of the generator output on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form. For Project sizing requirements, all Bill Credit Recipients must be listed at the time of application. Bill Credit Recipients will receive an allocation of generated kWh each month for purposes of determining monthly Bill Credits applicable to each Bill Credit Recipient account. The following rules apply to the administration of Performance-Based Incentive Payments:

- 1) Bill Credit Recipients
- i. Standard DG Projects may designate only the Customer as the sole Bill Credit Recipient.
- ii. Shared Solar Facilities must designate at least two (2) but no more than fifty (50) Bill Credit Recipients.
- iii. The Bill Credit Recipients of Standard DG Projects must be located on the same parcel of land. Shared Solar Facilities can only share Bill Credits with Bill Credit Recipients on the same or adjacent parcels of land as the Project. Properties that are separated by a public way will not be considered to be adjacent.
- 2) Allocation of kWh Generation to Bill Credit Recipients:
- i. Each Bill Credit Recipient will receive a monthly generated kWh allocation equal to the lesser of the Bill Credit Recipient's designated percentage allocation of the kWh output or the Bill Credit Recipient's on-site load for the applicable billing period. For Bill Credit Recipients of Standard DG Projects, the designated percentage allocation is one hundred (100) percent.
- Each Bill Credit Recipient will receive monthly generated kWh allocations so long as the cumulative annual allocation to each account is less than the Bill Credit Recipient's Maximum Annual Limit defined as the Bill Credit Recipient's three (3) year average on-site

use. For Bill Credit Recipients that have not established a three (3) year on-site usage history, the Maximum Annual Limit will be estimated initially. The Maximum Annual Limit may be requested to be reset once a total of three (3) years of billing history are available.

- iii. For Bill Credit Recipients enrolled in the Company's A-60 Residential Rate, the maximum annual allocation limit will be either 70% or 75% of their three (3) year annual average onsite usage depending on whether they are receiving a 30% or 25% Low-Income Discount.
- 3) Calculation of Bill Credits Applicable to Bill Credit Recipients and Residual Cash Payments:

The Bill Credit Recipient's bill will be based upon the On-Site Use, the retail delivery service charges, and the Last Resort Service or Non-Regulated Power Producer charges in effect during the billing period and which applies to the Bill Credit Recipient's retail delivery service rate class. The Company shall apply a Bill Credit, as calculated below, to offset the Bill Credit Recipient's bill. The Bill Credit will appear as a separate line item on the Bill Credit Recipient's bill.

BC =	ALLOC x (DC + TC + TrC + LRS)
Where:	
BC =	Bill Credit
ALLOC =	Bill Credit Recipient's allocated generated kWh as determined per Section 6.c.2).i.
DC =	the distribution charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
TC =	the Transmission Charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
TrC =	the Transition Charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
LRS =	the Residential Last Resort Service charge per RIPUC No. 2096, Summary of Last Resort Service Rates, as may be amended from time to time. For any facilities enrolled after April 1, 2020, the Last Resort Service kilowatt-hour charge shall be net of the Renewable Energy Standard charge or credit

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment is calculated based on the full monthly output generation (kWh) multiplied by the standard PBI rate. A portion is applied to the bill as a Bill Credit, and the difference between the PBI and the Bill Credit, if any, will be paid in the form a check (or by other agreed-upon means) to the recipient as identified on the Application. The Bill Credit Recipient(s)

will be responsible for paying any balance due on their individual electric bills in accordance with the Terms and Conditions for Distribution Service.

If the sum of the Bill Credits in a given month exceeds the Performance-Based Incentive Payment, each Bill Credit Recipient shall receive the full amount of the Bill Credit, which will not exceed the total of the per kWh delivery service charges and applicable Last Resort Service charge, excluding the customer charge and any applicable taxes. There will be no additional amounts related to the calculation of the Performance-Based Incentive Payment charged or credited to the Bill Credit Recipient(s) or the recipient identified on the Application.

d. SolarWise Program

Standard DG Project Applicants who have been approved as qualifying for a SolarWise Bonus Tier by October 15, 2017 are eligible to receive SolarWise Bonus Payments. The PBI payments pursuant to Section 6.c of this Tariff will be adjusted to reflect the percentage increase applicable to the SolarWise Bonus Tier indicated on the Applicant's SolarWise Approval and Certificate of Eligibility.

All solar PV systems eligible for SolarWise Bonus Award levels must be sized such that the maximum annual electric (kWh) output is not greater than the 3-year historic annual average electric (kWh) usage of the Customer at that location minus the estimated annual electric energy (kWh) savings from the realized or committed measures on their SolarWise application. Systems can also be sized to produce less than the annual usage limit. The use of Excluded Technologies can adjust these calculations.

Example: If a residential customer used an average of 10,000 kWh per year over the previous three years, and implemented energy savings of 2,000 kWh per year, the resulting SolarWise eligible system would be sized to produce no more than a maximum of 8,000 kWh in the course of a year. The maximum size of the customer's solar PV system (using a capacity factor of 14% for this example) would then decrease from 8.15 kW DC to 6.52 kW DC.

If a customer application included Excluded Technologies Adjustments, the system may be sized to include generation sufficient to power the eligible "Excluded Technologies." For example, if the customer example above also provided evidence of an electric vehicle in possession at the time of application that would consume 2,000 kWh per year, the eligible system size would increase to 8.15 kW, in order to generate 10,000 kWh per year. All of this production would be eligible for the SolarWise Bonus Awards.

7. Other Company Tariff Requirements

- a. The Company will provide the Customer with retail delivery service under the applicable retail delivery service tariff and the Company's Terms and Conditions for Distribution Service
- b. The Applicant is required to comply with the Company's Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation. Any application by applicants for Projects seeking to qualify for the Small-Scale Solar class for interconnection under the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation that is not complete and accurate will be rejected by the Company, as allowed by the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation, and the applicant will need to resubmit its application for interconnection and Conditional Certificate of Eligibility under this program as a new application.
- c. To be eligible to receive Renewable Net Metering Credits and Excess Renewable Net Metering Credits pursuant to the Company's Net Metering Provision following the termination of the Customer's participation in the RE Growth Program, the Project and the Customer must comply with the applicable provisions of the Company's Net Metering Provision.
- d. The Company's recovery of all costs it incurs to implement and administer the RE Growth Program is pursuant to the Renewable Energy Growth Program Cost Recovery Provision.
- e. By participating in the Renewable Energy Growth Program and accepting a Certificate of Eligibility, all enrolled facilities shall be made available for inspection for quality and quantity assurance by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, or its duly contracted agents, at the request of Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources or its agent. Failure to allow such inspection with full access to the facility within 90 days from the date of the Office of Energy Resources' request for inspection will result in suspension of PBI payments until cured and may result in termination of the Certificate of Eligibility after 180 days from the date of the Office of Energy Resources' request for inspection.

8. Dispute Resolution

If any dispute arises between the Company and either the Applicant or the Customer, the dispute shall be brought before the Commission for resolution. Such disputes may include but are not limited to those concerning the Rules, terms, conditions, rights, responsibilities, the termination of the Tariff or Tariff supplement, or the performance of the Applicant, the Customer, or the Company.

9. Termination

The Applicant and the Customer shall comply with the provisions of this Tariff through the end of the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement. The Applicant and the Customer may not

terminate their obligations under this Tariff unless and until the Company consents to such termination. The Company will not unreasonably delay or withhold its consent to an Applicant's request to terminate if the Applicant cannot fulfill the obligations because of an event or circumstance that is beyond the Applicant's reasonable control and for which the Applicant could not prevent or provide against by using commercially reasonable efforts.

Only the Project described on the Certificate of Eligibility is eligible to participate under this Tariff. In no event shall an Applicant expand a Project's nameplate capacity beyond what is allowed by the Certificate of Eligibility. If a Project exceeds the nameplate capacity allowed by the Certificate of Eligibility, the Company may revoke the Certificate of Eligibility.

The Customer and Applicant are required to comply with this Tariff. If the Company determines that a Customer or Applicant has violated the terms and conditions of this Tariff, or the provisions of any other applicable Company tariffs or applicable rules, regulations, or laws, the Company may revoke the Customer or Applicant's Certificate of Eligibility.

If the Customer is installing an additional facility under this tariff or the Net Metering Provision, the Company may allow the initial DG Project enrolled under this tariff to be transferred to enrollment under the Non-Residential Tariff for any term remaining under the initial tariff on a new non-residential customer account, or enroll the new facility under the Non-Residential Tariff. The limitations on DG Project sizing under Section 1 will apply to the combined systems, and all other considerations of this tariff or the Non-Residential Tariff would still apply respectively.

10. Statutory Authority

This Tariff is filed in compliance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-10. The Company will file Tariff supplements and all revisions to this Tariff annually by November 15. This Tariff and its supplements are subject to review, approval, and the exclusive jurisdiction of the Commission.
Program Year: April 1, 2015 through March 31, 2016

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	41.35¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	37.75¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Third-Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	32.95¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	29.80¢	20 years

Program Year: April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2017

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase (1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	37.65¢	39.53¢	41.42¢	n/a	n/a	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	33.45¢	35.12¢	36.80¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	28.35¢	n/a	n/a	28.92¢	29.48¢	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	24.70¢	n/a	n/a	25.19¢	25.69¢	20 years

Program Year:	April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2	017
		· • •

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	24.90¢	26.15¢	27.39¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar II, Third- Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	24.90¢	n/a	n/a	25.40¢	25.90¢	20 years

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase (1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	34.75¢	36.49¢	38.23¢	n/a	n/a	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	30.85¢	32.39¢	33.94¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	27.05¢	n/a	n/a	27.59¢	28.13¢	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	24.05¢	n/a	n/a	24.53¢	25.01¢	20 years

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase (1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	27.75¢	29.14¢	30.53¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar II, Third- Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	27.75¢	n/a	n/a	28.31¢	28.86¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

**Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Program Year: April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	32.25¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	28.55¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Third-Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	32.25¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Third-Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	28.55¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	29.45¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II, Third-Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	29.45¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

Program Year: April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	28.45¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	24.95¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	27.65¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

Program Year: April 1, 2020 through March 31, 2021

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	29.65¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	23.45¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

Program Year: April 1, 2021 through March 31, 2022

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 15 kW DC	28.75¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	16 to 25 kW DC	24.35¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

Program Year: April 1, 2022 through March 31, 2023

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 15 kW DC	31.05¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	16 to 25 kW DC	27.55¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

Program Year: April 1, 2023 through March 31, 2024

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	>0 to 15 kW DC	27.75¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	>15 to 25 kW DC	26.15¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

Program Year: April 1, 2024 through March 31, 2025

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual Project, and the Term of Service for a particular Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	2024 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	>0 to 15 kW DC	36.45	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	>15 to 25 kW DC	33.15	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small Scale Standard DG Projects.

Schedule RIE-4 (Clean and Annotated)

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 1 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

1. Introduction

This tariff ("Tariff") describes the terms and conditions under which an Applicant for an eligible distributed generation project ("DG Project") will receive funding pursuant to Chapter 26.6 of Title 39 of the Rhode Island General Laws ("Chapter 26.6"), which refers to the Renewable Energy Growth Program ("RE Growth Program").

This Tariff will apply to an Applicant who has installed a DG Project at a Non-Residential Customer's service location or another location that allows for interconnection to the Company's electric distribution system. For this purpose, a Non-Residential Customer ("Customer") is defined as a customer receiving retail delivery service on any rate schedule other than the Company's residential rate schedules (Basic Residential Rate A-16 and Low-Income Rate A-60). This Tariff will also apply to a DG Project that does not provide On-Site Use to a Customer receiving retail delivery service from the Company. The Applicant and the Customer may be the same person, or different persons, subject to the eligibility standards in the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules ("Rules") and this Tariff.

This Tariff applies to the Applicant for a DG Project that is awarded a Conditional or Final Certificate of Eligibility by the Commission or the Company pursuant to the Rules, and any successor Applicant for the Project. Upon being awarded a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, a DG Project has a defined period to meet all requirements to receive compensation pursuant to this Tariff, which is: (1) 48 months for a Small DG Project using hydropower; (2) 36 months for a Project using anaerobic digestion; or (3) 24 months for a Project using another eligible technology.

The Applicant is required to update the Application information for the DG Project, including but not limited to information concerning: the DG Project owner, the Customer, the Bill Credit Recipient(s), the recipient of Performance-Based Incentive Payments, the total cost of the project, indication of whether the system is a "self-install" by the Customer/Project Owner, proof of completed mandatory training from the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources if the system is a "self-install", and both the General Contractor registration number and the Electrician license number of the entities constructing the project. Also, an Applicant may designate a successor Applicant for a DG Project under this Tariff with notice to the Company and without the consent of the Company. The Applicant may, but need not be, the same person or entity to pursue the interconnection of the DG Project with the Company's electric distribution system. The Applicant maintains the obligation to ensure that all aspects of a DG Project comply with the terms of the Company's Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules and this Tariff. Upon notice to the Company, the Applicant may transfer the compensation under this Tariff to another person or entity without the consent of the Company.

2. **Definitions**

The following words and terms shall have the following meanings when used in this Tariff:

- a. Applicant: the person or entity with legal authority to enroll the DG Project in the RE Growth program, and with the obligation to ensure that all aspects of the DG Project comply with the Rules.
- b. Application: the RE Growth Program Enrollment short form application submitted by the Applicant.

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 2 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- c. Bill Credit: means a monthly billing account credit that allows eligible recipients to offset electric service charges applicable to On-Site Use subject to the eligibility requirements and provisions of Section 8.
- d. Bill Credit Recipient: a Customer, as defined below, who is eligible to receive Bill Credits from a Community Remote Distributed Generation System, a Shared Solar Facility, or Standard DG Project pursuant to the eligibility rules in Section 8., or a person or entity that is a customer of record and receiving Residential retail delivery service pursuant to one of the Company's residential retail delivery service accounts with the company and on any applicable electric service, payment plans or agreements, including but not limited to meeting all obligations under an interconnection service agreement. Bill Credit Recipients shall receive Bill Credits from a single DG Project.
- e. Board: the Distributed Generation Board established pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.2-10 and having expanded responsibilities under Chapter 26.6.
- f. Ceiling price: means the bidding price cap(s) applicable to each annual enrollment for a given distributed-generation class, that shall be approved annually for each renewable energy class pursuant to the procedure established in R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6.. The ceiling price(s) are not required to, but may be, approved for up to three years. The ceiling price for each technology should be a price that would allow a private owner to invest in a given project at a reasonable rate return, based on recently reported and forecast information on the cost of capital and the cost of generation equipment. The calculation of the reasonable rate of return for a project shall include, where applicable, any state or federal incentives, including, but not limited to, tax incentives. Nothing shall prohibit the distributed-generation board from proposing revised ceiling prices prior to a program year to account for changes to available federal or state tax incentives, trade tariffs, or other federal or state incentives which that would affect the calculation of the rate of return on a project.
- g. Commercial--Scale Solar Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity greater than 250 kilowatts (250 kW) but less than 1 megawatt (1 MW).
- h. Commission: the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission.
- i. Community Remote Distributed Generation System: a distributed generation facility with a nameplate capacity greater than two hundred fifty kilowatts (250 kW) and which allocates Bill Credits for each kilowatt-hour (kWh) generated to a minimum of three (3) eligible recipient customer accounts pursuant to the rules specified in Section 8. The Community Remote Distributed Generation System may be owned by the same entity that is the Applicant, the Customer, or another party.
- j. Company: The Narragansett Electric Company d/b/a Rhode Island Energy.

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 3 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- k. Conditional Certificate of Eligibility: written notice by the Company or Commission that a DG Project has been enrolled in the RE Growth Program. Upon an award of a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, a DG Project has a defined period to construct the facility and meet all requirements to receive compensation pursuant to the applicable Tariff.
- 1. Core forest has the same definition as provided in R.I. Gen. Law §39-26.6-3. "Core forest" refers to unfragmented forest blocks of single or multiple parcels totaling two hundred fifty (250) acres or greater unbroken by development and at least twenty-five (25) acres from mapped roads, with eligibility questions to be resolved by the director of the department of environmental management. Such determination shall constitute a contested case as defined in § 42–35–1. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this chapter, no renewable distributed-generation project that is located or planned to be located in or on a core forest, shall be considered an eligible renewable-distributed generation project or otherwise be eligible to participate in this program, unless it is on a preferred site.
- m. Customer: a person or entity that is receiving retail delivery service pursuant to one of the Company's non-residential retail delivery service rate schedules for a single location having an electric service billing account, and the person or entity is listed as the customer-of-record on the billing account associated with the service location. If the person or entity has more than one account as the Customer-of-record, each account service location will be considered as a separate Customer. The Customer may be the Applicant, a Bill Credit Recipient or a third party.
- n. Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form: means a form submitted by the Applicant prior to the commercial operation date of the DG Project, and updated periodically as necessary, containing all required information necessary to process monthly Performance-Based Incentive Payments and Bill Credits.
- o. Distributed–generation facility: means an electrical-generation facility located in the electric distribution company's load zone with a nameplate capacity no greater than five megawatts (5 MW), except for solar projects as described in § 39–26.6–7 that may exceed five megawatts (5 MW) but shall not be greater than fifteen megawatts (15 MW), unless located on preferred sites, in which case they may be sized up to thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW), using eligible renewable energy resources as defined by § 39–26–5, including biogas created as a result of anaerobic digestion, but, specifically excluding all other listed eligible biomass fuels, and connected to an electrical power system owned, controlled, or operated by the electric distribution company. For facilities developed in core forests on preferred sites, no more than one hundred thousand square feet (100,000 sq. ft.) of core forest shall be removed, including for work required for utility interconnection or development of a brownfield, in which case no more core forest than necessary for interconnection facility must be a new resource that:
 - (i) Has not begun operation;

(ii) Is not under construction, but excluding preparatory site work that is less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the estimated total project cost; and

(iii) Except for small-scale solar projects, does not have in place investment or lending agreements necessary to finance the construction of the facility prior to the submittal of

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 4 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

an application or bid for which the payment of performance based incentives is sought under this chapter except to the extent that such financing agreements are conditioned upon the project owner being awarded performance-based incentives under the provisions of this chapter. For purposes of this definition, preexisting hydro generation shall be exempt from the provisions of subsection (6)(i) regarding operation, if the hydrogeneration facility will need a material investment to restore or maintain reliable and efficient operation and meet all regulatory, environmental, or operational requirements. For purposes of this provision, "material investment" shall mean investment necessary to allow the project to qualify as a new, renewable energy resource under § 39–26–2. To be eligible for this exemption, the hydro-project developer at the time of submitting a bid in the applicable procurement must provide reasonable evidence with its bid application showing the level of investment needed, along with any other facts that support a finding that the investment is material, the determination of which shall be a part of the bid review process set forth in § 39–26.6–16 for the award of bids.

- p. Distributed–generation project: means a distinct installation of a distributed-generation facility. An installation will be considered distinct if it does not violate the segmentation prohibition set forth in § 39–26.6–9.
- q. Final Certificate of Eligibility: notice by the Company that the DG Project has met all the requirements to receive compensation pursuant to the applicable Tariff supplement.
- r. ISO-New England, Inc. ("ISO-NE"): the Independent System Operators of New England, Inc., established in accordance with the NEPOOL Agreement and applicable Federal Energy Regulatory Commission approvals, which is responsible for managing the bulk power generation and transmission systems in New England.
- s. Large DG Project: a DG Project with a nameplate capacity that exceeds the size of a Small DG Project in a given year but is no greater than five megawatts (5 MW) nameplate capacity, except for solar projects, which shall be no greater than thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW) nameplate capacity.
- t. Large--Scale Solar I Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of one megawatt (1 MW) or greater, but less thanfive megawatts (5 MW).
- u. Large-Scale Solar II Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of five megawatts (5 MW) or greater, but less than ten megawatts (10 MW).
- v. Large-Scale Solar III Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of ten megawatts (10 MW) or greater, but less than fifteen megawatts (15 MW).
- W. Large-Scale Solar IV Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of fifteen megawatts (15 MW) or greater, but less than thirty-nine megawatts (39 MW), for projects located on preferred sites.
- x. Low-Income Discount: the discount provided to a customer receiving delivery service on the Low-Income Rate A-60 pursuant to the terms of the Low-Income Rate A-60 tariff.

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 5 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- y. Medium-Scale Solar Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity greater than 25 kilowatts (25 kW) and up to and including 250 kilowatts (250 kW).
- z. Nameplate Capacity: the maximum rated output or gross output of a DG Project. For a solar DG Project, it is the total rated power output of all the DG Project's panels, measured in direct current (DC).
- aa. Office: the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources.
- bb. On-Site Use: the amount of energy used at a Customer or Bill Credit Recipient service location during a billing period that may be delivered by the Company, or supplied by the DG Project, or both.
- cc. Output Certification: certification provided by an independent engineer (licensed Professional Engineer) stating that construction of both the DG Project and the interconnection facilities is complete in all material respects, that the metering has been installed and tested, that the Nameplate Capacity is as on the Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, and that the DG Project is capable of producing at least 90% of the maximum hourly output specified on the Conditional Certificate of Eligibility.
- dd. Performance-Based Incentive: either a standard price per kilowatt-hour ("kWh") for small-scale solar, or a competitively bid price per kWh for all other renewable energy classes, that is applicable to the output of a DG Project when the Applicant has been awarded a Final Certificate of Eligibility, pursuant to the Rules.
- ee. Preferred Site: has the same definition as provided in R.I. Gen. Law §39-26.6-3. "Preferred sites" means a location for a renewable energy system that has had prior development, including, but not limited to, landfills, gravel pits and quarries, highway and major road median strips, brownfields, superfund sites, parking lots or sites that are designated appropriate for carports, and all rooftops including, but not limited to, residential, commercial, industrial and municipal buildings.
- ff. Program Year: a year beginning April 1 and ending March 31, unless otherwise approved by the Commission.
- gg. "Renewable energy classes" means categories for different renewable energy technologies using eligible renewable energy resources as defined by § 39–26–5, including biogas created as a result of anaerobic digestion, but, specifically excluding all other listed eligible biomass fuels specified in § 39–26–2(6). For each program year, in addition to the classes of solar distributed generation specified in § 39–26.6–7, the board shall determine the renewable energy classes as are reasonably feasible for use in meeting distributed-generation objectives from renewable energy resources and are consistent with the goal of meeting the annual target for the program year. The board may make recommendations to the commission to add, eliminate, or adjust renewable energy classes for each program year, provided that the solar classifications set forth in § 39–26.6–7 shall remain in effect

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 6 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

for at least the first two (2) program years and no distributed-generation project may exceed five megawatts (5 MW) of nameplate capacity except for solar projects as described in § 39–26.6–7.

- hh. Renewable Energy Certificate ("REC"): an electronic record produced by the New England Power Pool Generation Information System ("NEPOOL-GIS") that identifies the relevant generation attributes of each megawatt-hour accounted for in the NEPOOL-GIS.
- ii. Shared Solar Facility: a single Small-Scale or Medium-Scale Solar Project that must allocate Bill Credits to at least two (2) and no more than fifty (50) accounts pursuant to the rules specified in Section 8. Shared Solar enables customers who own or rent properties unsuitable for installing solar, or where a single system is preferred, to participate in the RE Growth Program with Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects (>0-25 kW DC and >25-250 kW DC nameplate capacity, respectively). The Shared Solar Facility may be owned by the same entity that is the Applicant, the Customer, or another party.
- jj. Small-Scale Solar Project: a solar DG Project with a nameplate capacity of up to and including 25 kilowatts (25 kW).
- kk. Small DG Project: either: (1) a Small-Scale Solar Project; (2) a Medium-Scale Solar Project; (3) a wind DG Project with a nameplate capacity of at least fifty kilowatts (50 kW) up to one and one-half megawatts (1.5 MW); or (4) a DG Project using renewable energy resources other than solar and wind, with a nameplate capacity to be determined by the Board, but no greater than one megawatt (1 MW).
- II. Solar Carport: The portion of the direct current (DC) nameplate capacity of a Solar DG Project that is installed above a permeable and/or non-permeable existing or new parking area and associated access and walkway areas (as recognized by the local municipal building and/or zoning department), which is installed in a manner that maintains the function of the area beneath the structure, and is continued to be used or available for use for such purposes for the term of enrollment in this tariff.
- mm. SolarWise Program: available only through October 15, 2017, an energy efficiency and solar program, which, pursuant to RI Gen Laws § 39-26.6-19, encouraged the use of residential and non-residential solar photovoltaic equipment by offering extra incentives from the RE Growth Program when customers pursued greater energy efficiency savings through the Energy Efficiency Program Plan, which the Company files pursuant to R.I. Gen. Laws. § 39-1-27.7.
- nn. Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules: the rules governing the solicitation, enrollment, and award processes for the RE Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers, established pursuant to Chapter 26.6, and approved by the Commission.
- oo. Standard DG Project: a project that is not classified as either a Shared Solar Facility or a Community Remote Distributed Generation System.
- pp. Station Service: energy used to operate auxiliary equipment and other load that is directly related to the production of energy by a DG Project.

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 7 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

3. Performance Guarantee Deposit

- a. No later than five (5) business days after a project is offered a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, the Applicant shall submit by wire transfer a Performance Guarantee Deposit ("Deposit") as identified on the Conditional Certificate of Eligibility. Large-Scale Solar II-IV may alternatively provide the Company with a Letter of Credit (LC) no later than five (5) business days after a project is offered a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, instead of a Deposit. The LC will be reviewed by the Company, and the Company will notify the Applicant of any issues or required revisions, which must be addressed within a reasonable timeframe. Each Deposit shall be no less than \$500.00 and no greater than \$75,000.00. The Deposit shall be calculated as \$15.00 for Small DG Projects or \$25.00 for Large DG Projects, multiplied by the estimated RECs to be generated during the DG Project's first year of operation. Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects are not required to submit a Performance Guarantee Deposit to receive a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility.
- b. If the Company does not receive a Deposit or LC per Section 3.a., the Company may withdraw the Conditional Certificate of Eligibility offer and not proceed further with the Applicant in that enrollment.
- c. The Deposit shall be refunded to the Applicant during the first year of the DG Project's operation, paid quarterly. In the event that the Applicant terminates the DG Project prior to operation, the Deposit will be forfeited, or in the case of the LC, the LC will be drawn upon.
- d. Except for Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects, after receiving the Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, the Applicant must provide the Output Certification within: (1) 48 months for Small DG Projects using hydropower or Large-Scale Solar Projects; (2) 36 months for anaerobic digestion; or (3) 24 months for all other DG Projects. If the Output Certification is not received within the specified timeframe (including extensions allowable by the applicable Tariff or Rules), the Conditional Certificate of Eligibility will be voided and the Deposit will be forfeited. Once a DG Project has provided the Output Certification to Rhode Island Energy, the project then has 90 days to meet all other requirements specified in Section 8(a) to receive payment pursuant to the Tariff. For Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects, projects have 24 months after being awarded a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility to achieve operation at expected availability and capacity, and meet all other requirements under this Tariff.
- e. An Applicant may elect, for any reason, to extend the DG Project deadline for providing the Output Certification by an additional six (6) months with no additional Deposit. After such initial six-month extension, the Applicant may elect, for any reason, to extend Output Certification deadline for an additional six-month period by posting an additional Deposit, or amended LC, with the amount equal to one-half of the original Deposit amount. An Applicant shall not extend the deadline to provide the Output Certification by more than one (1) year in total. Prior to the expiration of the timeframe applicable to the Applicant's DG Project, as specified herein Section 3(d) or as extended as provided for by Section 3(f), the Applicant must

Issued: November 15, 2023

Effective: May 1, 2024

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this sentence be omitted

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this reference be omitted.

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this reference be omitted.

Commented [1]: In light of the PUC decision at the 4/29/24 Open Meeting rejecting (without prejudice) the Company's request to remove the \$75,000 deposit cap for certain large scale solar classes, the Company withdraws its request to allow for a letter of credit. Consequently, the Company requests that this reference be omitted.

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 8 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

notify the Company of its election to extend the DG Project deadline. Medium-Scale Solar Projects will have the option to extend their 24 month deadline of achieving operation at expected availability and capacity and meeting all other requirements under this Tariff by two additional six (6) month periods, but must pay a Deposit of \$7.50 multiplied by the estimated RECs to be generated during the DG Project's first year of operation for each six (6) month extension.

- f. If the Applicant is unable to provide the Output Certification within the timeframe specified in Section 3(d), or as extended pursuant to Section 3(f), because of non-completion of the necessary system modifications on the Company's side of the meter or any other interconnection delays that are beyond the reasonable control of the Applicant, the deadline for providing the Output Certification will be extended until such time as the DG Project has received approval from the Company to interconnect to the Company's distribution system and begin production, with no additional deposit required.
- h. If an act of God occurs within the timeframe allowed for providing the Output Certification, and as a direct result of the act of God, the DG Project is incapable of providing the Output Certification within the timeframe prescribed in this Tariff, the DG Project shall be terminated and the Deposit shall be refunded immediately.

4. Interconnection

- a. The interconnection of the DG Project with the Company's distribution system and any system modification s required by the Company shall be in accordance with the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation and coordinated or delegated by the Applicant.
- b. Except for Small-Scale Solar Projects and Medium-Scale Solar Projects, all Applicants for DG Projects awarded a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility are required to submit quarterly reports to the Company and the Office reporting on the progress of construction. Failure to submit these reports may result in the loss of the Applicant's Conditional Certificate of Eligibility.

5. Project Segmentation

Rhode Island law prohibits project segmentation in the RE Growth Program. In no case may a project developer be allowed to segment a distributed generation project on the same parcel or contiguous parcels into smaller sized projects in order to fall under a smaller size project classification. Subject to the exceptions below, projects proposed by a developer on the same parcel or contiguous parcels will be presumed to have been segmented and only one of the projects will be eligible for a Certificate of Eligibility. An Applicant may appeal the Company's decision to the Commission.

Before making its determination, the Company will look for one of the following exceptions to the prohibition on project segmentation:

i. The DG Projects use different renewable energy resources; or

Issued: November 15, 2023

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 9 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- The DG Projects use the same renewable energy resource, but they are: (1) electrically segregated;
 (2) separately metered; and (3) can demonstrate that 24 months have elapsed between the commencement of operation for one DG Project and the commencement of construction of any additional DG Project.
- iii. DG Projects installed on the same or contiguous parcels will not be considered segmented if they serve different Non-Residential Customers and both Customers receive bill credits under Option 2 as defined in Section 8.c.
- iv. If two or more projects are proposed on same or contiguous parcels and their combined nameplate capacity does not total to an amount that exceeds the class nameplate range of the enrollment class of the individual projects

If the Company determines that a DG Project is ineligible to enroll in the RE Growth Program due to project segmentation, such project may be eligible for compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision or through other energy market participation. Rhode Island law requires eligible Projects must not already be operating to participate in the RE Growth Program, therefore any Project receiving compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision is not eligible for the RE Growth Program. Furthermore, if an Applicant is awarded a Final Certificate of Eligibility for a DG Project and is receiving Performance-Based Incentive Payments pursuant to this Tariff it will not receive compensation pursuant to the Net Metering Provision for the same DG Project during the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement.

6. Metering

- a. A Company-owned meter must be installed on all DG Projects that are enrolled in the RE Growth Program for the purpose of measuring and reporting the output of the DG Project. An interval meter will be installed on all projects greater than 25 kW in AC capacity. In the event that there is an existing service location with an existing meter, the meter for the DG Project shall be wired in parallel with, and be adjacent to, the existing service meter, or in another location as approved by the Company pursuant with the Company's specifications and polices on metering. In the event an existing service meter is present, the existing service meter will be exchanged for an interval meter by the Company at the Applicant's expense.
- b. For Medium-Scale Solar Projects, Commercial-Scale Solar Projects, Large-Scale Solar Projects, and DG Projects of other eligible technologies, the Applicant is responsible for the cost of a revenuequality interval meter and associated metering equipment, including required remote communication for measuring and reporting the output of the DG Project as well as any existing service meter. An Applicant may elect to supply the meter and associated equipment provided that it conforms to the Company's metering standards and the Rhode Island Division of Public Utilities and Carriers ("Division") Rules for Prescribing Standards for Electric Utilities, as may be amended from time to time. At the request of the Applicant, the Company will provide the required interval meter and associated equipment, subject to the Company having such equipment available and the Applicant reimbursing the Company for its cost.

Issued: November 15, 2023

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 10 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- c. The Company must be provided with adequate access to read the meter(s), and to install, repair, maintain and replace the meter(s), if applicable.
- d. Energy storage systems (ESS), such as electro-chemical batteries, that can store and release electrical energy, may be co-located with RE Growth qualifying projects. When located behind-themeter of a customer and able to charge from the electric power system, ESS must be configured in a manner that they cannot export through the RE Growth production meter. When configured to charge directly from the RE Growth system, ESS must be configured so that any energy used for back-up supply purposes is not measured by the RE Growth production meter.

7. Energy, Capacity, Renewable Energy Certificates and Other Environmental Attributes

- a. Prior to receiving compensation pursuant to Section 8 of this Tariff, an Applicant, at its own cost, must obtain Commission certification of a DG Project as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource pursuant to the Commission's Rules and Regulations Governing the Implementation of a Renewable Energy Standard. In addition, the Applicant is required to cooperate with the Company to qualify the DG Project under the renewable portfolio standard or similar law and/or regulation of New York, Massachusetts, and/or one or more New England states and/or any federal renewable energy standard.
- b. For the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, the Company shall have the irrevocable rights and title to the following products produced by the DG Project: (1) RECs; (2) energy; and (3) any other environmental attributes or market products associated with the sale of energy or energy services produced by the DG Project, provided, however, that it shall be the Company's choice to acquire the capacity of the DG Project at any time after it is awarded a Certificate of Eligibility by the Commission or the Company pursuant to the Rules. Environmental attributes shall include any and all generation attributes or energy services established by regional, state, federal, or international law, rule, regulation or competitive market or business method that are attributable, now or in the future, to the output produced by the DG Project during the term of service specified on the applicable Tariff supplement.
 - (1) <u>RECs</u>: RECs must be delivered to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL-GIS account. This will be accomplished through registration of the DG Project with the NEPOOL-GIS. If requested by the Company, Applicant will provide approvals or assignments, as necessary, to facilitate the DG Project's participation in asset aggregation or other model of asset registration and reporting.

Small-Scale Solar Projects shall provide all necessary information to, and cooperate with, the Company to enable the Company to obtain the appropriate asset identification for reporting generation to the NEPOOL-GIS for the creation of RECs and direct all RECs from the DG Project to the Company's appropriate NEPOOL-GIS account. The Applicant will provide approvals or assignments, including, but not limited to, completing the Renewable Energy Certificate Assignment and Aggregation Form, to facilitate the DG Project's participation in asset aggregation or other model of asset registration and reporting.

Issued: November 15, 2023

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 11 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- (2) <u>Energy</u>: Except for Small-Scale Solar Projects, energy must be delivered to the Company in the Company's ISO–NE load zone at the delivery node associated with the DG Project. As requested by the Company or the ISO-NE, Applicant will provide all necessary information as well as follow all requirements for all applicable market rules needed to set up the necessary generation asset.
- (3) <u>Capacity</u>: The Company may qualify the DG Project as an Existing Capacity Resource in the Forward Capacity Market ("FCM") after the Commercial Operation Date to participate in the FCM, as determined by the Company, in consultation with the Division. As requested by the Company or the ISO-NE, Applicant will provide all necessary information as well as follow all requirements for all applicable market rules needed to set up the necessary capacity asset Applicants are required to take commercially reasonable actions to maximize performance against any FCM Capacity Supply Obligations.

8. Performance-Based Incentive Payment

a. Eligibility

Upon receipt of a Final Certificate of Eligibility, the Applicant is entitled to the Performance-Based Incentive Payment for the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement, provided that the Applicant has complied with all other requirements of this Tariff and the Solicitation and Enrollment Process Rules.

As a condition for receiving monthly payments pursuant to Section 8, the Applicant must provide confirmation of the following: 1) the Company's written authority to interconnect to its electric distribution system and Applicant's payment of all amounts due; 2) Commission certification of the DG Project as an Eligible Renewable Energy Resource; 3) registration of the DG Project with the ISO-NE and NEPOOL GIS; 4) a copy of the Project's approved State of Rhode Island Solar Permit or building permit, including the responsible Rhode Island General Contractor's Number; and 5) except for small-scale and medium-scale solar, the Output Certification. Small-Scale Solar Projects can demonstrate completion of items 2 and 3 by the completion of the Renewable Energy Certificate Assignment and Aggregation Form. If an Applicant or Customer is no longer in good standing with regard to payment plans or agreements, if applicable, and other obligations to the Company (including but not limited to meeting all obligations under an interconnection service agreement), the Company may withhold payments under this Tariff. In addition, all Bill Credit Recipient(s) must remain in good standing with regard to the electric service account(s) receiving Bill Credits pursuant to this tariff, or the Company may withhold Bill Credits until such an account is again in good standing. If payments to an Applicant are suspended or withheld for any reason, up to 90 days of Performance Based Incentive payments and bill credits (if applicable) will be available to be paid once the suspension is cured; the value of all generation that occurred prior to 90 days of the cure will be forfeited.

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 12 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

b. Performance-Based Incentive

The Performance-Based Incentive will be a fixed per-kWh price for the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement.

The Performance-Based Incentive for Small-Scale Solar shall be a standard Performance-Based Incentive that is recommended by the Board and approved by the Commission. The Performance-Based Incentive for other DG Projects shall be determined through competitive bidding.

If applicable, for any Customer who has applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier and has met all of the requirements to receive a SolarWise Bonus by October 15, 2017, the Performance-Based Incentive may be adjusted to reflect SolarWise Bonus payments pursuant to Section 8.e.

Zonal Incentive: In addition to the Performance-Based Incentive, the Company may propose, and the Commission may approve, a zonal incentive, which is in addition to the Performance-Based Incentive for DG Projects that are: 1) located in designated geographic areas; or 2) comply with other specified conditions. Any Zonal Incentive shall be reflected in the applicable Tariff supplement.

Solar Carport Incentive:

The Solar Carport Incentive was available during Program Years 2020 and 2021, up until March 31, 2022. For any project that applied for and received approval of a Certificate of Eligibility that includes the Solar Carport Incentive, the SCI will be added to the competitively bid PBI of the specific project, and the total amount will be paid on all generation of the total DG Project and as indicated on the Customer's Certificate of Eligibility. Any change in the DC nameplate rating of a Solar Carport portion of a project as built must be provided to the Company prior to Authority to Interconnect, and adjustments to the SCI amount will be reflected in the Final Certificate of Eligibility provided to the Customer, based on the SCI formula in effect at the time of application. Additionally, the project owner shall provide final cost data, with documentation to verify costs (invoices, contracts, etc.) for the carport's canopy structure and mounting system at the time of approval of Final Certificate of Eligibility as a condition for receiving payment of the PBI and Carport Adder. No changes to the Solar Carport portion of the project are permitted after the project is operational.

c. Performance Based Incentive Payment for Standard DG Projects and Shared Solar.

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be the fixed per-kWh Performance-Based Incentive, plus any adjustments where applicable, applied to the measured kWh produced by the DG Project, net of any Station Service. Distribution of the Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be in accordance with the rules below.

Applicants that have been awarded a Final Certificate of Eligibility for a DG Project will receive Performance-Based Incentive Payments in accordance with the rules specified in this section. Before a DG Project begins to operate, an Applicant must notify the Company of the manner by which it will be compensated for its output under one of the two options below. There are two mechanisms in which an Applicant can receive Performance-Based Incentive Payments, which includeeither cash (Option 1) or a combination of cash and Bill Credits (Option 2). Standard DG Projects may select Option 2 only if the DG Project can be configured to serve on-site load. Shared Solar Facilities must select Option 2, and will receive Performance-Based Incentive Payments as a

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 13 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

combination of cash payments and Bill Credits. Applicants will be responsible for designating Bill Credit Recipient billing account(s), and each Bill Credit Recipient's percentage share of the generator output on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form. For DG Project sizing requirements, all Bill Credit Recipients must be listed at the time of application. Bill Credit Recipients will receive an allocation of generated kWh each month for purposes of determining monthly Bill Credits applicable to each Bill Credit Recipient account.

- 1. Option 1: Direct payment of the entire Performance-Based Incentive Payment in the form of a check or such other payment method that is mutually agreed upon by the Company and the Applicant; or
- 2. Option 2: A combination of direct payment and Bill Credit Recipient Bill Credits.

The following rules apply to the administration of Performance-Based Incentive Payments under Option 2:

- 1) Bill Credit Recipients
- i. Standard DG Projects are not required to designate a Bill Credit Recipient. However, if Standard DG Projects choose to designate a Bill Credit Recipient, they may designate only the Customer as the sole Bill Credit Recipient.
- ii. Shared Solar Facilities must designate at least two (2) but no more than fifty (50) Bill Credit Recipients.
- iii. Shared Solar Bill Credit Recipients must be in the same customer class (i.e. Residential or Non-Residential) but may be in different retail delivery service rate classes.
- iv. The Bill Credit Recipients of Standard DG Projects must be located on the same parcel of land. Shared Solar Facilities can only share Bill Credits with Bill Credit Recipients on the same or adjacent parcels of land as the DG Project. Properties that are separated by a public way will not be considered to be adjacent. Applicants who operate a Shared Solar Facility on behalf of a Public Entity may designate Bill Credit Recipients without regard to physical location so long as the Shared Solar Facility's and Bill Credit Recipient's points of service, which must all belong to the same municipality or public entity, are located within the same municipality.
- v. The Applicant may make changes to the Bill Credit Recipients of a Shared Solar facility once per calendar quarter, and must provide such change in a specified electronic format to the address indicated on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form at least 15 days prior to the next billing date to be reflected in the next billing period.
- vi. For Bill Credit Recipients enrolled in the Company's A-60 Residential Rate, the maximum annual allocation limit will be either 70% or 75% of their three (3) year annual average onsite usage depending on whether they are receiving a 30% or 25% Low-Income Discount.
- 2) Allocation of kWh Generation to Bill Credit Recipients:
- i. Each Bill Credit Recipient will receive a monthly generated kWh allocation equal to the lesser of the Bill Credit Recipient's designated percentage allocation of the kWh output or the Bill Credit Recipient's on-site load for the applicable billing period. For Bill Credit

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 14 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

Recipients of Standard DG Projects, the designated percentage allocation is one hundred (100) percent.

- ii. Each Bill Credit Recipient will receive monthly generated kWh allocations so long as the cumulative annual allocation to each account is less than the Bill Credit Recipient's maximum annual limit, which is defined as the Bill Credit Recipient's three (3) year average on-site use. For Bill Credit Recipients that have not established a three (3) year on-site usage history, the maximum annual limit will be estimated initially. A Bill Credit Recipient may request that the Company reset its three (3) year annual average use once three (3) years of billing history is available.
- 3) Calculation of Bill Credits Applicable to Bill Credit Recipients and Residual Cash Payments:

If the Applicant selects Option 2, the DG Project must be reasonably designed and sized to produce electricity at an annual level equal to or less than 1) the Customer's On-Site Use or the aggregate On-site Use of all Bill Credit Recipients if the DG Project is a Shared Solar Facility, as measured over the previous three (3) years at the electric service account located at the Customer or Bill Credit Recipient's service location(s); 2) the annualized On-Site Use over the period of service to the Customer or Bill Credit Recipients' service location(s) if such service has been provided for less than three years; or 3) a reasonable estimate of annual On-Site Use if the DG Project is located at a new service location. The Applicant may change the selection only one time after the DG Project begins to operate provided that the Applicant gives the Company no less than 60 days' notice to implement the change. Additional changes to the method of compensation may be allowed at the discretion of the Company.

If the Applicant selects Option 2, the Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall be provided as follows:

The Bill Credit Recipient's bill will be based upon the On-Site Use, the retail delivery service charges and the Last Resort Service or Non-Regulated Power Producer charges in effect during the billing period and which apply to the Bill Credit Recipient's retail delivery service rate class. The Company shall apply a Bill Credit, as calculated below, to offset the Bill Credit Recipient's bill. The Bill Credit will appear on the Bill Credit Recipient's bill separate from the charges for on-site use.

BC = ALLOC (kWh) x (DC + TC + TrC + LRS)

Where:

BC =	Bill Credit
ALLOC (kWh) =	Bill Credit Recipient's allocated generated kWh as determined per Section 8.c.(2)(i).
DC =	the distribution charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.
TC =	the Transmission Charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery Rates, as may be amended from time to time.

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 15 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

TrC =	the Transition Charge per RIPUC No. 2095, Summary of Retail Delivery
	Rates, as may be amended from time to time.

LRS = the Last Resort Service charge applicable to the Bill Credit Recipient's retail delivery service rate class per RIPUC No. 2096, Summary of Last Resort Service Rates, as may be amended from time to time, exclusive of the renewable energy standard charge or credit.

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment less the sum of the Bill Credits for all Bill Credit Recipients will be paid in the form a check (or another agreed-upon means) to the recipient as identified on the Application. The Bill Credit Recipients will be responsible for paying any balance due on the electric bill in accordance with the Terms and Conditions for Distribution Service.

If the sum of the Bill Credits in a given month exceeds the Performance-Based Incentive Payment, the Bill Credit Recipients shall receive the full amount of the Bill Credit, which will not exceed the total of the per kWh delivery service charges and applicable Last Resort Service charges, excluding the customer charge and any applicable taxes. There will be no additional amounts related to the calculation of the Performance-Based Incentive Payment charged or credited to the Bill Credit Recipients or the recipient identified on the Application.

d. Performance-Based Incentive Payment for Community Remote Distributed Generation Systems

The Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be the fixed per-kWh Performance-Based Incentive, plus any adjustments where applicable, applied to the measured kWh produced by the DG Project, net of any Station Service. Distribution of the Performance-Based Incentive Payment will be in accordance with the rules below.

Applicants that have received a Final Certificate of Eligibility for a Community Remote Distributed Generation System will receive Performance-Based Incentive Payments in the form of Bill Credits applicable to a minimum of three (3) eligible Bill Credit Recipients and residual cash payments. Applicants will be responsible for designating Bill Credit Recipient billing accounts and other required information on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form prior to the commercial operation date of the DG Project. Bill Credit Recipients will receive an allocation of generated kWh each month for purposes of determining monthly Bill Credits applicable to each Bill Credit Recipient account.

The following rules apply to the administration of Performance-Based Incentive Payments:

- 1) Bill Credit Recipient Accounts
- i. No more than fifty percent (50%) of the kWh generated by the DG Project may be allocated to a single Bill Credit Recipient.
- ii. At least fifty percent (50%) of the kWh generated by the DG Project must be allocated to multiple Bill Credit Recipients in an amount not to exceed that which is produced annually by a twenty-five kilowatt (25 kW) AC capacity system.

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 16 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- iii. Provided that the conditions specified in (i) and (ii) above have been met, there is no limit to the number of Bill Credit Recipients that may receive Bill Credits from the DG Project. However, the aggregate kWh transferred to Bill Credit Recipients during a 12-month period, may not exceed the aggregate three (3) year average on site use of the Bill Credit Recipients. For Bill Credit Recipients that have less than three (3) years of actual on-site use, a projection of annual on-site use may be used until the actual three (3) year average on-site use becomes available for use in determining the number of eligible Bill Credit Recipients.
- iv. Bill Credit Recipients may receive retail delivery service on any of the Company's rate schedules.
- 2) Allocation of kWh Generation to Bill Credit Recipients:
- i. Applicant must specify each Bill Credit Recipient's percentage share of the DG Project's output on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form.
- ii. On a monthly basis, and in the aggregate, generated kWh may be allocated to Bill Credit Recipients up to the amount of available generated kWh.
- iii. Generated kWh available to allocate during a month is equal to the current month's generated kWh plus the cumulative generated kWh not allocated during prior months.
- iv. Allocation of generated kWh to Bill Credit Recipient accounts in any billing month will not exceed each individual Bill Credit Recipient's on-site use during that month.
- v. If available aggregate generated kWh is greater than the sum of the Bill Credit Recipients' on-site use for the month, then all Bill Credit Recipients will receive a kWh allocation equal to their monthly use, subject to the Bill Credit Recipient's annual maximum limit.
- vi. If available aggregate generated kWh is less than the sum of the Bill Credit Recipients' onsite use for the month, then all Bill Credit Recipients will receive a kWh allocation equal to their designated percentage share of generator output, subject to the Bill Credit Recipient's annual maximum limit.
- vii. Bill Credit Recipients will receive monthly kWh allocations as long as the cumulative annual allocation is less than the Bill Credit Recipient's maximum annual limit.
- viii. Each Bill Credit Recipient's maximum annual allocation limit will be that Bill Credit Recipient's three (3) year annual average on-site use. For Bill Credit Recipient accounts that have not established a three-year on-site usage history, the maximum annual allocation limit will be estimated initially. Bill Credit Recipients may request that the Company reset their three (3) year annual average once three (3) years of billing history is available.
- ix. Unallocated generated kWh for each month will be calculated as the monthly generated kWh less the sum of the generated kWh allocated to the Bill Credit Recipients for the month. Unallocated generated kWh will be cumulated on an annual basis and the cumulative unallocated generated kWh calculated for each month will be used to increase or decrease the available generated kWh for the subsequent month within the program year. Any unallocated kWh remaining at the end of the program year will be paid to the designated cash recipient pursuant to Section 8.d.3.
- x. Each Applicant may change the specified Bill Credit Recipients associated with a CRDG facility once per calendar quarter, and must provide such change in a specified electronic format to the address indicated on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form at least 15 days prior to the next billing date to be reflected in the next billing period.

Issued: November 15, 2023

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 17 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

- xi. For Bill Credit Recipients enrolled in the Company's A-60 Residential Rate, the maximum annual allocation limit will be either 70% or 75% of their three (3) year annual average onsite usage depending on whether they are receiving a 30% or 25% Low-Income Discount.
- 3) Calculation of Bill Credits Applicable to Bill Credit Recipients:

The Bill Credit Recipient's bill will be based upon the On-Site Use, the retail delivery service charges and the Last Resort Service or Non-Regulated Power Producer charges in effect during the billing period and which apply to the Bill Credit Recipient's retail delivery service rate class. The Company shall apply a Bill Credit, as calculated below, to offset the Bill Credit Recipient's bill. The Bill Credit will appear on the Bill Credit Recipient's bill separate from the charges for on-site use.

BC = ALLOC (kWh) x Bill Credit Rate

Where:

- BC = Bill Credit
- ALLOC (kWh) = Bill Credit Recipient's allocated generated kWh as determined per Section 8.d.2.
- BILL CREDIT RATE = a per kWh rate used to calculate each Bill Credit Recipient's monthly Bill Credit that may be either a fixed per kWh rate determined by the Applicant or the Default Bill Credit Rate. The Bill Credit Rate must be specified on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form. The Default Bill Credit Rate is defined as the sum of the base Last Resort Service Rate, the Last Resort Service Adjustment Factor, the Last Resort Service Administrative Cost Adjustment Factor, the Transmission Service Cost Adjustment Factor, and the Non-bypassable Transition Service Charge, applicable to the Bill Credit Recipient's rate schedule in effect at the time of the application of the monthly Bill Credit to the Bill Credit Recipient's account. The fixed Bill Credit Rate must be equal to or less than the Default Bill Credit Rate in effect at the time that the Bill Credit Recipient's account information is submitted by the Applicant on the Customer Payment/Credit Transfer Form, and must be greater than the Minimum Bill Credit amount, as indicated in the Tariff Supplement for the Program Year in effect under which the Applicant received a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility. The Minimum Bill Credit amount will be calculated as 50% or the difference between the ceiling prices of non-CRDG facilities and CRDG facilities of the same technology and class, but in no case will be greater than 1.25¢ per kWh. The selection of the fixed or Default Bill Credit Rate applicable to each Bill Credit Recipient may not be changed once the initial selection is made.
- 4) Payment of Residual Performance-Based Incentive Payment

Issued: November 15, 2023

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 18 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

i. Cash payment to the Applicant or designated payment recipient for each month will be as follows:

Cash Payment = Performance-Based Incentive Payment - (sum of Bill Credit Recipient Bill Credits) - (Unallocated Bill Credits)

Where

Unallocated Bill Credit=the unallocated generated kWh multiplied by the Default Bill Credit Rate applicable to the Applicant's rate class.

If the sum of the kWh allocated to the Bill Credit Recipients during a billing period is less than the monthly generation of the DG Project during the same period, the Unallocated Bill Credit will be calculated as the Default Bill Credit Rate multiplied by the difference between the monthly generated kWh and the sum of the kWh allocated to Bill Credit Recipients, and this amount will result in a decrease in the monthly cash payment.

If the sum of the kWh allocated to the Bill Credit Recipients during a billing period exceeds the monthly generation of the DG Project during the same period, but is less than the available generated kWh as defined in Section 8.d.2.ii, the Unallocated Bill Credit will be calculated as the Default Bill Credit Rate multiplied by the difference between the monthly generated kWh and the sum of the kWh allocated to Bill Credit Recipients, and this amount will result in an increase in the monthly cash payment.

- ii. Any unallocated generated kWh remaining at the end of the Program Year will be valued at the average ISO-NE Locational Marginal Pricing rate that was realized by the settlement of the output with ISO-NE over the course of the year and will be paid to the designated payment recipient in a lump sum.
- e. SolarWise Program

Standard DG Project Applicants who have been approved as qualifying for a SolarWise Bonus Award by October 1, 2017 are eligible to receive SolarWise Bonus payments. The PBI payments pursuant to Section 8.c of this Tariff will be adjusted to reflect the percentage increase applicable to the SolarWise Bonus Tier indicated on the Applicant's SolarWise Approval and Certificate of Eligibility.

Payments under the appropriate SolarWise Bonus Tier will be made pursuant to Option 2 described above. All solar PV systems eligible for SolarWise Bonus Award levels must be sized such that the maximum annual electric (kWh) output is not greater than the 3-year historic annual average electric (kWh) usage of the customer at that location minus the estimated annual electric energy (kWh) savings from the realized or committed measures on their SolarWise application. Systems can also be sized to produce less than the annual usage limit. The use of Excluded Technologies can adjust these calculations.

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 19 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

Example: If a residential customer used an average of 10,000 kWh per year over the previous three years, and implemented energy savings of 2,000 kWh per year, the resulting SolarWise eligible system would be sized to produce no more than a maximum of 8,000 kWh in the course of a year. The maximum size of the customer's solar PV system (using a capacity factor of 14% for this example) would then decrease from 8.15 kW DC to 6.52 kW DC.

If a customer application included Excluded Technologies Adjustments, the system may be sized to include generation sufficient to power the eligible "Excluded Technologies." For example, if the customer example above also provided evidence of an electric vehicle in possession at the time of application that would consume 2,000 kWh per year, the eligible system size would increase to 8.15 kW, in order to generate 10,000 kWh per year. All of this production would be eligible for the SolarWise Bonus Awards.

The Company reserves the right to audit customers for compliance with commitments made to qualify for SolarWise Bonus Payments. If the requisite energy efficiency measures are not complete within twelve (12) months of the SolarWise application approval, the Company may withdraw the SolarWise Bonus Payment approval and the Tariff payments will revert to the applicable standard PBI without the SolarWise Bonus payment.

9. Other Company Tariff Requirements

- a. The Company will provide the Customer with retail delivery service under the applicable retail delivery service tariff and the Company's Terms and Conditions for Distribution Service.
- b. The Applicant is required to comply with Company's Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation. Any application by applicants for Projects seeking to qualify for the Small-Scale Solar class for interconnection under the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation that is not complete and accurate will be rejected by the Company, as allowed by the Standards for Connecting Distributed Generation, and the applicant will need to resubmit its application for interconnection and Conditional Certificate of Eligibility under this program as a new application.
- c. To be eligible to receive Renewable Net Metering Credits or excess Renewable Net Metering Credits pursuant to the Company's Net Metering Provision following the termination of the Customer's participation in the RE Growth Program, a DG Project and a Customer receiving credits from such a facility must comply with the applicable provisions of the Company's Net Metering Provision.
- d. The Company's recovery of costs incurred to implement and administer the RE Growth Program is pursuant to the Renewable Energy Growth Program Cost Recovery Provision.
- e. By participating in the Renewable Energy Growth Program and accepting a Conditional Certificate of Eligibility, all enrolled facilities shall be made available for inspection for quality and quantity assurance by the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources, or its duly contracted agents, at the request of the Rhode Island Office of Energy Resources or its agent. Failure to allow such inspection with full access to the facility within 90 days from the date of the Office of Energy

RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 20 of 18

THE NARRAGANSETT ELECTRIC COMPANY RENEWABLE ENERGY GROWTH PROGRAM FOR NON-RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMERS

Resources' request for inspection will result in suspension of PBI payments until cured, and may result in termination of the Certificate of Eligibility after 180 days from the date of the Office of Energy Resources' request for inspection.

10. **Dispute Resolution**

If any dispute arises between the Company and either the Applicant or the Customer, the dispute shall be brought before the Commission for resolution. Such disputes may include but are not limited to those concerning the Rules, terms, conditions, rights, responsibilities, the termination of the Tariff or Tariff supplement, or the performance of the Applicant, the Customer, or the Company.

11. Termination Provisions

The Applicant and the Customer shall comply with the provision of this Tariff through the end of the term specified in the applicable Tariff supplement. The Applicant and the Customer may not terminate their obligations under this Tariff unless and until the Company consents to such termination. The Company will not unreasonably delay or withhold its consent to an Applicant's request to terminate if the Applicant cannot fulfill the obligations because of an event or circumstance that is beyond the Applicant's reasonable control and for which the Applicant could not prevent or provide against by using commercially reasonable efforts.

Only the DG Project described on the Certificate of Eligibility is eligible to participate under this Tariff. In no event shall an Applicant expand a DG Project's nameplate capacity beyond what is allowed by the Certificate of Eligibility. If a DG Project exceeds the nameplate capacity allowed by the Certificate of Eligibility, or the Company determines that a Customer or Applicant has violated the terms and conditions of this Tariff, the Company may, after notifying the Customer or Applicant in writing of such non-compliance and providing the Customer or Applicant a reasonable period to remedy such non-compliance and the violation persists, request the Commission to review the non-compliance and determine appropriate action, which may include requiring the Customer or Applicant to comply with the applicable provision being violated or revoking the Customer's or Applicant's Certificate of Eligibility.

12. Statutory Authority

This Tariff is filed in compliance with R.I. Gen. Laws. § 39-26.6-10. All revisions to the Tariff will be filed annually by November 15. Tariff supplements will be filed annually and following each scheduled RE Growth Program enrollment, as necessary. This Tariff and its supplements are subject to review, approval, and the exclusive jurisdiction of the Commission.

First Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2015 through March 31, 2016

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Facility, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Facility will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance –Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	41.35¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	37.75¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar I Third-Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	32.95¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	29.80¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	24.40¢	20 years

Issued: February 9, 2015

Effective: April 1, 2015

First Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2015 through March 31, 2016

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar	20.95¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar	16.70¢	20 years
Wind I (1.5MW to 2.99MW) with Investment Tax Credit	18.40¢	20 years
Wind I (1.5MW to 2.99MW) with Production Tax Credit	19.85¢	20 years
Wind I (1.5MW to 2.99MW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	22.75¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW) with Investment Tax Credit	18.20¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW) with Production Tax Credit	19.45¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	22.35¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion (150kW to 1,000kW) with Production Tax Credit	20.20¢	20 years

Issued: February 9, 2015

Effective: April 1, 2015

First Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2015 through March 31, 2016

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price	Term of Service
Anaerobic Digestion (150kW to 1,000kW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	20.60¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower I (10kW to 250kW) with Production Tax Credit	19.80¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower I (10kW to 250kW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	21.35¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower II (251kW to 1,000kW) with Production Tax Credit	18.55¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower II (251kW to 1,000kW) with No Federal Tax Incentives	20.10¢	20 years

Issued: February 9, 2015

Effective: April 1, 2015
Second Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2017

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third- Party Owned 2% increase(1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third- Party Owned 4% increase(1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	37.65¢	39.53¢	41.42¢	n/a	n/a	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	33.45¢	35.12¢	36.80¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	28.35¢	n/a	n/a	28.92¢	29.48¢	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	24.70¢	n/a	n/a	25.19¢	25.69¢	20 years
Small- Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	24.90¢	26.15¢	27.39¢	n/a	n/a	20 years

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Issued: November 16, 2015

Second Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2017

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performanc e-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance -Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance -Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third- Party Owned 2% increase(1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase(1)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar II, Third-Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	24.90¢	n/a	n/a	25.40¢	25.90¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	26 to 250 kW	22.55¢	23.68¢	24.81¢	n/a	n/a	20 years

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Second Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2016 through March 31, 2017

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	19.30¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	15.10¢	20 years
Wind I (1.5MW to 2.99MW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	18.75¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 2-turbine) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	18.00¢	20 years
Wind III (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 3-turbine) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	17.40¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (150kW to 500 kW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	20.00¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion II (10kW to 250 kW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	20.00¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower I (251kW to 1,000kW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	18.65¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower II (251kW to 1,000kW) (including ITC/PTC & Bonus Depreciation)	17.45¢	20 years

Issued: November 16, 2015

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase(1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third-Party Owned 4% increase (1)	Term of Service
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	34.75¢	36.49¢	38.23¢	n/a	n/a	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Host Owned	1 to 10 kW	30.85¢	32.39¢	33.94¢	n/a	n/a	20 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	27.05¢	n/a	n/a	27.59¢	28.13¢	15 years
Small- Scale Solar I, Third- Party Owned	1 to 10 kW	24.05¢	n/a	n/a	24.53¢	25.01¢	20 years
Small- Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	27.75¢	29.14¢	30.53¢	n/a	n/a	20 years

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Issued: March 17, 2017

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performanc e-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I 5% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance -Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II 10% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier I Third-Party Owned 2% increase (1)	Ceiling Price/ Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh) with SolarWise Tier II Third- Party Owned 4% increase(1)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar II, Third-Party Owned	11 to 25 kW	27.75¢	n/a	n/a	28.31¢	28.86¢	20 years
Medium- Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	22.75¢	23.89¢	25.03¢	n/a	n/a	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

(1) SolarWise Bonus available only to DG Projects that have applied for and received approval for a SolarWise Bonus Tier prior to October 15, 2017.

Issued: March 17, 2017

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar	18.75¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar - CRDG	20.65¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar	15.05¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG	16.85¢	20 years
Small Wind (10 to 999 kW)	21.45¢	20 years
Wind I (1.0MW to 2.99MW)	19.45¢	20 years
Wind I (1.0MW to 2.99MW) – CRDG	20.65¢	20 years
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 2-turbine)	18.25¢	20 years

Issued: March 17, 2017

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 4 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Wind II (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 2-turbine) CRDG	19.35¢	20 years
Wind III (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 3-turbine)	17.35¢	20 years
Wind III (3.0MW to 5.0MW, 3-turbine) CRDG	18.55¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (150kW to 500 kW)	20.15¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion II (501kW to 1,000 kW)	20.15¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower I (10kW to 250kW)	22.45¢	20 years
Small-Scale Hydropower II (251kW to 1,000kW)	22.45¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: March 17, 2017

Third Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 5 of 5

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the current program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Wind I	0.600¢ per kWh
Wind II	0.550¢ per kWh
Wind III	0.600¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar	0.950¢ per kWh
Large Solar	0.950¢ per kWh

Fourth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	32.25¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	28.55¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	29.45¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	24.95¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Fourth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar	19.65¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar - CRDG	22.45¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar	16.45¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG	18.92¢	20 years
Small Wind (1 to 999 kW)	22.25¢	20 years
Large Wind (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	17.55¢	20 years
Large Wind – CRDG (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	19.35¢	20 years

Issued: November 15, 2017

Fourth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Hydroelectric (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	24.55¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (1.0MW to 5.0 MW)	20.55¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the current program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Large Wind	0.900¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar	1.250¢ per kWh
Large Solar	1.2350¢ per kWh

Fifth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I.G.L. § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	28.45¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	24.95¢	20 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	27.65¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	23.55¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Fifth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar	17.85¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar - CRDG	20.53¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar	15.15¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG	17.42¢	20 years
Small Wind (1 to 999 kW)	24.05¢	20 years
Large Wind (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	19.35¢	20 years
Large Wind – CRDG (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	21.65¢	20 years

Issued: March 8, 2019

Fifth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Hydroelectric (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	27.15¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (1.0MW to 5.0 MW)	20.85¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the current program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit	
Large Wind	1.135¢ per kWh	
Commercial Solar	1.250¢ per kWh	
Large Solar	1.150¢ per kWh	

Sixth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 2

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2020 through March 31, 2021

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 10 kW	29.65¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	11 to 25 kW	23.45¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW	21.15¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Sixth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 2

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2020 through March 31, 2021

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar (251-999 kW DC)	18.25¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (251-999 kW DC)	20.99¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	13.65¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG - (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	15.70¢	20 years
Wind (up to 5.0MW)	18.85¢	20 years
Wind – CRDG (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	21.05¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (1.0MW to 5.0 MW)	15.35¢	20 years
Hydroelectric (1.0MW to 5.0MW)	21.45¢	20 years
Solar Carport Incentive	6¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25ϕ . The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit	
Wind	1.10¢ per kWh	
Commercial Solar	1.25¢ per kWh	
Large Solar	1.03¢ per kWh	

Issued: March 12, 2020

Seventh Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2021 through March 31, 2022

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 15 kW DC	28.75¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	16 to 25 kW DC	24.35¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW DC	21.65¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Seventh Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2021 through March 31, 2022

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar I (251-750 kW DC)	18.55¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar II (751-999 kW DC)	15.25¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (251-750 kW DC)	21.33¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (751-999 kW DC)	17.54¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – (1.0MW to 5.0MW DC)	11.35¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG - (1.0MW to 5.0MW DC)	13.05¢	20 years
Wind (up to 5.0MW)	18.75¢	20 years
Wind – CRDG (up to 5.0MW)	21.05¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion I (up to 5.0 MW)	15.85¢	20 years
Hydroelectric (up to 5.0MW)	27.35¢	20 years
Solar Carport Incentive	5¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: March 24, 2021

Seventh Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2021 through March 31, 2022

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit	
Wind	1.15¢ per kWh	
Commercial Solar (251-750 kW)	1.25¢ per kWh	
Commercial Solar (751-999 kW)	1.14¢ per kWh	
Large Solar	0.85¢ per kWh	

Eighth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2022 through March 31, 2023

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	1 to 15 kW DC	31.05¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	16 to 25 kW DC	27.55¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	26 to 250 kW DC	24.45¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Eighth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2022 through March 31, 2023

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar I (251-500 kW DC)	19.25¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar II (501-999 kW DC)	15.75¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (251-500 kW DC)	22.14¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (501-999 kW DC)	18.11¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – (1.0MW to 5.0MW DC)	10.95¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG - (1.0MW to 5.0MW DC)	12.59¢	20 years
Wind (up to 5.0MW)	22.40¢	20 years
Wind – CRDG (up to 5.0MW)	24.60¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion (up to 5.0 MW)	25.55¢	20 years
Hydroelectric (up to 5.0MW)	37.15¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: March 31, 2022

Eighth Tariff supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-I Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2022 through March 31, 2023

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Wind	1.10¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (251-500 kW)	1.25¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (501-999 kW)	1.18¢ per kWh
Large Solar	0.82¢ per kWh

Ninth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2023 through March 31, 2024

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	Ceiling Price/Standard Performance-Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service
Small-Scale Solar I	0 to 15 kW DC	27.75¢	15 years
Small-Scale Solar II	>15 to 25 kW DC	26.15¢	20 years
Medium-Scale Solar	>25 to 250 kW DC	25.65¢	20 years

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small or Medium Scale Standard DG Projects.

Issued: November 15, 2022

Ninth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2023 through March 31, 2024

Renewable Energy Class	Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	22.05¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500-1,000 kW DC)	19.05¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (>250-500 kW DC)	25.15¢	20 years
Commercial-Scale Solar – CRDG (>500-1,000 kW DC)	21.91¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – (>1,000 to 5,000 kW DC	14.35¢	20 years
Large-Scale Solar – CRDG - (>1,000 to 5,000 kW DC)	16.50¢	20 years
Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)	19.15¢	20 years
Wind – CRDG (>0 to 5,000 kW)	21.15¢	20 years
Anaerobic Digestion (>0 to 5,000 kW)	19.05¢	20 years
Hydroelectric (>0 to 5,000 kW)	31.95¢	20 years

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Issued: November 15, 2022

Ninth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2023 through March 31, 2024

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)	1.00¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (>250 to 500 kW)	1.25¢ per kWh
Commercial Solar (>500 to 1,000 kW)	1.25¢ per kWh
Large Solar (>1,000 to 5,000 kW)	1.075¢ per kWh

Issued: November 15, 2022

Tenth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 1 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2024 through March 31, 2027

Performance-Based Incentives and associated Performance-Based Incentive Payment shall remain in effect during the term of service noted below in accordance with R.I. Gen. Laws § 39-26.6-20.

Term of Service represents the period of time during which the DG Project earns Performance-Based Incentive Payments. The billing month during which Performance-Based Incentive Payments begin will be specific to each individual DG Project, and the Term of Service for a particular DG Project will commence upon the first month of operation.

Renewable Energy Class	System Size	2024 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	2025 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	2026 Ceiling Price/Standard Performance- Based Incentive (per kWh)	Term of Service (Years)
Small-Scale Solar I	0 to 15 kW DC	36.45	N/A	N/A	15
Small-Scale Solar II	>15 to 25 kW DC	33.15	N/A	N/A	20
Medium-Scale Solar	>25 to 250 kW DC	33.15	31.95	31.35	20

*Note: Shared Solar Facilities will apply for the same capacity as, and receive the same ceiling price as, Small-Scale Solar or Medium-Scale Solar Standard DG Projects.

Issued: November 15, 2023

Effective: May 1, 2024

Tenth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 2 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2024 through March 31, 2027

Renewable Energy Class	2024 Ceiling Price (per kWh)	2025 Ceiling Price (per kWh)	2026 Ceiling Price (per kWh)	Term of Service
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	29.35	28.55	28.35	20
Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	24.45	23.75	23.55	20
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	18.65	18.05	17.85	20
Large-Scale Solar II (5 to <10 MW DC)	18.05	17.45	17.25	20
Large-Scale Solar III (10 to <15 MW DC)	18.05	17.45	17.25	20
Large-Scale Solar IV (15 to <39 MW DC)	18.05	17.45	17.25	20
CRDG Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250- 500 kW DC)	32.25	31.45	31.25	20
CRDG Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 to <1,000 kW DC)	27.35	26.65	26.35	20
CRDG Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	21.35	20.75	20.52	20
Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)	20.25	19.85	19.85	20
CRDG Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)	22.05	21.65	21.75	20
Anaerobic Digestion (>0 to 5,000 kW)	19.05	18.95	19.05	20
Hydroelectric (>0 to 5,000 kW)	34.15	33.35	33.45	20

*Note: All ceiling prices are assumed to be inclusive of all eligible federal incentives.

Minimum Bill Credit Amount for Community Remote Distributed Generation Facilities

Tenth Tariff Supplement to RIPUC No. 2152-K Sheet 3 of 3

The Narragansett Electric Company Renewable Energy Growth Program for Non-Residential Customers Tariff Supplement

Program Year: April 1, 2024 through March 31, 2027

The minimum bill credit is calculated as 50% of the difference between the ceiling prices for a Community Remote Distributed Generation project class and the standard ceiling price for the same facility size and technology, but in no case greater than 1.25¢. The Minimum Bill Credit Amounts for the program year are as follows:

Renewable Energy Class	Minimum Bill Credit
Wind (>0 to 5,000 kW)	1.00 cents per kWh
Commercial-Scale Solar I (>250-500 kW DC)	1.25 cents per kWh
Commercial-Scale Solar II (>500 kW to <1,000 kW DC)	1.25 cents per kWh
Large-Scale Solar I (1 to <5 MW DC)	1.075 cents per kWh